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1 . The Commission 
programme 
for 1980 

Address by Mr Roy Jenkins, 
President of the Commission, 
to Parliament on 12 Febr·uary 

1.1.1. It is a considerable responsibility to 
present the Commission's programme for the 
first time to this new Parliament, but it is a 
responsibility which my colleagues and I wel
come at the beginning of this the fourth and 
last year of our mandate. The introduction of 
the Commission's programme for 1980 fits 
naturally into the proceedings of a well
established and working Parliament. I look 
forward to the debate which will follow on 
Thursday on ·the main lines of that prog
ramme. 

Today I intend to concentrate on what we see 
as the central issues confronting us. I do not 
intend to say something about everything or 
attempt a complete Cook's tour of the hori
zons of the Community. You must therefore 
forgive me if some things are left out. This 
does not mean that we do not attach import
ance to it. It merely means, in my view, that a 
speech is not a catalogue, and a catalogue is 
not a speech. 

1979 and its achievements 

1.1.2. First it would be right to look back 
briefly at what the Community achieved in 
1979. Although 1979 ended with its difficul
ties it should in many ways be seen ·as a year 
of major Community advance. We saw sub
stantial success on a number of major fronts. 
First, we put in place the European Monetary 
System after less than a year of discussion, 
and have seen it establish itself gradually and 
unspectacularly. We will need to do more to 
strengthen and support the EMS but its crea
tion is, in my view, an important landmark in 
our development. Second, we have concluded 
the accord with a new European partner, 
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Greece, and have begun the process of wel
coming her into the Community. This acces
sion-and the other two which are likely to 
follow-emphasizes the underlying vitality of 
the Community and the attraction which it 
holds for the reborn democracies of Europe. 
Third, we concluded, after many years of dif
ficult and largely unglamorous negotiation, 
the Tokyo Round. This MTN achievement 
offfers us the reasonable prospect for a 
further development of the free-world trading 
sytem on mutually beneficial lines, despite the 
new and more difficult circumstances in the 
economic and employment fields which face 
us. Fourth, we reached agreement at Lome on 
a renewed convention enhancing and streng
thening our relationship with the now 58 
ACP countries. Fifth, at the Strasbourg Euro
pean Council last summer and subsequently 
at the Economic Summit in Tokyo we led the 
way towards establishing a new apparatus of 
cooperation in the energy field. Above all, we 
saw this Parliament elected-in my view 
perhaps the biggest harbinger of hope for the 
future-bringing a new and powerful demo
cratic dimension to our Community affairs. 

I make these points to this House because the 
essential vitality of the Community can some
times be too obscured by the dust of pressing 
short-term problems and difficulties. Within 
the framework of our common institutions 
there remains a deep reserve of invention, 
imagination and sustained cohesion which 
can be brought to bear in the common inter
ests of Europe. It is well to remember what 
we have already achieved together when we 
contemplate the problems that we have to 
resolve together in the future. 

The crisis ahead 

1.1.3. Looking ahead, we face no less than 
the break-up of the established economic and 
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social order on which post-war Europe was 
built. The warning bells have been sounding 
for a decade. Bit by bit we have seen the col
lapse of that long period of monetary stabil
ity founded on the Bretton Woods agree
ments; that process began even before the rise 
in oil prices in 1973. Energy price increases 
may not have been the only cause of our pre
sent misfortunes but they have been the main 
catalyst. We have built our industrial society 
on the consumption of fossil fuels, in particu
lar oil, and it is now certain that if we do not 
change our ways while there is still 
time-and 1980 could be almost the last 
opportunity-our society will risk disloca
tion and eventual collapse. 

Most of the economic indicators are bad. 
Whereas in 1979 growth of the European 
economy amounted to about 3.3%, in 198Q 
it could fall substantially below even the 2% 
which we were forecasting in a somewhat 
dispirited fashion at the end of last year. 
Unemployment rates, which in the early 
1970s averaged under 3% for the Commun
ity as a whole, rose to 5.6% in 1979 and are 
forecast to rise to well above 6% this year. 
Average inflation can be expected to increase 
from 9% last year to nearly 11.5% in 1980. 
The current-account deficit on external trade 
is estimated to rise from almost 8 billion dol
lars in 1979 to more than 20 billion dollars 
this year under the impact of last year's 65% 
increase in oil prices. We may once have 
hoped that the waves of our recent discon
tents would quietly recede and that the easier 
world of the 1960s would re-emerge from 
beneath the waters. Such facile optimism is 
now totally untenable. The signs of irrevers
ible change are now visible beyond mistake 
in the accelerating decline of some of our 
older industries; in the impact of new tech
nologies in many areas of our daily lives; in 
the changing and more difficult pattern of 
our trade. 
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The essential question for 1980 and the years 
ahead is therefore how do we adapt our soci
ety to the new economic realities ? 

Energy 

1.1.4. I turn first to the question of energy, 
which was a central issue for the meeting of 
the European Council in Strasbourg last sum
mer, and subsequently for the Economic 
Summit in Tokyo. It was, let us recall, the 
first time the Community had fixed and 
defended a global target figure for our oil 
consumption and imports. Yet since then 
progress has faltered. You will be debating 
this matter in many of its aspects tomorrow 
but I nevertheless believe it is right to 
emphasize the main points now. 

In the short term, energy conservation must 
be the cornerstone of our policy since it 
forms the quickest and the cheapest way of 
contributing to a restoration of the balance 
between supply and demand. I say 'in the 
short term' because we can and must move 
quickly. But conservation is not, of course, a 
stopgap which we can then abandon. It is 
short term in the sense of being urgent, and 
not in the sense of being temporary. Some 
progress has already been made. Thus the 
total energy consumption of the Nine fell by 
about 8% between 1974 and 1977. But the 
potential for further savings is immense: 
recent studies have shown that over the next 
two decades there could be savings of 20% to 
35% in the transport sector; 15% to 35% in 
industry and agriculture; and up to 50% in 
the housing and service sector on the basis of 
currently available technology. It is the Com
mission's view that with wider use of best 
practice in energy-saving equipment and in 
design, energy savings by 1990 could be as 
much as 100 million tonnes oil equivalent in 
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excess of Member States' forecasts: in other 
words a 20% reduction of our import needs. 

Second, we believe that throughout the Com
munity we should rapidly raise the levels of 
our i11vestment in new ways of saving energy, 
in exploiting our native resources, and in 
developing new sources. This cannot be left 
entirely to the market place. Of course indus
try must make the investments it thinks pro
fitable and contribute to the common effort; 
but a big responsibility inevitably rests with 
each Member State and with the Community 
as a whole in giving a lead to investment in 
areas of high risk or high technology, particu
larly where there are big intitial costs and 
long pay-back times. 

There are three obvious areas to which I 
draw brief attention. First, we must reverse 
the downward trend, experienced through 
the 1970s-perversely in view of our experi
ence during this decade-in the consumption 
and production of coal. Investment is needed 
for new production capacity; for the con
struction, modernization and conversion of 
power stations using coal; and for demonst
ration projects in coal liquefaction and gasifi
cation. Second, the Commission believes that 
the delays which have occurred in the 
development of nuclear energy in different 
parts of the Community should be made up 
as soon as possible. Third, we need to devote 
far more time and attention to the develop
ment of other sources of energy, those some
times called new and exotic, but in fact often 
old and well tried. What we get out of such 
sources will be in direct proportion to what 
we put into them. We must not fall into the 
error of supposing that because a source is 
apparently cheap, simple, and small scale it 
cannot be as good as that which is expensive, 
complicated, and large scale. 

Fourth, we need to put greater efforts into 
our research and development programme. 
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At present only 2% to 3% of the Community 
budget is devoted to energy, and only about 
4% of energy investment, within the Com
munity, is provided from Community 
sources. There is much that we can do to 
concentrate national efforts, to stimulate 
planning, to avoid unnecessary duplication 
and give the direction of advance. 

In all these areas we have to reckon with the 
need to protect the environment, to limit and 
assess the consequences of pollution of land, 
sea and atmosphere, and to make what we do 
as safe as we humanly can. Concern about 
the consequences of developing new and 
existing sources of energy has been somewhat 
unfairly focused on the nuclear aspect. There 
are hazards connected with the greater 
exploitation of coal, in particular in its effects 
on the atmosphere; there are hazards in our 
continued high consumption of hydrocar
bons; there are hazards in the development of 
nuclear energy, among which nuclear waste 
disposal is conspicuous; but, as is sometimes 
forgotten, there are also hazards in the use of 
wind power, wave power, and solar power in 
its many fprms. In working out our prog
ramme we must see the hazards as a whole 
and deal with them honestly and openly. 

I think that we have made some progress in 
recent months towards fuller appreciation of 
these problems. But it is now six years since 
the first severe warning and I fear we have 
missed many more opportunities than we 
have created. The lesson of recent develop
ments in the Middle East is that we shall not 
have another such period of grace. 

Our efforts to overcome these problems will 
require time, money, and determination. The 
most tangible is money. Here the Commis
sion is looking at possibilities which include 
the idea of some form of energy tax or levy. 
Such a tax or levy would of course need to be 
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consistent with our international obligations 
and should have regard to macroeconomic as 
well as energy economy considerations. We 
shall keep this House closely informed of the 
progress of our work, and we look forward 
to full discussion with you as soon as our 
thinking is more precise. When I was in 
Washington in January, I found that similar 
ideas were also under examination there. The 
effect of any Community initiative would be 
all the greater if it were undertaken in coop
eration with our major industrial partners.· 

New advanced technology 

1.1.5. Energy problems may well be the 
catalyst in quickening the pace of economic 
change. But I am convinced that the major, 
perhaps the ultimate test of success or failure 
in the next decade will be the attitude we 
adopt to the challenge of the new electronic 
technologies. The developments now rapidly 
unfolding herald a new industrial revolution. 
The first effects of these developments can 
already be seen reflected most starkly in the 
loss of jobs in traditional industries. The 
results can be sudden, sharp and devastating. 
For example in the traditional watch industry 
in the Federal Republic of Germany there 
was a drop in employment of some 40% in 
the mid-1970s. In printing and publishing, 
where composition direct from the keyboard 
has cut out traditional skills, we are now wit
nessing the prospect of a fall in established 
employment which could amount to 70%. 

But these dramatic effects tend to hide the 
gains to be had from the same technologies. 
Such gains come from the demand for the 
new products available, either wholly new 
products or from the spin-off effects of 
increased demand for the products of existing 
technology. They also arise because of the 
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more efficient use of resources leading to 
lower costs and the release of resources for 
investment elsewhere. The introduction of 
new data-processing techniques in accoun
tancy, for example, has coincided with a sub
stantial growth in employment, an increase of 
some 300 000 jobs in France in this sector 
alone in the past seven years. These are real 
gains. But because they do not always arise in 
the same regions or industries as those 
affected by unemployment, they often go 
unnoticed. We need not only to exploit these 
new developments but to contain their social 
effects and provide far more information 
than has hitherto been available about them. 
What is certain in that our major competitors 
will not hold back. Already they have worked 
out more consistent and wider-scale strategies 
than we, and the technological gap between 
the United States and Japan on one hand, 
and Western Europe on the other is if any
thing increasing. 

In November last year the European Council 
was informed of our ideas for the develop
ment of a Community strategy in this field. 
You will already have seen the paper which 
sets this out. We proposed that the Commun
ity should develop a social policy to prepare 
the way for innovation, should create a 
homogeneous European market for telematic 
equipment and services, should foster the 
growth of a European information industry, 
should promote industrial and user collab
oration, should enhance existing national and 
European programmes for satellite communi
cation, and above all should apply the new 
technologies to the Community itself on the 
continental scale open to us. At that Euro
pean Council we were invited to develop 
more fully the main lines of the strategy we 
had proposed 'in order that we may act in 
1980'. The Commission will rapidly so act. I 
regard such action as vital to the health of 
our economies! the adaptation of our society 
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and the economic vigour of the Community 
over the next decade. 

Transport 

1.1. 6. Before I leave this perspective of the 
future, I want to mention one other point of 
great importance for the Community. This is 
the need to improve the organization of 
transport within the Community both on its 
own merits and to serve Community as well 
as purely national needs. There are few areas 
of more importance for the cohesion of the 
Community and the convergence of the 
economies of its Member States. You already 
have before you a draft Financial Regulation 
for transport infrastructure, and you will 
have seen our Green Paper on the subject. 
Without going into details here, I should like 
simply to commend our ideas and seek the 
sustained support of this House for them. 

External policies 

1.1. 7. I now turn to the increasing inter
dependence within the industrial world in 
which these changes are embedded. Our 
Western economies and societies are rooted 
in the twin concepts of competition and 
cooperation. Without competition, there is a 
prospect of a widening gap between our 
achievements and those of our major partners 
and rivals. Without cooperation, we risk 
damaging each other and .losing sight of the 
vital interests we hold in common. It is on the 
basis of realistic but humane policies within 
the Community that our competitive position 
can be safeguarded; and on the attitudes we 
adopt towards international cooperation that 
the essential interests of the Western world 
can be advanced. It has been a Community 
interest to play an active role in the series of 
Economic Summits, last at Tokyo in 1979, 
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next at Venice this June. The way in which 
the Summit countries are working increas
ingly together is one of the more encouraging 
developments of our time. 

But the industrialized countries account for 
only a small proportion of mankind; and the 
Community more than any other industrial 
group is linked by history, culture, interest 
and trade with the rest of the world. The 
recovery of our economies cannot be dissoci
ated from the development of the poorer 
countries and the growth in world-wide 
demand. There is an essential interdepend
ence in the modern world which the energy 
crisis has illuminated ·and reinforced. We 
shall soon engage in a further round of dis
cussions in the North/South Dialogue. In 
these discussisons the Community must be 
able to speak with a single voice not just-as 
is sometimes suggested-at the technical 
level, but at the top. Our political and 
economic interest in establishing consensus 
and cooperation is clear. Three themes will 
run through the negotiations and form the 
basis for greater stability in international 
economic relations which we all seek. First 
the need to ensure a better balance between 
energy supply and demand; second the steady 
growth of the economies of the poorer coun
tries, which is in our interest as much as 
theirs, and third the provision of special help 
for those in most need. Within the Commun
ity and among the other industrialized coun
tries, progress in this area is a high priority 
for 1980. 

Employment 

1.1.8. Concern for the rest of the world 
should not obscure concern for what is hap
pening here within the Community. I refer in 
particular to the disfigurement which present 
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rates of unemployment represent not on'ly for 
the functioning of our economies but for the 
equilibrium of our society. We must adopt 
new attitudes. 

Here I make three points. First our people 
must be closely informed about the changes 
that are occurring. They must be able to see 
beyond their immediate horizon to the total
ity of the changes that affect them. Otherwise 
we can expect little but defensive and restric
tive attitudes to changes from workers who 
see only that their own industry is contract
ing, or that their own firm is closing. Second 
if we are to make the necessary but difficult 
changes in our society required by developing 
technology, our policies must encourage grea
ter mobility and willingness to change jobs. 
In that process temporary unemployment 
may sometimes be part of the price of prog
ress, but people must be given the means to 
adapt to new opportunities and to learn new 
skills. Third we must reduce to the minimum 
the average period of unemployment. That 
requires that we must put more effort into 
training and retraining; that we ensure a bet
ter match between available skills and job 
opportunities in different sectors and regions; 
and that we pursue further our discussions on 
the different aspects of time-sharing. 

Last month this House had an important 
debate on unemployment. The Commission 
has taken careful note of your resolutions. 
Our policies in 1980 will take full account of 
them. Here I mention some central points. As 
Vice-President Ortoli mentioned in last 
month's debate, the Commission has prop
osed the maintenance of a relatively high 
level of public spending to sustain growth. 
Next we are coming forward with specific 
ideas about how to cushion the social effects 
of the telematic revolution to which I have 
already referred. In our paper we suggest 10 
areas for action. We look forward to discus-
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sion about them with the social partners. 
Next we shall try to extend Community 
action to help in the reorganization of indust
rial sectors in particular difficulty. I have 
shipbuilding, steel and textiles particularly in 
mind. Finally we are looking again at our 
policies for young people and for women. 
Young people of working age under 25 make 
up less than 25% of the whole population, 
but nearly 40% of the registered unem
ployed. There is no more serious problem for 
our society as a whole. 

Last year the Social Fund committed some 
800 million ECU for training and job crea
tion. The total should be more this year. But 
we still have to find up to 800 000 new jobs a 
year until 1985, when the demographic pat
tern-the number of young people coming in 
the labour market-is likely to change 
dramatically. Community institutions and 
Community funds alone cannot deal with 
issues of this order of magnitude. But they 
should have a catalytic effect on the policies 
followed by the Member States. 

European Monetary System 

1.1.9. We need to get the balance right. The 
Community provides the framework within 
which national economies have the major 
role but within which Community funds have 
nevertheless a significant function. Last year 
the Community framework was greatly 
strengthened by the introduction of the Euro
pean Monetary System. If I had foreseen a 
year ago the stormy waters onto which this 
frail craft would be launched and have to 
make its early voyages-a year in which the 
yen depreciated by 30% against the dollar; 
the dollar by 10% against the ECU; and gold 
set off on its wild and unpredictable course. 
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Had I foreseen all these storms for the first 
year of the life of the EMS I would not, per
haps, have been confident of its survival. Not 
only has the system survived, it has worked 
well involving only two small adjustments to 
central rates and providing a valuable but
tress of greater monetary stability in Europe 
at a difficult time of international turbulence. 
I much regret the continued absence of the 
United Kingdom from full participation in 
the system. I hope the experience we 
have gained in the EMS will encourage our 
ninth Member State to come in, and make its 
contribution to the good health and fortune 
of the system. Without sterling the system is 
frankly incomplete. Without participation the 
United Kingdom is not playing its full part in 
Europe. 

At Dublin the European Council confirmed 
the timetable already laid down for progress 
in the System in particular towards the crea
tion of a European Monetary Fund; it should 
not be allowed to persist for long. The 
Commission is playing an active role, notably 
in the discussions with the Monetary 
Committee and the Central Bank Governors, 
and will be reporting on progress to the next 
European Council. I should like to see a stea
dy extension of the Work of the EMS, for 
example through closer internal coordination 
and the working out of common policies with 
regard to third countries and other curren
cies. In saying this I in no way wish to detract 
from the role of the dollar which is and will 
remain for the foreseeable future the princi
pal medium of international exchange. 
Rather our efforts should be seen as part of a 
common effort with our major trading par
tners to rebuild a framework within which 
the monetary turbulence we have experienced 
in recent years can be esffectively contained. 
In that process, the EMS has a major role to 
play. 

Bull. EC 2-1980 

Commission programme for 1980 

Budgetary and convergence issues 

1.1.10. I turn briefly to internal issues relat
ing to the budget. These issues have domi
nated Community discussion for six months. 
I in no way complain. They are of import
ance and need to be approached in orderly 
fashion. But let us keep them in perspective. 
They are essentially part of the process of 
putting our house in order. Once settled we 
can get down to the bigger and more impor
tant issues affecting the future development 
of the Community. We cannot afford to 
spend much more time on family squabbles. 

As the House knows, the Commission will 
decide on its proposals for a new budgetary 
document for 1980 tomorrow, and Commis
sioner Tugendhat will present them to Parlia
ment on Thursday. I hope that on the basis of 
these proposals it will prove possible to move 
rapidly towards agreement between the Com
munity institutions on the 1980 budget. It is 
in no one's interest for these difficulties to be 
prolonged. The Commission is at the disposal 
of both parts of the budgetary authority to 
give any further help that may be required. 

A vital element in our budgetary proposals is 
clearly the related issue of agricultural prices 
which Vice-President Gundelach presented to 
you this morning. Obviously our proposals 
must and will be considered on their merits, 
but they alsQ need to be seen in the light of 
the mounting agricultural surpluses of recent 
years and the structure of the 1980 budget. 
Fundamental change cannot be achieved 
overnight. But the proposals we have made 
could if adopted by the Council mark a sig
nificant step towards containing expenditure 
and thus putting our agricultural policy into 
a better relationship with our other Com
munity policies. For the first time in the his
tory of the Community we should have a 
lower level of expenditure on agriculture-in 
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money let alone real terms-than in the pre
vious year. Failure to act now in the Council, 
following our proposals, could in my view 
have consequences for the continued exist
ence of the common agricultural policicy in 
its present form. 

I now turn to the complex of problems which 
go under the label of convergence and 
budgetary questions. The House will recall 
the specific mandate given to the Commission 
by the European Council at Dublin. The 
result was the paper we sent to the Council 
and to this House in the first week of Febru
ary. I make two observations upon it. 

We covered two broad issues: structural 
questions affecting the less prosperous mem
bers of the Community, and budgetary ques
tions affecting the United Kingdom. We 
believe that the proposafs we have made 
under both heads could provide a solution to 
both sets of problems. In this way we hope 
that we have, as it were, cut these problems 
down to size, and made their solution one of 
practical and specific negotiation. Let us not 
have too much metaphysical but unrewarding 
argument. 

Next, we believe that what we have proposed 
would be good not just for the countries 
directly concerned but for the Community as 
a whole. To remedy an imbalance is one 
thing: it has to be done, and we are doing it; 
but to reinforce the direction of our struc
tural policies and thereby promote genuine 
convergence is another, and in my judgment 
still much more valuable and important. That 
is our purpose. We now have to work out the 
detailed programmes to give effect to it. As 
you will see from our paper we have taken 
good care to avoid disturbing good existing 
Community policies. Instead we have focused 
on the temporary, special and ad hoc mea
sures which we think a solution of the prob
lem requires. 
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There will now be a further period of discus
sion here and in the Council of Ministers. 
That period of discussion should be short. It 
is time for us to settle these issues and put 
them behind us. 

Institutions 

1.1.11. My final points are about our 
institutions. These have been under scrutiny 
in the report of the Three Wise Men on the 
Community as a whole and in the report of 
the Spierenburg Group on the Commission. I 
have three points to make. 

There was remarkable similarity of view in 
both reports about the role and respon
sibilities of the Commission. While both 
pointed to external factors and internal 
weaknesses, developing over a decade or 
more, which had led to some dilution of its 
effectiveness, there was no dispute that the 
Commission should continue to exercise its 
political powers of initiative in full independ
ence. That is indeed our prime responsibility. 
The Commission is neither the servant of the 
Council nor the secretariat of the Parliament. 
The institutional framework of the Treaties 
depends on a creative partnership, perhaps I 
should say creative and constructive tension, 
between independent bodies each respecting 
the other, and each with its own defined 
responsibilities. Within those responsibilities 
the Commission must be allowed to get on 
with the job, and to fulfil its role as the 
executive of policies as well as the proposer 
of them. 

Like all organizations the Commission needs 
to adapt and renew its own response to · 
changing circumstances. For this reason we 
took the initiative in 1978 to appoint the 
Spierenburg Independent Review Body to · 
examine how the Commission's organization 
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and staff resurces could best be adjusted to 
meet future needs. This report will be acted 
upon. We regard it as our responsibility to 
hand over to our successors the best possible 
administrative structure. We will shortly be 
considering a range of proposals designed to 
secure streamlining of our administrative ser
vices, improvement and strengthening of our 
internal coordination and planning, and bet
ter control over the use of staff. In giving 
effect to these reforms we shall need the 
understanding and support of the budgetary 
authority. We would welcome an early 
debate on our proposals in the appropriate 
committee of this House. 

Last, the Commission hopes that there will be 
rapid consideration leading to action on the 
wider institutional issues raised in the 
reports. Decisions will soon be necessary on 
the composition of the next Commission. 
Our experience does not lead us to think that 
it should necessarily be smaller than the pre
sent one; but nor do we think it should be 
significantly larger, as the logic of a Com
munity of 12 might suggest. Although I can-· 
not commit the new Commission, I think it 
right that it should, as it were, submit itself to 
this House on taking up office. 

I am not proposing anything so formal or 
precise as a vote of confidence; but I know 
that, to fulfil its functions as it should, the 
next Commission must be in a position to 
feel that it has been accepted by those who 
represent the people of the Community. 

Conclusion 

1.1.12. I conclude. Following the events in 
Afghanistan, tension in the world is perhaps 
closer to danger point than at any time over 
the past two decades. The gravity of the situ
ation was recognized by the almost unanim-
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ous view expressed by this House in its resol
ution last month; in the serious and impor
tant discussions within the Political Affairs 
Committee which I attended a fortnight ago; 
and in the series of actions which the Com
munity has taken together in condemnation 
of Soviet aggression. These events come on 
top of the difficult economic and social prob
lems which already are exercising pressure on 
the Community system. 

We can achieve nothing unless we act in the 
spirit of solidarity. That solidarity depends 
on respect for the rule of law, not only in our 
own society but in the world as a whole. Our 
Community institutions-the symmetry of 
Parliament, Commission, Council and Court 
each operating within a common framework 
-are our foundation. We depart from it at 
our peril. There can be no bargaining with 
the law. If we flout our own rules for what
ever reason, we can hardly expect to com
mand authority or influence elsewhere. No 
consideration of temporary advantage or 
national self-interest can transcend our com
mon interest in an orderly world in which 
rules are respected until there is agreement to 
change them. The Court interprets the law on 
the basis of the Treaties of which the Com
mission is the guardian. There is no duty to 
which the Commission attaches more import
ance. It is the rock on which the Community 
stands. 

15 



2. EEC-Yugoslavia 
cooperation 
agreement 

1.2.1. Relations between the EEC and 
Yugoslavia took a further step forward with 
the initialling in Brussels on 25 February of a 
Cooperation Agreement and an Agreement 
on ECSC products. 

The Cooperation Agreement represents a 
fresh departure in the Community's relations 
with Yugoslavia. Concluded for an unlimited 
period, the Agreement is the only one of its 
kind and takes account of Yugoslavia's posi
tion as a non-aligned, European, Mediterra
nean State and a member of the Group of 77 
developing countries. 

The political and economic significance of 
the new Agreement was stressed by Mr Jenk
ins during his official visit to Yugoslavia on 
28 and 29 February. Mr Jenkins underlined 
the scope of the Agreement, which is 
intended to strengthen, consolidate and diver
sify relations between the parties, and its 
comprehensive, wide-ranging nature. He 
noted that such an accord was unpre
cedented. Its initialling is the culmination of a 
process that began with the Joint Declaration 
signed by the President of the Council and 
Mr Gundelach in Belgrade on 2 December 
1976.1 

The development of EE<;:-Yugoslav relations 

1.2.2. The first EEC-Yugoslav agreement 
was signed in 1970 and ran for three years. It 
expired on 30 April 1973 and was replaced 
by a second agreement which ran until 30 
September 1978. From 1974 onwards, rela
tions between the parties were stepped up. 
Ministerial meetings were held and the Joint 
Committee met for the first time at ministe
rial level in Brussels on 24 July 1975.2 

A number of official visits also took place, 
with Sir Christopher Soames visiting Belgrade 
in April 1974,3 followed in June of the fol-
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!owing year by Mr Orto!i.• Mr. Bijedic, Presi
dent of Yugoslavia's Federal Executive Coun
cil, paid a return visit to Brussels on 16 Feb
ruary 1976, the first visit to the Commission 
by a Yugoslav Head of Government.5 How
ever, the real turning-point in EEC-Yugoslav 
relations came with the trip to Belgrade on 1 
and 2 December 1976 by Mr van der Stoel, 
President of the Council, and Mr Gundelach. 1 

The Joint Declaration signed at the end of 
that visit on 2 December has constituted a 
blueprint for relations between the two sides.' 
The new Cooperation Agreement is a direct 
product of the ideas and aims set out in the 
Belgrade Declaration- namely, the desire to 
intensify and strengthen economic coopera
tion, develop and improve trade structures 
and contribute to Yugoslavia's economic 
development, bearing in mind the country's 
special position as a non-aligned, European, 
Mediterranean member of the Group of 77. 

From then on, numerous meetings and talks 
led up to the negotiations which culminated 
in the finalization of the Cooperation Agree
ment. Mr Haferkamp visited Belgrade in Sep
tember 1977,' closely followed by Mr 
Simonet, President of the Council. In 
November of the same year Mr Le Portz, 
President of the European Investment Bank, 
signed a contract for the first-ever EIB loan to 
Yugoslavia, equivalent to 25 million EUA/ 

On 18 November 1977 the Commission sent 
the Council a communication and draft direc
tives recommending that negotiations be 

' Bull. EC 11-1976, point 2340. 
2 Bull. EC 7/8-1975, point 2345. 
' Bull. EC 4-1974, point 2325. 
• Bull. EC 6-1975, point 2341. 
s Bull. EC 2-1976, point 2338. 
' Bull. EC 9-1979, point 2.2.33. 
7 Bull. EC 11-1977, point 2.3.74. 
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opened with Yugoslavia for a framework 
economic and commercial cooperation agree
ment.1 The Council approved the necessary 
directives on 17 January 1978,2 and the 
negotiations got under way on 13 February.3 

At the second round of talks, on 11 April 
1978,4 a number of difficulties became appa
rent, and in July the Commission sent a 
further communication to the Council on 
guidelines for the negotiations.5 A third com
munication followed in October, accom
panied by a recommendation to amend the 
original negotiating directives.' In February 
1979 the Council adopted supplementary 
directives;7 in March a Commission delega
tion visited Belgrade, • followed in April by 
talks with a Yugoslav delegation in Brussels.' 
Finally, the negotiations were resumed in July 
1979.10

• 

On 15 January this year the Council unanim
ously called for the speedy conclusion of a 
broadly based agreement. 11 At a negotiating 
session in Brussels on 1 February the Com
munity submitted fresh proposals to Yugo
slavia, and its delegation responded favour
ably to a number of them. On this basis the 
final session took place in Brussels on 21 to 
23 February, and on 25 February Mr Hafer
kamp and Mr Andov, a Member of Yugo
slavia's Federal Executive Council, initialled 
both the Cooperation Agreement and the 
Agreement on ECSC products. 

The content of the Agreement 

1.2.3. The purpose of the cooperation 
arrangements set up by the Agreement is to 
contribute to Yugolavia's economic and 
social development and thereby strengthen 
relations between the two parties. They are 
comprehensive, covering industry, science 
and technology, agriculture, energy, tourism, 
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transport, the environment, fisheries and 
other areas. 

The provisions dealing with labour are based 
on those in the agreements with the Maghreb 
countries and Portugal. There is also provi
sion for exchanges of views between the 
authorities of Yugoslavia and the Member 
States on the situation of Yugoslav workers 
in the Community, particularly the social and 
cultural aspects. 

As regards financial cooperation, the Agree
ment provides both for the exchange of infor
mation and joint analysis of medium-term 
economic policies and balance-of-payment 
trends, and for the financing of investment 
projects of mutual interest, under a five-year 
Financial Protocol worth 200 million EUA. 
The Agreement also stipulates that the two 
parties are to devote particular attention to 
cooperation activities to promote the free 
zone established between Italy and Yugo
slavia by the 1975 Osimo Agreements, which 
are of major importance for the development 
of economic relations between the Commun
ity and Yugoslavia. 

A further aim of the Agreement is to promote 
trade between the parties, due account being 
taken of their respective levels of develop
ment and the need to ensure a better balance 
in their trade, with a view to improving the 
conditions of access for Yugoslav products to 

' Bull. EC 11-1977, point 2.2.63. 
' Bull. EC 1-1978, point 2.2.38. 
' Bull. EC 2-1978, point 2.2.44. 
• Bull. EC 4-1978, point 2.2.58. 
' Bull. EC 7/8-1978, point 2.2.65. 
' Bull. EC 10-1978, point 2.2.48. 
7 Bull. EC 2-1979, point 2.2.49. 
• Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.2.56. 
' Bull. EC 4-1979, point 2.2.43. 
•• Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 2.2.49. 
11 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.43. 
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the Community market. This will be achieved 
by stages, the first to last five years. One year 
before expiry of this period, the Com111unity 
and Yugoslavia will begin negotiations to 
determine the arrangements that are to apply 
subsequently, the aim being gradually to 
remove the barriers to the bulk of their trade. 

Once the Agreement is in force, imports of 
Yugoslav industrial products will be free of 
customs duties and quantitative restrictions. 

However, there are exceptions to this rule for 
a number of sensitive products. These include 
various industrial products, textiles, certain 
petroleum products, and primary products, 
which are made subject to a system of tariff 
ceilings. 

The new Agreement, like those with other 
Mediterranean countries, accords tariff con
cessions on certain agricultural products of 
particular importance to Yugolavia's exports, 
such as baby beef, morello cherries, slivovica, 
quality wines and tobacco. 

Yugoslavia grants the Community most
favoured nation treatment. 

The Agreement's general provisions also 
include rules on dumping and the application 
of safeguard measures. Yugoslavia may take 
certain tariff or quantitative measures against 
the Community where this becomes necessary 
for industrialization or economic develop
ment purposes. 

The Agreement provides for the setting-up of 
a Cooperation Council, and enshrines the 
will of the parties to encourage ongoing con
tacts between Parliament and the Yugoslav 
Assembly. 

The Cooperation Council's task is to ensure 
that the Agreement functions smoothly and 
that its aims are attained. Its role is a special 
one in that it will be required to implement 
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unique cooperation procedures which will 
enable the parties to find joint solutions to 
any problems which might arise, so that com
mercial cooperation in particular can develop 
in accordance with the Agreement, despite a 
difficult international economic situation. 
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3. Reactivation 
of the association 
with Turkey 

1.3.1. The meeting held on 5 February by 
the EEC-Turkey Association Council was of 
major political importance, as borne out by 
observers. The two essential features were the 
'reactivation' of the Association, which had 
been somewhat dormant for over three years 
(the last ministerial-level meeting of Associa
tion Council dates back to December 1976), 
and the important statements by Turkey's 
new Foreign Minister, Mr Erkmen, who 
expressed his Government's views on the 
Association's new lease of life, referring to 
the prospect of Turkey's joining the Com
munity. 

The significam:e of this meeting was under
lined by the presence of eight Foreign Minis
ters: Mr Erkmen (Turkey), Mr Simonet (Bel
gium), Mr Olesen (Denmark), Mr Genscher 
(Germany), Mr Jean Franc;ois-Ponc;et 
(France), Mr Ruffini (Italy, President of the 
Council), Mr van der Klaauw (Netherlands) 
and Lord Carrington (United Kingdom). The 
Commission was represented by Mr Jenkins 
and Mr Haferkamp. 

Progress achieved 

1.3.2. At this meeting the Turkish Delega
tion outlined its plans for reactivating the 
Association. It informed the Community of 
its decision to withdraw the request for sus
pension of the application of certain provi
sions of the Additional Protocol and of its 
desire to introduce selective measures to pro
tect its economy. It was Turkey's opinion 
that this further proof of its goodwill should 
encourage the Community to review the offer 
made by the Council in May 19791 when 
adapting the Community position on 
development of the Association with Turkey. 

The Community expressed its willingness 
to examine these new factors with an open 
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mind. The Association Committee was 
instructed to report back to the Association 
Council in April on the measures involved in 
reactivation so that the latter could draw the 
appropriate conclusions. 

The 'joint conclusions' adopted at the close 
of this meeting2 reflected both parties' desire 
to initiate, as soon as possible, a constructive 
dialogue taking account of the fundamental 
objectives of the Ankara Agreement. 

Shortly afterwards, when the Association 
Committee met on 27 February, the Turkish 
Delegation explained how Turkey considered 
the Association should be reactivated in vari
ous fields. The Community took note of these 
explanations, which will permit it to prepare 
its position. 

Statement by Mr Erkmen 

1.3.3. When ·addressing the Association 
Council, the Turkish Foreign Minister gave 
details of his Government's approach to reac
tivating the Association in such fields as the 
customs union, agriculture, labour, economic 
and financial cooperation, as well as the tex
tiles sector, in which problems had arisen. Mr 
Erkmen also reviewed the economic and 
social difficulties with which his country had 
to contend and his Government's efforts to 
redress the economy and liberalize trade. 

In the political sphere, he drew attention to 
the unique nature of the relationship between 
Turkey and the Community and reiterated on 
several occasions that the Association must, 
under the terms of the Ankara Agreement, 
culminate in Turkey's accession to the Com
munity. In the light of this aim of the Associ-

' Bull. EC 5-1979, point 2.2.56. 
' Point 1.3.5. 

19 



Turkey 

ation Agreement, he stressed the need for 
adopting a new approach, infusing new life 
into the aims of Article 2 of the Agreement 
and establishing a more forceful programme 
of action to this end. 

Mr Erkmen's remarks included the following: 

'The objective of the EEC-Turkey Association was 
to bring about conditions such as would ensure 
Turkish accession to the Community; the Associa
tion was based on the political will to achieve the 
gradual integration of the economies and it sym
bolized Turkey's attachment to Europe and 
Europe's attachment to Turkey by a political link, 
whence its underlying philosophy. 

As the Association was a first step towards acces
sion, it could not operate or attain its aim if the 
Community of the Nine or the future Community 
of the Ten or Twelve continued to regard non
member Turkey as a third country and to treat it 
in the global context in the same way as a number 
of countries with privileged links with the Com
munity. When the Member States had to make 
concessions, they were constantly afraid of creat
ing precedents, This fear was not justified with 
regard to Turkey. If Turkey and the Community 
were at the present juncture determined to resume 
their dialogue in order to arrive at concrete and 
substantial results, a new approach along these 
lines and free of all uncertaintly should be 
adopted; otherwise there was a great danger of 
finding oneself ba.:k at the point of departure. 

Now that the partners in the Association had 
decided to reopen and continue that dialogue, it 
was therefore important to define the objective 
very clearly. Turkey would become, at some future 
date which could be .brought forward, a fully 
fledged member of the Community for, if Turkey's 
aim was only a limited link, such an Association 
link, based on the establishment of customs union 
and economic integration, would not have been 
established. The six founder members of the Com
munity shared Turkey's philosophy, which had 
given rise to this joint enterprise, now become part 
of the acquis communautaire. The countries 
which had later acceded to the Community and 
the countries which were now applying for acces
sion had accepted, and were prepared to accept, as 
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such this joint enterprise with its political signifi
cance and economic implications. Consequently, if 
Turkey initiated a dialogue with the Community 
to resolve the various problems arising in the oper
ation of the Association, it would do so - and 
was indeed obliged to do so - with the firm inten
tion of creating satisfactory conditions such as 
would allow and facilitate the accession of Turkey 
to the Community. 

A general updating of the Association was neces
sary to prepare Turkey for accession; it was vital 
to provide a new action framework and a fresh 
impetus in implementing the objectives set forth in 
Article 2 of the Ankara Agreement. 

Statement by Mr Ruffini 

1.3.4. Replying to the above remarks by the 
Turkish Foreign Minister, Mr Ruffini, Italian 
Foreign Minister and President of the Coun
cil, said that the Association Council meeting 
provided the opportunity both to take stock 
of relations between the Community and 
Turkey and to resume the dialogue at politi
cal level in order to give the fresh momentum 
to the Association wanted by all. 

Mr Ruffini went on to say that the Commun
ity had noted the Turkish statement with 
great interest and that it too was prepared to 
make the necessary efforts to ensure that this 
fresh momentum was given as quickly as 
possible on a concrete basis, taking into 
account the special nature of the Association 
links between Turkey and the Community. 
He added that the Turkish statement should 
be examined jointly within the Association 
bodies to enable both parties to expound and 
reconcile their individual viewpoints; the 
Association Committee could undertake this 
examination without delay• and report back 
to the Association Council in April. 

' The Association Committee met for that purpose on 
27 February: see point 2.2.51. 
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Mr Ruffini stressed that the Community was 
determined to have with Turkey, as part of 
the reactivation of the Association, a con
structive dialogue with the firm political 
resolve to overcome the difficulties due in 
particular to the international economic 
crisis. It was willing to review with an open 
mind its position of May 19791 on the 
development of the Association in the light of 
the new points contained in Mr Erkmen's 
statement and any further information that 
might be supplied in the near future. 

Referring to the efforts being made by Tur
key to cope with the serious economic prob
lems it was experiencing, he said that the 
Community had noted with sympathy the 
Turkish Government's decision, because of 
these difficulties, to defer some of its tariff 
obligations towards the Community. He also 
confirmed that the Community and the 
Member States were prepared to continue the 
international aid effort they were already 
making at both bilateral level for Turkey's 
economic recovery. 

With regards to Turkey's concern over 
enlargement, the Community-to quote the 
substance of Mr Ruffini's statement-con
firmed the position adopted in June 1975 fol
lowing Greece's application for membership. 
In other words, the Community reiterated the 
importance it attached to the maintenance 
and development of its Association relations 
with Turkey and renewed its assurance that 
this further enlargement did not affect these 
relations nor would it change the rights 
guaranteed under the Ankara Agreement and 
its Protocols. 

Joint conclusions 

1.3.5. At the close of its discussions on the 
reactivation of the Association and the 
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development of relations between the Com
munity and Turkey, the Council adopted the 
joint conclusions set out below: 

1. 'The Community and Turkey welcomed the 
resumption of the dialogue within the Association 
Council at ministerial level and emphasized the 
major political importance they attach to the reac
tivation and development of the Association and 
to the attainment of the fundamental objectives of 
the Agreement. 

2. In view of the current international situation 
both Parties reaffirmed their attachment to the 
fundamental principles of democracy, freedom and 
peace underlying the Ankara Agreement. 

3. The Community welcomed Turkey's decision 
to withdraw its request for suspension of the 
application of the Additional Protocol. For its 
part, the Community is ready to review with an 
open mind the position adopted in May 1979. 

4. The Partners to the Association accordingly 
emphasized the political need for a fresh approach 
and will do everything to ensure that the construc
tive dialogue at this meeting is quickly translated 
into practical decisions on the present problems of 
the Association, taking into account the special 
nature of the association links between Turkey 
and the Community. 

5. The Association Council to that end asked the 
Association Committee to continue its discussions 
in the light of today's proceedings and to report 
back to it in April so that the Association Council 
could draw the appropriate conclusions. 

6. The two Parties wil also seek ways to ensure 
that the Association develops with a view to 
facilitating the accession of Turkey to the Com
munity at a later date in accordance with the 
Ankara Agreement. 

7. In view of the particularly serious economic 
and financial problems facing Turkey, the Com
munity and its Member States reaffirmed their 
determination to continue the efforts undertaken 
at both bilateral and multilateral level to assist 
Turkey. 

1 Bull. EC 5-1979, point 2.2.56. 
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8. Turkey repeated its preoccupations regarding 
the consequences of the enlargement of the Com
munity and the Community reiterated the import
ance it attached to maintaining and developing its 
Association relations with Turkey, reassuring the 
latter that further enlargement would not affect 
relations between the Community and Turkey and · 
that the rights guaranteed by the Ankara Agree
ment and the Protocols thereto would not be 
changed thereby.' . 
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4. Agricultural 
prices 
for 1980/81 

The Commission's proposals 
1.4.1. The Commission proposes an 
increase in prices of 2% to 3.5% for most 
agricultural products, but of only 1.5% for 
milk, sugar and beef and veal on account of 
the situation on those markets, and no price 
increase for butter for a further year. 

These proposals, 1 concerning the fixing of 
prices for certain agricultural products for the 
1980/81 marketing year (Table 2) and cer
tain related measures, were put forward to 
the Council by the Commission on 7 Febru
ary and presented to Parliament by Mr Gun
delach on 11 February.2 The effect of the 
proposals on consumers would be negligible 
(an increase of 0.8% on food expenditure 
and of 0.1% in total consumer spending in a 
full year). 
The proposed price rises would be counter
balanced in Germany and the Benelux coun
tries by revalued 'green rates' for the German 
mark (so that the monetary compensatory 
amount of 9.8% is reduced by one point) and 
for the Dutch guilder and Belgian and Lux
embourg francs (so that the 1.9% MCA is 
reduced by 0.5 of a point). 
The proposals would lead to additional 
expenditure of 377 million EUA, but there 
will be savings of 175 million EUA on spe
cial butter subsidies and MCA payments. The 
net effect would be a slightly lower total 
agricultural budget than in 1979 and a sub
stantially lower budget than that originally 
proposed for 1980. The biggest savings 
would be in the milk sector. 
The price proposals also include additional 
measures in the milk and beef sectors. The 
Council began its examination of the propos
als on 18 February3 and should reach deci-

• OJ C 73 of 24.3.1980. 
2 Point 2.3.9. 
' Point 2.1.48. 

Bull. EC 2-1980 



Farm price proposals 

sions on them after Parliament has delivered 
its opinion. 

Interdependent measures 

1.4.2. The Commission proposals empha
size two factors-the forces currently affect
ing the common agricultural policy and the 
need to regard this 'package' as a number of 
interdependent measures. Dealing with the 
forces affecting the common agricultural pol
icy, the Commission says: 

'The Community faces the problem of having to 
reconcile four contradictory constraints. If the 
market situation alone were taken into considera
tion, the Community would adopt a very stringent 
prices policy. Such an approach would also be jus
tified by the budgetary situation, which leaves lit
tle room for any growth of expenditure. On the 
other hand, income trends in agriculture as com
pared with those in the rest of the economy, 
together with the need to continue dismantling 
positive compensatory amounts, militate in favour 
of recommendations to increase Community 
prices.' 

Emphasizing that the different elements of 
the proposals are interdependent, it says: 

'Its proposals for price increases are inextricably 
linked with the adoption of measures to restore 
market equilibrium and the dismantling of positive 
compensatory amounts. The Commission would 
have to reconsider its position if the debates were 
tending towards approval of the increases but a 
postponement of these other measures which 
require an effort and courage but which are indis
pensable for the survival of the common agricul
tural policy.' 

Agricultural production, 
consumption, prices and costs 

1.4.3. The situation of the general economy 
is still serious. Unemployment remains a 
grave problem with about six million peo
ple-S .6% of the available labour force-out 
of work. The growth rate of the volume of 
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gross domestic product averaged 3.3% in 
1979 (3% in 1978) but is slowing down, 
mainly as a result of events on world oil mar
kets. Inflation is still high and is accelerating: 
consumer prices rose by an average of 9% 
over the year, but at the end of 1979 they 
were 12% higher than at the end of 1978. 

Another unchanged factor is the trend 
towards higher levels of agricultural produc
tion, while, at the same time, consumption 
continues to be depressed. Deliveries of milk 
to dairies increased by 2.4%, sugar produc
tion is a record 12.2 million tonnes, cereals 
production at 113 million tonnes is only 
slightly below last year's peak, beef produc
tion is 3% to 4% up on 1978 and wine pro
duction is 15% above the average. But in 
some other markets levels of production have 
remained more or less stable. 

In some cases these increases in production 
were not accompanied by increases in domes
tic consumption. In the milk and milk pro
ducts market, stocks of skimmed-milk pow
der (218 000 tonnes) are low and private and 
public stocks of butter (349 000 tonnes) are 
marginally lower than last year-but only 
because of considerable expenditure on 
export refunds and on special disposal mea
sures ( 4400 million ECU in 1979 against 
4000 million ECU in 1978). 

In the sugar market, domestic production in 
1979 is expected to exceed domestic demand 
by 2.6 to 2.7 million tonnes. In the beef mar
ket, consumption is still greater than produc
tion but considerable quantities (330 000 
tonnes) have been brought into intervention. 
1979 saw a lessening of the difference bet
ween Community and world prices for most 
major agricultural commodities. But the 
future prospect is one of uncertainty follow
ing the decision of the United States to halt 
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exports to the USSR following the events in 
Afghanistan. 
The slowing-down of agricultural cost infla
tion ended abruptly in 1979. One measure of 
this is provided by the prices of intermediate 
consumption, which rose twice as quickly in 
1979 as in 1978 (8.8% against 3.3%). The 
increase was severe in Germany and the 
Benelux countries, where a fall in average 
input prices in 1978 became a rise of as much 
as 7% in 1979. The acceleration of input 
price rises was sharp in the United Kingdom, 
Ireland and France. This was partly due to oil 
price rises, which on average doubled during 
the year. These affected agriculture directly 
through higher costs of heating and diesel oil 
and indirectly through electricity and fer
tilizer-costs. Some of the cost increases due to 
the 1979 oil price rise have yet to materialize. 

Reduction of monetary 
compensatory amounts 

1.4.4. Differences in the increase in infla
tion rates were not entirely reflected in 1979 
in the movement of exchange rates between 
countries. The European Monetary System 
was established in 1979, and the year also 
saw a rapid phasing out of existing negative 
MCAs. The monetary gap has now been con
siderably reduced, and no Member State is in 
a position to bring about the type of rapid 
price increases in national currency terms 
that took place in the three previous years. 
There is not now the scope, therefore, for fas
ter price increases for Member States facing 
the most rapid cost inflation. 
The past year also saw an accelerated dis" 
mantling of existing negative MCA's. This 
took place in three stages: in March when the 
EMS was introduced, in June when the prices 
were fixed and in December. As regards 
United Kingdom MCA's the upward move
ment of sterling also contributed to the 
reduction. Negative MCAs at 6 February 
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1980 were only a fraction of those which 
existed at 1 January 1979. 

Real agricultural incomes fall 

1.4.5. After growing rapidly in the first 
years of the seventies, agricultural incomes 
were sharply reduced by the raw material 
crisis of 1974. They recovered slowly after 
that but have been more or less constant in 
the period of price moderation. 
But first estim:1tes of real agricultural 
incomes for 1979 show a fall of 1.5%. The 
fall has occurred in all Member States (except 
Italy and France) and is especially serious in 
Ireland, Denmark and Luxembourg. Ger
many, the Netherlands, the United Kingdom 
and Belgium also suffered real income reduc
tions (Table 1). 
On the other hand, incomes in the economy 
as a whole continued to rise, except in the 
United Kingdom, and showed an increase per 
worker of about 2.5% in 1979. 

Table 1 - Development of real incomes 
Change Change 

(1979/78) (1979/78) 
in real income in real 

per head income 
in the economy per head 

as a whole in agriculture 
(o/o)' (o/o)' 

Germany +3 - 9 
France + 3 + 2.5 
Italy +4 + 4.5 
Netherlands +2 - 7 
Belgium +3 + 3.5 
Luxembourg + 2.5 -13 
United Kingdom - 0.5 - 6 
Ireland +2 - 13.5 
Denmark +2 - 13.5 

Community + 2.5 - 1.5 

Sourc~: Commission. 
I Real income in agriculture is represented by net value added 
at factor cost corrected for the change in labour input. Real 
income for the economy as a whole is represented by growth in 
the volume of GDP corrected for the change in employment. 
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Special measures to balance the milk market 

1.4.6. Tough measures are proposed for 
restoring balance to the market in milk. The 
market is characterized by continuing 
increases in milk delivered to dairies (2.4% in 
1979, 2% forecast for 1980). The Commis
sion is therefore proposing to maintain its 
vigorous price policy in the knowledge that 
price is a central element in determining the 
level of output and consumption. 

The increase of 1.5% in the milk target price 
breaks down to a 2.8% increase in the inter
vention price for skimmed-milk powder and 
a freeze on the intervention price for butter. 
This proposal is made on the assumption that 
the Council will adopt measures on the lines 
of those put forward by the Commission in 
its November communication to the Council 
on changes in the common agricultural policy 
to help balance the markets and streamline 
expenditure.1 

The prime purpose of the supplementary eo
responsibility levy-proposed at 18 ECU/100 
kg of additional milk, or 84% of the target 
price-is to ensure that in the present critical 
circumstances the cost of disposal of addi
tional milk in 1980 is borne not by the 
budget but by the producers concerned. 

The Commission has given further study, 
however, to the situation of small producers 
in difficult circumstances, in the light of the 
Council's decision last year to increase the 
basic eo-responsibility levy to 1.5%. The 
Commission recognizes that there are special 
circumstances prevailing in less-favoured 
areas and proposes that producers in those 
areas be exempted from the basic levy on the 
first 60 000 litres delivered to the dairy. 

The Commission is also proposing to intro
duce a subsidy for stockfarmers keeping 
nurse cows on specialized beef units-that is 
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to say using the mil~ produced by their herds 
to feed their calves-the subsidy to be 60 
ECU per cow for the first 15 cows in the 
herd. The aim of the scheme is to tilt the 
economic balance away from milk and in 
favour of beef production. The size of the 
premium is equivalent to a 1.5% increase in 
the beef price. 

Financial implications 
of the Commission's proposals 

1.4. 7. The Commission estimates that the 
combined effect of the measures proposed or 
adopted should be to limit the EAGGF 
budget for 1980 to 10 370 million EUA, 
which is comparable to-indeed very slightly 
less than-the 1979 budget (10 384 million 
EUA) and 823 million EUA less than the total 
appropriation in the draft budget for 1980. 

The main reduction in expenditure should be 
supplied by the milk sector: the measures 
adopted or proposed should reduce expendi
ture in this sector by 940 million EUA on the 
1980 draft budget and by 690 million EUA 
on the 1979 budget. The budget cuts for 
1980 should be achieved by the implementa
tion of the new measures proposed for the 
eo-responsibility levies and the measures 
adopted or proposed on the disposal of milk 
products. 

Irrespective of the decisions that may be 
taken, these budget proposals have obviously 
been drawn up on the basis of the available 
data and the estimates feasible at the present 
stage, i.e. with regard to volume of produc
tion and market trends in the Community 
and the world. Any change in these variables 
would necessitate an adjustment of the esti
mates. 

' Bull. EC 11-1979, point 1.2.4. 
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Table 2 - Price proposals for individual products 

'Yo incre.1se 1980/1981 
Amounts per year proposals 

Product Category of prace or a"\nunt fixed Period of apphcauon 
1979/1980 1979/1980 1979/1980 of proposed prices 
ECU!ronne Amounts % 

First ye.trl 1978/1979 ECU/ronne increase 

I 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 

Du rum Target price 277.37 5.2 2.3 287.77 3.75 
wheat Single intervention price 249.12 4.8 1.5 254.10 2.0. 1.08.80-31.07.81 

Aid 77.31/h - 1,7 77.31/ha -

Common Target price 201.42 3.8 2.6 208.97 3.75 
wheat Common single intervention 

price 149.17 1.9 1.5 152.15 2.0 1.08.80-31.07.81 
Reference price for bread wheat 
(minimum quality) 168.06 1.3 1.5 171.00 1.75 

Barley Target price 182.89 4.3 2.8 189.75 3.75 
Common single intervention 1.08.80-31.07.81 
price 149.17 3.2 1.5 152.15 2.0 

Rye Target price 192.50 4.5 2.7 ' 
Dingle intervention price 159.82 3.5 1.5 . ' 1.08.80-31.07.81 

Maize Target price 182.89 4.4 2.8 189.75 3.75 
Single intervention price 149.17 4.0 1.5 152.15 2.0 1.08.80-31.07.81 

~· T- \. ,.L rl 383.28 4.9 5.0 398.60 4.27 s· -~ r. -mg e mterventlon price - 1.09.80-31.08.81 
paddy rice 218.58 3.4 3.3 228.25 

Sugar Minimum price for sugar beet 31.83 4.1 1.5 32.31 1.5 
Target price for white sugar 432.60 4.4 1.5 444.70 2.8 1.07.80-30.06.81 

o;l Intervention price for white 
~ sugar 410.90 4.4 1.5 422.41 2.8 
!Tl 
() Olive oil Production target price 2 350.40 4.1 1.5 2 420.90 3 
':"' Market target price 1 470.90 3.3 0.7 - 1.11.80-31.10.81 
\D Intervention price 1 731.90 5.3 1.5 1 758.00 1.5 
00 
0 Production aid 529.00 1.7 1.5 544.90 3.0 



o:l Oil seeds Target price ., 
~ Colza and rape seed 364.10 3.4 1.5 376.80 3.5 1.07.80-30.06.81 Ill ..., 
m Sunflower seed 396.60 4.1 1.5 416.40 5 1.09.80-31.08.81 3 
n Basic intervention price 

""C 
:I. 

t;-' Colza and rape seed 353.60 3.4 1.5 358.90 1.5 1.07.80-30.06.81 &l -'!) Sunflower seed 385.10 4.1 1.5 390.90 1.5 1.09.80-31.08.81 ""C 
00 

Guide price a 0 "8 Soya st>ed 394.80 7.0 0.9 410.60 4.0 1.11.80-31.10.81 fJ) 

Flax seed 397.90 4.3 1.5 411.80 3.5 1.11.80-31.07.81 Ill 

Castor seed 515.40 1.5 1.5 530.90 3.0 1.10.80-30.09.81 
(jj 

Fixed rate aid (per ha) 
Cotton seed 133.38 5.9 1.5 137.38 3.0 1.10.80-31.07.81 

Dried Fixed-rate aid 6.14 1.7 1.7 6.32 3.0 1.04.80-31.03.81 
fodder Guide price 126.40 1.5 1.5 131.46 4.0 

Peas and Activating price 349.70 1.5 1.5 363.90 4.1 1.07.80-30.08.81 
beans Minimum price 214.80 1.5 1.5 221.20 3 

Flax .md Fixed-rate aid (per ha) 
hemp Fibre flax 248.55 7.2 1.5 256.00 3 1.08.80-31.07.81 

Hemp 225.74 9.9 1.5 234.77 4 

Seeds Aid (per 100 kg) 
Monoecious hemp 12.7 10.7 0 12.90 
Fibre flax 17.5 10.4 0 17.80 1.5 
Seed flax 13.9 6.7 0 14.10 1.07.80-30.06.82 
Grasses 12.1-45.9 3.2-3.4 0-0 2.3-50.3 
Legumes 4.8-33.9 3.1-4.9 0-0 4.9-36.8 
Rice 12.1 0 12.10 

Table wine 
Type RI Guide price 2.54 4.5 1.6 2.64 3 

RII (per degree/hi or per hi 2.54 5.4 1.6 2.62 3 "i/i 
Rill according to type) 39.61 4.4 1.5 40.80 3 16.12.1980-15.12.81 ..., 
AI 2.38 4.3 1.3 2.45 3 3 

All 52.79 4.6 1.5 54.37 3 
""C 

Alii 60.28 4.6 1.5 62.09 3 £· 
""C 
a 

Raw Guide price 2.6 1.5 2.3 1.08.80-31.12.80 "8 
tobacco Intervention price fJ) 

N Ill 
'-I (jj 
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Table 2 (cont'd) 

'Yo increase 1980/1981 
Amounts per year proposals 

Product Category of price or amount fixed 
1979/1980 1979/1980 1979/1980 Amounts "lo ECU!tonne ECU!tonne increase 

First year• 1978/1979 

I 2 3 4 5 6 

Fruit and Basic price • 3.0 1.4 • 
vegetables Buying-in price 

Milk Target price for milk 214.00 5.1 0 217.20 
Intervention price 

for butter 2 849.70 2.8 0 2 849.70 
for skimmed-milk powder 1 157.90 8.0 1 190.90 
for cheese 
• Grana padana 30 to 60 
days 2 794.30 5.8 0 2 838.70 
• Grana padana six 
months 3 390.90 5.9 0 3 437.90 
• Parmigiano-Reggiano six 

months 3 699.80 5.9 0 3 746.80 

Beef and Guide price for adult bovines* 
veal (live weight) 1 545.80 5.9 1.5 1 569.00 

Intervention price for adult 
bovines (live weight) 1 391.20 3.7 1.5 1 412.10 

Pigmeat Basic price (slaughter weight) 1 504.46 4.5 1.5 1 549.59 

Silkworms Aid per box of silk seed 67.50 9.3 1.5 69.19 
Aid to recognized producer 
6•~up~ \}''-• U~AJ 

• The nurst- cow premium of 60 ECU is calculated as being equivalent to another 1.5o/o increase in the guide price. 
I I.e. annual rate of increase since the introduction of the common price. 
' 19 varieties of tobacco, the prices for which apply to the calendar year. 
' Products hsted in Annex 11 to the Council Regulation of 18 May 1972 and periods varying accordmg to product: 
Cauhflowers: 1.05.1980 to 30.04.1981 Lemons: 1.06.1980 to 31.05.1981 Apples: 
Tomatoes: 1.06.1980 to 30.11.1980 Pears: 1.07.1980 ro 30.04.1981 Mandarins: 

7 

3.5 

1.5 

0 
2.8 

1.6 

1.4 

1.3 

1.5* 

1.5 

3 

2.5 

Peaches: 1.06.1980 to 30.09.1980 Table grapes: 1.08.1980 to 3 I. 10.1980 Sweet oranges: 
• A special price increase of 6.01 ECU!tonne is proposed for hread·making rye. 

Period of application 
of proposed prices 

8 

1980-1981 

1.04.80-31.03.81 

7.04.80-5.04.81 

1.11.80-31.10.81 

1.04.80-31.03.81 

1.08.1980 to 31.05.1981 
16.11.1980 to 28.02.1981 

1.12.1980 to 31.05.1981 

l To be fixed on the basis of the usual criteria and taking into account the proposals contained in document COM(79)710 final of 30 November 1979. 
• Aid measures already f1xed by Counc1l Regulations (EEC) Nos 1582179 of 24 July 1979 and 2879179 of 17 December 1979. The aid also apphes to the 
1981182 marketing year. However, for 1981/82 the Commission proposes an increase for the species Phleum prattmse (7%) and Trifolium repens, includ1ng 
giganteum (9%). 
NB: A1d for the 1977 hop harvest, in ECU/tonne: for aromatic varieties 453 (+ 9.6%), bitter 345 (+ 17.3%) and others(- 8.75%). 
Aid for 1978, in ECU/tonne: for aromatic varieties 423 (- 6.6%), bitter 363 (+ 5.2%) and others 484 (- 33.24%). 
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5. 1980 budget: 
new Commission 
proposal 

1.5.1. On 14 February, at Parliament's ple
nary part-session, 1 the Commission presented 
the package of new proposals which it had 
promised with a view to restarting the 
budgetary procedure broken off on 13 
December when Parliament rejected the draft 
budget for 1980.2 The new budget proposal 
takes over the preliminary draft of 14 June 
1979 except for a number of changes mainly 
concerning the EAGGF Guarantee Section 
and some items of non-compulsory expendi
ture. 

Containment of agricultural 
expenditure 

1.5.2. The Commission has paid particular 
attention to the main issues which resulted in 
the draft budget being rejected-above all the 
question of containing agricultural expendi
ture. 

The new proposal is based on the Commis
sion's proposals of 29 November last con
cerning changes in the common agricultural 
policy (containment of surpluses)/ and the 
1980/81 farm price proposals and related 
measures presented on 7 February.4 

The budgetary implications of the changes 
proposed concerning milk, sugar, cereals and 
beef and veal would amount to a reduction in 
intervention expenditure in 1980 of 428 mil
lion EUA, or 1 038 million EUA, averaged 
out over a whole year. 

The price proposals would entail additional 
expenditure of 57 million EUA in 1980, or 
around 320 million EUA over 12 months. 
The Commission's proposal also takes into 
account certain 'background' factors which 
have a significant effect on the pattern of 
expenditure. However, despite the effect on 
expenditure of certain unfavourable factors 
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affecting wine and beef and veal, the esti
mated savings in 1980 are around 421 mil
lion EUA in this area. 

The overall impact of these factors on the 
budget in 1980 would be a saving of 793 mil
lion EUA compared with the draft budget 
rejected in December and 813 million EUA 
compared with the preliminary draft budget 
which the Commission presented last June. 

Strengthening of structural policies 

1.5.3. The second issue to which the Com
mission has addressed itself concerns the cuts 
made by the Council in non-compulsory 
expenditure (Regional and Social Funds, 
industry, energy, research, etc.). The Com
mission is maintaining the priorities 
embodied in the preliminary draft budget, in 
particular the strengthening of structural 
policies with a view to greater convergence of 
economies (including the promotion of 
employment) and a reduction in the depend
ence on imported energy. 

The Commission has focused its attention on 
those headings in the budget where there is a 
difference between the respective positions of 
the two arms of the budgetary authority (Par
liament and Council), thinking it preferable 
to regard as settled those headings on which 
agreement had been reached. The Commis
sion also took the view that it was possible to 
leave out appropriations for which the 
requisite legal basis did not exist, since they 
could be included in the budget (by meains of 
a supplementary budget, for example) once 

' Point 2.3.10. 
' Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.3.95. 
1 Bull. EC 11-1979, points 1.2.1 to 1.2.10. 
• Points 1.4.1 to 1.4.7. 
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the Council has adopted the Regulations in 
question. 

The Commission is proposing that the Reg
ional Fund appropriations be kept at the level 
proposed in the yreliminary draft (1 200 mil
lion EUA in tota appropriations for commit
ments; the total appropriations for payments 
required have been reassessed and a reduc
tion of 200 million EUA is proposed). 

The appropriations for commitment which 
the Commission is proposing for the Social 
Fund are slightly lower than the total 
included in the preliminary draft (931 million 
EUA compared with 1 000 million), but they 
constitute a considerable increase (55 million 
EUA) over the amount agreed on by the 
Council on second reading. The Commission 
is proposing the amount agreed on by Parlia
ment (385 million EUA) for the appropria
tions for payment. The Commission is also 
proposing the inclusion of 30 million EUA in 
Chapter 54 as a contribution to the ECSC, in 
view of the urgent need for temporary mea
sures to offset the social consequences of 
restructuring in the steel industry. 

The Commission is proposing that all the 
energy policy measures satisfying normal 
implementation requirements, e.g. by virtue 
of having a legal basis, should be allocated 
the appropriations agreed on by Parliament. 
Pending the presentation of an overall plan to 
encourage investment in the coal -industry, 
the Commission is proposing to increase the 
allocation for demonstration projects to 66 
million EUA (commitments), chiefly in order 
to step up activities in coal gasification and 
liquefaction. 

As regards research, the Commission's prop
osal anticipates the Council decision on the 
JRC's programme for 1980-84 and the fusion 
programme. 
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The appropriation which the Commission is 
proposing for deve opment aid broadly coin
cide with the amo nts agreed on by Parlia
ment. 

All in all, the ew proposals for non
compulsory expe diture show a 25% 
increase over 197 (compared with 42% in 
the initial prelimin ry draft and 13.3% in the 
Council draft, the l tter figure being the max
imum rate). 

Bringing the EDF 
and borrowingllen ing 
operations into the budget 

1.5.4. The Corn ission's proposals also 
examine the questi n of bringing the Euro
pean Developmen Fund and borrowing
/lending operatio s into the . budget. 
Although the inst ments submitted to the 
Member States for ratification make no pro
vision for the inclu 'on of the fifth EDF in the 
budget, the Corn ission is not abandoning 
the principle tha the EDF should be 
included, and it has set aside Chapters 90 and 
91 for the sixth F nd. In the meantime the 
Commission has p oposed practical arrange
ments to enable Pa liament to be involved as 
fully as possible i the EDF financing and 
control procedures. As far as the inclusion of 
borrowing and le cling operations in the 
budget is concerne , the Commission is abid
ing by its original roposal to create a Part 
Two of the general budget for this purpose. 

Overall impact 
of the new proposa s 

1.5.5. With due r gard in particular for the 
savings on agricult ral expenditure and the 
expected increase revenue from customs 
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duties, the new total for the expenditure to be 
financed from VAT own resources brings the 
VAT rate down to 0.68% (as against 0.77% 
after the Council's second reading of the 
draft budget). 

The new totals proposed by the Commission 
for 1980 are 16 441.7 million EUA in total 
appropnauons for commitments and 
14 712.3 millions EUA in total appropria
tions for payments. 

Bull. EC 2-1980 31 
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ACTIVITIES 
IN FEBRUARY 1980 



1. Building 
the Community 

Economic and monetary policy 

Economic and monetary union 

Interest subsidies for structural loans 

2.1.1. In February the European Investment 
Bank granted Ireland five loans1 carrying a 
3% interest subsidy, in accordance with the 
arrangements agreed when Ireland joined the 
European Monetary System. On 3 August 
1979 the Council had adopted a Regulation2 

under which such interest subsidies could be 
applied to certain loans granted from the 
EIB's own resources or from those of the 
New Community Instrument during a period 
of five years (1979-83) in the less prosperous 
countries participating fully in the European 
Monetary System (Ireland and Italy have 
been so designated). These subsidized loans 
must be concentrated on infrastructure pro
jects which help to resolve the main struc
tural problems of the countries concerned, to 
reduce regional disparities and to improve the 
employment situation. The Commission is 
responsible for deciding which investment 
projects are eligible for interest subsidies. 

Economic situation 

Economic situation 
and outlook in the Community 

2.1.2. On 11 February the Council discus
sed the economic situation and outlook in the 
Community on the basis of a statement by 
Mr Ortoli. 

While activity had been brisker than expected 
in 1979, particularly in the latter months of 
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the year, certain indicators suggested that this 
revival of activity was unlikely to continue in 
1980. Although situations varied from coun
try to country, the most probable likelihood 
for the Community as a whole was a loss of 
momentum in economic activity. 

Mr Ortoli argued that the economic policy 
guidelines adopted by the Council in 
December! should still be followed. However, 
he stressed that the Community should be 
prepared to act in the event of too sharp a 
fall in economic activity; hence the need for a 
constant watch to be kept on possible develo
pents in each of the Member States, given 
that national situations were different. 

Monetary Committee 

2.1.3. The Monetary Committee held its 
258th meeting in Brussels on 25 and 26 Feb
ruary, with Mr Haberer in the chair. It con
tinued its discussions on the future European 
Monetary Fund, reviewed the problems 
involved in the convergence of monetary 
policies and debated international monetary 
problems in preparation for the next meeting 
of the IMF's Interim Committee. 

Economic Policy Committee 

2.1.4. The Economic Policy Committee held 
its 89th, 90th and 91st meetings in Brussels 
in February: 

(i) On 1 February it met in its full composi
tion and elected its officers for 1980-81: Mr 

' Point 2.3.46. 
' OJ L 200 of 8.8.1979; Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 
2.1.2. 
' Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.1.3; Bull. EC 10-1979, 
points 2.1.3 and 2.1.4. 
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Rutten was elected Chairman, Mr Wagner 
'budgets' Vice-Chairman, Mr Cortesse 'short
term policy' Vice-Chairman and Mr Malda
gue 'medium-term policy' Vice-Chairman. 
The Committee then discussed its work prog- · 
ramme and examined medium-term econo
mic policy problems, on the basis of work 
carried out by the Committee in its 'medium
term' composition, with a view to preparing 
the preliminary draft fifth programme. 

(ii) On 13 February the Committee met in 
its reduced 'budgets' composition, with Mr 
Wagner in the chair, and reviewed the 1979 
budget outturns and the prospects for 1980. 

(iii) On 20 February the Committee met in • 
its reduced 'short-term policy' composition, 
with Mr Cortesse in the chair; in preparation 
for the Council's next examination of the 
economic situation, the Committee consi
dered the economic outlook for 1980 and,the 
convergence of economic policies in the con
text of the European Monetary System. 

Internal market 
and industrial affairs 

Free movement of goods 

Removal of technical barriers to trade 

Certification procedure for products 
originating in non-member countries 

2.1.5. On 11 February the Commission sent 
the Council a proposal for a Directive on a 
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special Community certification procedure 
for products originating in non-member 
countries. 1 

This proposal, which follows up a number of 
decisions dealing with the application in the 
Community of the GA TI Standards Code 
(the Agreement on Technical Barriers to 
Trade)/ lays down the conditions for access 
by products originating in non-member coun
tries to Community certification procedures. 
The proposed procedure will make it possible 
to verify accurately whether the applicant is 
technically capable of fulfilling his obliga
tions and the extent to which the non
member country has correctly fulfilled its 
obligations under the GA TI rules. Once a 
certificate has been obtained, the product will 
be able to move freely throughout the Com
munity without additional checks being 
imposed by any Member State. 

Industrial products 

2.1.6. On 18 February the Commission sent 
the Council a proposal for a Directive on the 
approximation of the laws of the Member 
States relating to methods of testing the 
biodegradability of non-ionic surfactants and 
amending the Council Directive of 22 
November 1973.3 

The Directive would prevent a detergent 
being placed on the market if the level of 
biodegradability of the non-ionic surfactants 

1 OJ C 54 of 4.3.1980. 
1 Bull. EC 11-1979, point 1.3.9. 
' OJ L 347 of 17.12.1973. 
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it contains is less than 80%; test methods 
would be those used by OECD, Germany, 
France or the United Kingdom. 

The proposal also supplements the 1973 
Directive on detergents by granting tempor
ary exemption for certain uses of non-ionic 
surfactants, and it provides for a procedure 
for the adaptation of the detergents directives 
to technical progress. 

2.1. 7. On 28 February the Commission 
approved three proposals for Council Direc
tives relating to the interior fittings of motor 
vehicles. They concern: 

(i) safety belts and restraint systems: 
amendment of the Council Directive of 28 
June 1977;1 

(ii) anchorages for safety belts: amepdment 
of the Council Directive of 18 December 
1975;2 and 

(iii) strength of seats and of their anchor
ages: amendment of the Council Directive of 
22 July 1974.3 

Industry 

Restructuring and conversion 

2.1.8. On 14 February Parliament gave its 
opinion4 on two Commission proposals5 of 
16 January' 1979 for Council Decisions relat
ing to Community aid for restructuring or 
conversion investments in shipbuilding and 
textiles (particularly the man-made fibres 
industry). 

2.1.9. The Economic and Social Committee, 
meeting on 27 and 28 February, gave its 
opinion' on the Commission's report on some 
structural aspects of growth/ 
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Steel 

Specific aids to the steel industry 

2.1.1 0. Acting under the anti-crisis plan, on 
1 February 1980 the Commission took a 
Decision• adopting Community rules for 
specific aids to the steel industry.' 

Industrial loans 

2.1.11. The Commission has decided to 
grant a LFR 4 000 million loan to ARBED 

• SA, Luxembourg, under Article 54 of the 
ECSC Treaty, to help finance the construc
tion of a new beam and medium-section mill 
at the Esch-Belval works and the improve
ment of the finishing stands in the Grey 
works at Differdange and the '330' works at 
Esch-Schifflange. 

Textiles 

2.1.12. On 14 February Commission offi
cials met representatives of Comitextil and of 
the European Clothing Manufacturers' 
Association as patt of the regular consulta
tions between the Commission and trade 
associations in the textile and clothing indus
tries. The main topic discussed was the 

' Oj L 220 of 29.8.1977; Bull. EC 6-1977, point 
2.1.10. 
' Oj L 24 of 30.1.1976. 
1 Oj L 221 of 12.8.1974. 
' Point 2.3.15; OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
' Bull. EC 1-1979, point 2.1.27. 
' Point 2.3.27. 
7 Twelfth General Report, point 99. 
• Oj L 29 of 6.2.1980. 
' Point 2.1.22. ' 
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marking of the country of origin on textile 
products; a thoroughgoing exchange of views 
took place with a view to a forthcoming 
Commission communication to the Council. 
Certain problems in the textile industry 
linked with the enlargement of the Commun
ity were also aired. 

Customs union 

Common Customs Tariff 

Nomenclature 

2.1.13. On 11 and 27 February the Com
mission adopted two Regulations whose pur
pose is to ensure uniform implementation of 
the Common Customs Tariff nomenclature, 
concerning the classification of articles of vel
vet under CCT subheading 59.081 and 

Table 3- 1980 tariff quotas 

Description of goods 

Originating in the OCT 

Rum, arrack and tafia 

Originating in the ACP States 

Rum, arrack and tafia 

Tomatoes, fresh or chilled 
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rectangular sheets of paper resulting from the 
cutting to size of paper under CCT subhead
ing 48.01 F.2 

Tariff measures 

Quotas 

2.1.14. Pursuant to the agreements con
cluded by the EEC with the ACP States and 
the overseas countries and territories, the 
Council adopted a number of Regulations on 
18 February opening, allocating and provid
ing for the administration of Community 
tariff quotas for the products listed in Table 3 
and originating in those countries. 3 The relev
ant duties have been suspended, either totally 
or partially, for varying periods: 

' OJ L 35 of 12.2.1980. 
2 Oj L 56 of 29.2.1980. 
• OJ L 55 of 28.2.1980. 

Quota volume Quota duty 

27 670 hi of 
pure alcohol exemption 

59 433 hi of 
pure alcohol exemption 

727 t 4.4% with a 
minimum 

charge 
of 0.8 EUA 

Period 

1.3-30.6.1980 

1.3-30.6.1980 
1.3-30.4.1980 
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Community surveillance of imports 

2.1.15. On 18 February the Council 
adopted a Regulation establishing ceilings 
and Community surveillance for imports of 
carrots and onions originating in the ACP 
States, for specific periods in 1980.1 

• 

2.1.16. On 15 February Parliament deli
vered its opinion2 on the Commission prop
osal, transmitted to the Council on 12 Sep
tember 1979, amending for the second time 
the Regulation on Community transit.3 

Competition 

Restrictive practices, mergers and 
dominant positions: specific cases 

Distribution 

Collusive pricing 

2.1.17. On 8 February the Commission 
took a Decision4 under Article 65 of the 
ECSC Treaty requiring the Bundesverband 
Deutscher Stahlhandel e.V., an association 
embracing virtually all German steel stock
holders, to terminate concerted practices in 
relation to the fixing of ex-stock selling prices 
for. rolled products. This class of transaction 
embraces all sales from stock of products 
held at stockholders' depots; these sales 
account for approximately one-third of all 
sales of steel products on the German market. 

In essence, the offending practices involve 
compilation of detailed costing schedules and 
distribution of the major stockholding firms' 
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new price lists to all members of the associa
tion before they become operative. This tends 
to encourage a concerted pricing policy by 
member firms. 

In its Decision the Commission indicates the 
rules to be observed by associations of steel 
stockholders in connection with technical 
assistance to members in the matter of cost
ing and information. The point is that the 
Commission can allow such associations to 
help small and medium-sized firms to calcu
late their costs accurately and fix rational sel
ling prices. But this must not lead to a 
uniform pricing policy. 

Mergers 

Joint control of a steel firm authorized 

2.1.18. On 25 February the Commission 
authorized the establishment of joint control 
over the Belgian steel company ALZ NV, 
Genk, under Article 66 of the ECSC Treaty. 
This company is a producer of stainless steel 
cold rolled sheets, and hitherto its principal 
shareholder has been Cockerill SA, Seraing. 

As part of the plans for restructuring the Bel
gian steel industry the capital of ALZ will be 
increased, with a new Belgian State holding 
and an additional holding by an existing 
minority shareholder, Kempense lnvestering
svennootschap NV (KIV). Cockerill will 
transfer its· shareholding in ALZ to the Ger
man steel producer Klockner Werke AG, 
Duisburg, in exchange for a minority share
holding in Klockner. The transaction will 

' OJ L 55 of 28.2.1980. 
1 Point 2.3.16; OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
' Oj C 241 of 26.4.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979, point 
2.1.23. 
• OJ L 62 of 7.3.1980. 
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give Klockner, the Belgian State and KIV 
joint control over ALZ, with 48, 24 and 28% 
respectively of the enlarged share capital. 

The transaction presents no problems from 
the competition point of view. Klockner has 
not hitherto been a producer of stainless cold 
rolled sheet, so that the number of producers 
from whom consumers can make a choice is 
not reduced. ALZ makes about 7% of Com
munity output of this product, and· has to 
complete with larger integrated producers in 
France, Germany, Italy and the United 
Kingdom. 

State aids 

Regional aids 

Federal Republic of Germany 

2.1.19. On 1 February the Commission 
reacted to a series of changes which the Land 
Government of North-Rhine Westphalia is 
planning to make to its regional economic aid 
programme. The changes, which were 
notified to the Commission as required by 
Article 93(3) of the EEC Treaty, chiefly con
sist of extending the assisted areas. 

Noting that in recent years unemployment in 
these areas has been worse than the national 
average and that the rates..pf aid given remain 
fairly low, the Commission did not oppose 
the changes. But it informed the Federal Gov
ernment that before the end of the year it 
would be reviewing the social and economic 
situation of the relevant areas on the basis of 
a report on the operation of the aid scheme 
to be submitted by the Land Government. 
The Commission also reserved its final deci
sion on the amendments, since it wishes first 
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to scrutinize the whole of North-Rhine West
phalia's regional aid programme. 

France 

2.1.20. On 13 February the Commission 
approved the French Government's decision, 
notified to it pursuant to Article 93(3) of the 
EEC Treaty, to extend the area assisted by 
the Fonds Special d' Adaptation Industrielle to 
cover the Saint Etienne employment basin in 
the department of Loire. 

The Fund, which began operating at the 
beginning of 1979 and was temporarily 
accepted by the Commission subject to cer
tain conditions, 1 is to encourage the conver
sion of areas whose economies are heavily 
dependent on iron and steel, shipbuilding and 
possibly textiles. The Commission considered 
that the social and economic situation in the 
Saint Etienne employment basin and the 
decline in the steel and textile industries there 
warranted the extension of the Fund's catch
ment area, but it informed the French Gov
ernment that a new socio-economic analysis 
would be necessary if assistance from the 
Fund was to be extended before 31 December 
1980. It also reminded the French Govern
ment that it must confine assistance to those 
areas of the Loire department that are 
assisted under the regional development pre
mium scheme at the maximum rate. 2 

United Kingdom 

2.1.21. The Commission authorized the 
British Government to implement changes 

' Bull. EC 4-1979, point 2.1.26. 
' Bull. EC 12-1976, point 2.1.32. 
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. which it wished to make to its main regional 
aid scheme; 1 these had been notified as 
required by Article 93(3). The main changes 
consist of upgrading the assisted areas at 
Corby, East Midlands, and Shotton, Wales, 
Corby having been scheduled as an assisted 
area in mid-1979 in view of the impending 
closure of the steel works there. The upgrad
ing involves an increase in the amount of aid 
given and, in the case of Corby, the aid 
granted will exceed the Community max
imum rate determined by the 1979 principles 
of coordination.2 

Approving the changes, the Commission 
observed that the Corby and Shotton areas, 
both of which constitute labour markets, suf
fer from heavier unemployment than the 
national or Community averages and per 
capita incomes are below the Community 
average. Moreover, the local economies are 
dominated by steel works that are scheduled 
for closure, and further heavy unemployment 
is imminent (20% and 18% of the labour 
force respectively). 

The Commission also considered that, in 
view of the general reductions in the intensity 
of aid announced by the British Government 
for all assisted areas in July 1979,2 the excess 
over the Community maximum rate in Corby 
would only be slight. The Commission 
accordingly gave an exception from the prin
ciples of coordination. 

Industry aids 

Steel 

2.1.22. On 1 February the Commission 
adopted a Decision establishing Community 
rules for specific aids to the steel industry.3 
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The purpose of the Decision, which received 
the Council's unanimous assent on 18 
December 1979,4 is to establish a framework 
ensuring that the state aids which are 
required for the restructuring of the industry 
in order to enable it to overcome the present 
crisis do not unduly distort competition. 

The Decision establishes rules for aids to sup
port investment, for aids to defray the costs 
of closure, for aid to facilitate continued 
operation during the implementation of a 
restructuring programme and for emergency 
aids to rescue undertakings. The appraisal 
procedures provided for in the Decision are 
similar to those of the EEC Treaty. The Deci
sion will be in force until the end of 1981. 

Although the Decision only applies to specific 
aids, the Council and the Commission agreed 
that, in the present circumstances of the steel 
industry, all aids, whatever their form or ori
gin, must be subject to a coherent Commun
ity discipline. The Council took note that the 
Commission would use its powers under 
Article 67 of the ECSC Treaty and Articles 
92 and 93 of the EEC Treaty to ensure that 
the principles and procedures applying to 
specific aids would also be applied in the case 
of general and regional aids. At the same time 
as it adopted the Decision the Commission 
accordingly requested Member States to 
notify it in advance of all cases of application 
to the steel industry of general and regional 
aid systems. 

1 Bull. EC 9-1979, point 2.1.30. 
1 OJ C 31 of 3.2.1979. 
' Oj L 29 of 6.2.1980. 
• Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.1.49. 
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Export aids 

Netherlands 

2.1.23. On 19 February the Commission 
decided to terminate the procedure under 
Article 93(2) of the EEC Treaty which it had 
commenced in October1 concerning the appli
cation in trade within the Community of an 
arrangement (Exportfinancieringsarrange
ment) between the Dutch central bank and 
the commercial banks. 

Under the arrangement the commercial banks 
were to be given certain facilities to help 
them finance export business at a rate of 
interest below the ordinary commercial rate; 
in the Commission's view this constituted a 
form of aid caught by Article 92(1) of the 
EEC Treaty. 

As the Dutch Government has undertaken to 
see that the arrangement is finally termi11fted, 
the Commission has now been able to close 
the procedure. 

Financial institutions 
and taxation 

Financial Institutions 

Insurance 

Credit insurance 

2.1.24. At its plenary session on 27 and 28 
February the Economic and Social Commit
tee endorsed2 the Commission proposaP of 
13 September 1979 to amend a provision of 
the Council Directive of 24 July 1973 on 
coordination of the taking-up and pursuit of 
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the business of direct insurance other than 
life assurance.4 The purpose of the proposed 
amendment is to abolish the principle of 
specialization in credit insurance in the Fed
eral Republic of Germany and to replace it by 
stricter financial requirements for the com
panies concerned. 

Insurance contracts 

2.1.25. At its 27-28 February plenary ses
sion the Economic and Social Committee 
delivered an opinion2 on the Commission 
proposal5 of 10 July 1979 for a Council 
Directive on the coordination of laws, regula
tions and administrative provisions relating 
to insurance contracts. 

Taxation 

Indirect taxes 

Application of the EEC Treaty 
in respect of excise duties 
on certain alcoholic beverages 

Significance and implications 
of judgments by the Court of justice 

2.1.26. The differences between Member 
States in the structures of their excise duties 

1 Bull. EC 10-1979, point 2.1.34. 
2 Points 2.3.28 and 2.3.29. 
' OJ C 245 of 29.9.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979, point 
2.1.32. 
' OJ L 228 of 16.8.1973; Bull. EC 7/8-1973, point 
2122. 
1 OJ C 190 of 28.7.1979; Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 
2.1.39. 

41 



Ananclal Institutions and taxation 

on certain alcoholic beverages will have to be 
eradicated. This is the upshot of five judg
ments given by the Court of Justice1 on 27 
February at the conclusion of proceedings 
instituted by the Commission against five 
Member States in 19782 and 1979.3 

The ·main problems involved in the harmoni
zation of excise duties in this field had been 
the subject of proposals put up to the Council 
by the Commission in 1972,4 but such scant 
progress was made in examining them that 
the Council suspended its deliberations at the 
end of 1974. 

In an attempt to break the deadlock, the 
Commission sent to the Council on 26 June 
1979 a Communications setting out com
promise solutions to the main issues of p~in
ciple raised by its 1972 proposals {concermng 
beer, wine and spirits); however, at its. meet
ing on 16 October 1979' the Council was 
unable to make any tangible progress, as the 
Member States' delegations were awaiting the 
outcome of the five cases rending before the 
Court on infringements o Article 9 5 of the 
EEC Treaty. The Court's judgments in these 
five cases thus add a new important dimen
sion to the matter. 

Three of the cases concerned the differential 
taxation applied in France {Case 168/78), 
Italy {Case 169/78) and Denmark {~~se 
171/78) in respect of home-produced spmts, 
to the detriment of imported spirits. The 
Commission had also instituted proceedings 
against the United Kingdom {Case 17~/78) 
with a view to establishing that a h1gher 
excise duty was charged in that country on 
light wines made from fresh grapes than on 
beer, which was thus afforded indirect pro
tection. Lastly, the Commission challenged 
the Irish legislation whereby t~e time limits 
for payment of excise duties depend on 
whether the beverages in question are home-

42 

Financial institutions and taxation 

produced or imported from other Member 
States {Case 55/79). 

France, Italy and Denmark 

2.1.27. In the first three cases, concerning 
differential taxation of spirits, the Court of 
Justice agreed with the Commission that, 
whatever their special characteristics, all the 
products in question have common generic 
features, even though some of them may pre
sent specific properties to a degree that 
depends on the raw materials and production 
processes. 

The Court drew two conclusions: 
• First, there is an undetermined number of 
beverages that ought to be treated as 'similar 
products' within the m.eaning of the first 
paragraph of Article 95. 
• Second, even where a sufficient degree of 
similarity between the products concerned 
could not be established, all spirits have com
mon features which are sufficiently pro
nounced for there to be in all cases a com
petitive relationship that is at least partial or 
potential. The second paragraph of Article 95 
of the EEC Treaty thus becomes relevant 
whenever the .degree of similarity between 
specific kinds of spirits is in doubt or chal
lenged. 

Article 95 taken in its entirety, is therefore 
applicable to all the products concerned with
out distinction. 
Accordingly, the Court held that, with regard 
to products imported from the other Member 

1 Point 2.3.24. 
2 OJ C 214 of 8.9.1978; Bull. EC 7/8-1978, points 
2.3.51 to 2.3.54. 
' Bull. EC 4-1979, point 2.3.41. 
' Oj C 43 of 29.4.1972. 
' Bull. EC 6-1979, point 2.1.39. 
' Bull. EC 10-1979, point 2.1.41. 
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States, France, Italy and Denmark had failed 
to fulfil their obligations under Article 95 of 
the EEC Treaty and must, therefore, apply 
the same level of taxation to both home
produced and imported spirits. 

United Kingdom 

2.1.28. In the case concerning the United 
Kingdom (170/78) the Court upheld the 
Commission's view that: 

• wine and beer are to some extent sub
stitutable; 

• in the United Kingdom the tax burden on 
wine is greater than that on beer; 

• the development of the two tax systems in 
question reveals a protective leaning with 
respect to wine imported into the United 
Kingdom; 

• the proper taxation relationship between 
wine and beer should be based on alcoholic 
strength by volume. 

The Court did not, however, give its final 
judgment; it called on the Commission and 
the United Kingdom to re-examine the sub
ject matter of the proceedings in the light of 
the legal considerations set out above and to 
report to it before 31 December on the solu
tion to the conflict worked out by them or, 
failing that, on their respective positions, tak
ing into account the points of law stated in 
the judgment. 

Ireland 

2.1.29. In Case 55/79 the Court held that 
Ireland had failed to fulfil its obligations 
under the first paragraph of Article 95 of the 
Treaty by having introduced tax provisions 
which had the effect of affording Irish pro
ducers preferential treatment with regard to 
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the time limits for the rayment of excise 
duties, to the detriment o persons importing 
the same products from other Member States. 

Implications of these judgments 
for tax harmonization 

2.1.30 The Court's findings npt only concur 
with the arguments put forward by the Com
mission in the five .cases but also add consid
erable weig4t t9 -the compromise suggested in 
June 1979. ··111 particular, the observations 
made in the interlocutory judgment concern
ing the United Kingdom are a key element of 
the overall compromise. By seeking to establ
ish an appropriate relationship in the United 
Kingdom between 'the burden of excise duties 
on wine and that on beer, the Court expressly 
underscored the importance of this relation
ship for the Community as a whole. 

Tax avoidance 

Proposal to extend the system 
of mutual assistance to other countries 

2.1.31. The Commission ·acted upon the 
requests from Finland, Iceland, Norway and 
Sweden to participate in the system of mutual 
assistance now operating between Member 
States' tax authorities in the fields of direct 
taxation and value added tax. 1 It asked the 
Council on 25 February for authorization to 
open negotiations with these Nordic coun
tries for the purpose of concluding separate 
conventions associating them with the Com
munity system. Measures to combat interna
tional tax evasion and avoidance will be all 

1 Oj L 336 27.12.1977; OJ L 331 of 27.12.1979; Bull. 
EC 10-1979, point 2.1.39; Bull. 12-1979, point 2.1.55. 
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the more effective as the system is extended 
to include the tax authorities in non-member 
countries. 

Employment and social policy 

Employment 

Standing Committee on Employment 

2.1.32. The Standing Committee on Em
ployment held its seventeenth meeting in 
Brussels on 26 February, with Mr Vincenzo 
Scotti, the Italian Minister of Labour and 
Social Security, in the chair. The Commission 
was represented by Vice-President Vredeling 
and Mr Davignon. The discussions centred 
on the Commission's Communication on 
employment in the light of the new micro
electronic technology! and a statement by Mr 
Vredeling on progress made concerning the 
reorganization of working time. 

Employment and the new 
micro-electronic 'technology 

2.1.33. After the discussions on the Com
mission's Communication, which all sides 
considered to be excellent, the Chairman 
made the following statement: 

'In view of the current employment situation and 
its foreseeable trend over the coming months, the 
basic concern underlying the entire discussion was 
to do everything to ensure that the new micro
electronic technology did not worsen employment 
but increased the number of jobs available and 
improved their quality ... 

'The Committee noted that this was the first time 
that it had debated this topic of paramount 
importance, which it ought to consider further.' 
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Measures to be taken 

2.1.34. 'The Committee ... emphasized that an 
economic policy should be pursued which would 
encourage growth and the creation of jobs, com
bat inflation and at the same time promote active 
policies likely to contribute to the necessary 
adjustments in the affected regions and sectors ... 
As the new technology entailed a radical process 
of converting a major part of European industry, it 
was vital that this process be coordinated at Com
munity level... Special importance should be 
attached to the need to make the new technology 
available in good time for European industry, 
bearing in mind that the programmes of the main 
producers in competition at world level were to a 
large extent supported by massive official aid.:. 

'There. were convergent views on the fact that [the 
introduction of new technology into the produc
tion process] should be coupled with active partici
pation [by the two sides of industry] in order to 
ensure appropriate forms of information and con
sultation of workers by employers or forms of 
negotiation between these parties. Such systems 
could, moreover, be developed and improved in 
the light of the ... special situations of the Member 
States. The Commission would take the necessary 
steps to this effect, within the framework of its 
responsibilities. 

'It w;ts also noted that the specific responsibilities 
of public authorities in the area of adaptation of 
local and regional labour market policies should 
be taken further through forward management of 
employment, in which the representatives of 
employers and workers should be more closely 
associated, with a view to increasing re
employment possibilities to allow for losses of jobs 
as a result of the new technology. 

'With more particul:ir reference to employment 
policies, the discussion made it clear that voca
tional training, including linked work and train
ing, should be based on new guidelines enabling 
all workers to acquire greater adaptability 
throughout their working life and enabling special
ists... to obtain appropriate qualifications... It 
would also be necessary to improve the links bet-

' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.23. 
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ween general education and training. In this con
text, general technical education would have to be 
adapted to the changes ... in society. 

'It was pointed out that the work to be undertaken 
in pursuance of the Council Resolution on the 
reorganization of working time should take into 
account the possible effects on employment of the 
new technology. The workers' representatives took 
the view that the introduction of the new technol
ogy would increase the need for a reduction in 
working hours. 

'It was also felt that it would be essential to ensure 
that the new technology contributed to improving 
the quality of life ... , notably by placing the pos
sibilities [it] offered at the service of the least
favoured categories ... The new technology ... could 
facilitate the employment... of women in jobs 
which required the highest qualifications. 

'Furthermore, in order to prevent the new technol
ogy from having adverse effects on the standard of 
living of workers, especially those whom it was 
particularly difficult to employ or re-employ, 
social security arrangements should be adjusted.' 

Means of giving effect to the measures proposed 

2.1.35. 'In view of the complexity and dimension 
of [these] problems ... , and the interdependence of 
economic, industrial and social policies, it would 
be vital to coordinate action taken ... 

'It would be advisable to strengthen or introduce, 
at national level and... at Community level, 
monitoring mechanisms, with which the public 
authorities and the representatives of employers 
and workers should be associated. [Their] aim 
would be the identification of trends and needs in 
the field of employment. In this connection, the 
Commission stated its intention of creating a 
European pool of studies and analyses which 
would be made available to all interested parties. 
A thorough knowledge of the situation and how it 
was developing was a prerequisite for labour mar
ket management based on forward planning. 

'If job losses were to be avoided, the appropriate 
authorities at national and Community level 
would have to ensure that existing financial instru
ments were employed in an efficient and coordi-
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nated manner to facilitate the necessary policy 
adjustments-especially in the field of vocational 
training .. .' 

The Committee considered that these conclu
sions represented a preliminary approach; it 
agreed to devote a further meeting to the sub
ject in due course to evaluate the results of 
the measures envisaged and draw up new 
guidelines for future work. 

Reorganization of working time 

2.1.36. The Committee took note of a state
ment by Vice-President Vredeling on progress 
made in the Commission's work on the reor
ganization of working time. 

Free movement of workers 

2.1.37. The Technical Committee on Free 
Movement of Workers met in Brussels on 20 
February for an exchange of views on the 
conclusions adopted by the Council on 22 
November 19791 relating to the Commission 
Communication on the coordination of mig
ration policies toward non-member coun
tries.2 

The Committee also examined the impact of 
the accession of Spain and Portugal on labour 
movements in the enlarged Community and 
the implementation of the provisions on free 
movement between Greece and the Commun
ity in view of the special procedures and 
other provisions in effect at national level. 

During a debate on Member States' policies 
with regard to problems posed by second
generation immigrants, the Committee stres
sed the need to take measures at both 
national and Community level. 

' Bull. EC 11-1979, point 2.1.43. 
2 Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.1.43. 
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European Social Fund 

2.1.38. The Social Fund Committee held a 
plenary meeting in Brussels on 14 and 15 
February, during which it examined 165 
applications for Fund assistance from the 
Member States. The Committee also gave its 
opinion on 27 draft studies and pilot 
schemes. 

Health and safety 

Health protection 

2.1.39. On 15 February Parliament gave its 
opinion1 on the Commission proposaP of 6 
March 1979 for a Council Directive on the 
protection of workers from harmful exposure 
to chemical, physical and biological agents at 
work. 

Regional policy 

Coordination and programmes 

Regional Policy Committee 

2.1.40. The Regional Policy Committee met 
on 14 and 15 February. It continued its study 
of the efficiency of regional aids, discussed 
the role of the services sector in regional 
development and agreed to intensify research 
into this question. The Committee heard an 
account of Community environment policy 
and of the links between regional and envi
ronment policies, and adopted its programme 
for 1980. 
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Environment and consumers 

Environment 

Prevention and reduction 
of pollution and nuisances 

Air pollution 

2.1.41. Problems ansmg from the provi
sional implementation of the Convention on 
Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution3 

-signed by the Community on 14 November 
1979"-figured prominently among the mat
ters discussed by the Senior Advisers to ECE 
Governments on Environmental Problems at 
their eighth annual session, held in Geneva 
on 18-22 February.5 

2.1.42. On 15 Fe~ruary Parliament gave its 
opinion' on the Commission proposal/ sent 
to the Council on 11 September, for the con
clusion by the Community of the Convention 
on Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution. 

Chemicals 

2.1.43. A further meeting' with representa
tives of the Member States was held in Brus
sels on 31 January and 1 February in connec
tion with the negotiations between the Corn-

' Point 2.3.16; OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
2 OJ C 89 of 5.4.1979; Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.1.52. 
3 OJ C 281 of 10.11.1979. 
• Bull. EC 11-1979, points 2.1.60 and 2.2.28. 
1 Point 2.2.36. 
' Point 2.3.16; OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
7 OJ C 281 of 10.11.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979; point 
2.1.42. 
• The previous meeting was held in November 1979: 
Bull. EC 11-1979, point 2.1.62. 
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mission and the United States on the Toxic 
Substances Control Act. The object of the 
meeting was to review the progress of the 
current discussions with the US authorities on 
ways of harmonizing US and Community 
legislation on toxic chemical substances and 
to study the next steps to be taken, particu
larly within the OECD. The advisability of 
concluding an international agreement on 
this subject was also considered. 

2.1.44. On 18 February the Commission 
sent to the Council a proposal for a Directive 
on methods of testing the biodegradability of 
non-ionic surfactants.1 

Consumers 

Public hearing on consumers programme 

2.1.45. On 26 and 27 February Parliament 
organized a public hearing in Dublin on the 
draft second action programme of the Euro
pean Communities with regard to consumers, 
transmitted by the Commission to the Coun
cil on 27 June 1979.2 

This public hearing, the first of its kind, was 
attended by representatives of consumer 
organizations and the economic and commer
cial interests involved, and was officially 
opened by Mr Haughey, the Irish Prime 
Minister. In his introductory remarks Mr 
Burke, the Member of the Commission with 
special responsibility for consumer affairs, 
reminded those present of the major features 
of the action programme and stressed the 
indispensable role of consumers within the 
economic system. This meeting provided an 
opportunity to evaluate progress already 
made at Community level in promoting the 
interests of consumers, examine the advisabil
ity of adopting codes of conduct as an alter-
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native or complement to Community legisla
tion, consider problems relating to after-sales 
service and discuss Community policy as 
regards th~ comparison of consumer product 
prices. 

Information, education 
and representation of consumers 

Consumers' Consultative Committee 

2.1.46. On 21 February the Consumers' 
Consultative Committee {CCC) adopted an 
opinion on a draft Directive on tradesmarks. 
The Committee asked for certification marks, 
assignment and consumer representation at 
the Trademark Office to be included within 
the scope of the Directive. 

The CCC also adopted an opinion on the 
amended Commission proposal on product 
liability.3 The CCC was gratified to note that 
the Commission had retained its proposals on 
development risks, despite strong outside 
pressure. However, the Committee called for 
better protection for accident victims. It was 
opposed to the exclusion of agricultural and 
craft products and to the limits set on com
pensation-as regards both time and the 
amounts involved. 

Finally, the CCC adopted its programme for 
1980, which ·covers, among other things: 
prices and services, dialogue with manufac
turers, agricultural policy, the consumption 
of medicines, insurance, advertising, and dis
tribution and marketing structures. 

' Point 2.1.6. 
2 OJ C 218 of 30.8.1979; Bull. EC 6-1979, points 
l.S.l.to 1.5.7; Supplement 4/79- Bull. EC. 
' OJ C 271 of 26.10.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979, point 
2.1.16. 
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2.1.4 7. Agricultural problems bulked large 
amo':lg the Community's preoccupations dur
ing the month of February. The most impor
tant of these were the agricultural prices for 
the 1980/81 marketing year (Commission 
proposals and first discussions in the Coun
cil), the developments in the 'sheepmeat 
affair' and the question of exports of agricul
tural products to the USSR. 

Agricultural prices for 1980/81 

2.1.48. On 18 February the Council held a 
first exchange of views on the proposals pre
sented by the' Commission on 7 February 
concerning the fixing of prices of certain 
agricultural products for 1980/81 and related 
measures.1 It examined more particularly the 
problems relating to sugar and milk products 
but failed to reach agreement on the prop
osed measures at that stage of the discussion. 2 

These proposals were also the subject of a 
debate in Parliament on 12 February/ when 
Mr Gundelach formally presented them. 

Sheepmeat 

2.1.49. In the sheepmeat affair there are 
two closely related sticking points, namely 
the proposal for a Regulation4 on the com
mon orga·nization of the market in this sector 
and the problems connected with the mainte
nance by France of measures relating to the 
importation of sheepmeat from the United 
Kingdom. On 18 February the Council 
ag~eed to speed up its work on the first point. 
W1th regard to the second, the Commission 
along with the proceeding concerning th; 
infringement of Article 171 of the Treaty 

48 

Agriculture 

which it brought before the Court of Justice 
in January ,S addressed a reasoned opinion to 
France on 8 February requesting it to lift the 
import charges which it is applying. If France 
does not comply, the Commission could 
again refer the matter to the Court, possibly 
applying for the adoption of interim mea
sures.' 

Exports of agricultural 
products to the USSR 

2.1.50. Following the conclusions reached 
by the Council on 15 January/ the Commis
sion took a number of measures• designed to 
prevent Community exports of agricultural 
products from replacing US supplies to the 
USSR. These measures were the subject of a 
report to the Council on 15 February. In 
addition, on 19 February the Commission 
adopted a Regulation introducing with 
regard to exports to the USSR and other East 
European countries a tendering procedure for 
selling butter from public storage.' This 
makes it possible to keep a better check on 
exports. 

2.1.51. In a resolution adopted on 15 Feb
ruary, Parliament 'calls upon the Commission 
to impose an immediate embargo on all sales 
of surplus commodities to Russia involving 
subsidies' .10 

1 Points 1.4.1 to 1.4.7; OJ C 63 of 24.3.1980. 
2 Nor was agreement reached at the following meeting 
(3-4 March). 
' Point 2.3.9; 0 J C 59 of 1 0.3.1980. 

OJ C 93 of 18.4.1978; Bull. EC 3-1978, point 2.1.53. 
1 OJ C 25 of 1.2.1980; Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.43. 

This was in fact done at the beginning of March. 
7 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 1.1.5. 

Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.36. 
' OJ L 46 of 21.2.1980. 
10 OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
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Economic aspects of the common 
agricultural policy 

General guidelines 

Changes in the common agricultural policy 

2.1.52. On 11 February the Council meet
ing of Economics and Finance Ministers dis
cussed the Commission's proposals of 
December 1979 for the reorganization of the 
common agricultural policy by improving the 
balance of markets and streamlining expendi
ture.1 Following its discussions it adopted 
conclusions, among which the following: 

'The Council approved the Commission's objective 
of resolving the specific problems arising, in the 
interests of safeguarding the common agricultural 
policy and its economic and social merits, while 
respecting its principles and taking account of cur
rent budgetary difficulties. This gqal presupposed 
substantial savings and a prudent price policy. 

The Council considered it to be desirable that 
the discussions on the Commission's proposals 
should be guided by the following principles: 

An improvement of the common agricultural pol
icy with the aim of considerably reducing the 
growth rate of agricultural expenditure was abso
lutely essential also in order to ensure that the 1% 
own resources limit was not exceeded, having 
regard to the resources required for other policies. 

Subject to the examination of the asse~sment 
announced by the Commission of the foreseeable 
development of market organization expenditure 
in the event of its proposals being implemented 
and taking growth in expenditure over the last few 
years as a basis, it would be necessary to take mea
sures leading to substantial savings, reaching the 
order of magnitude proposed by the Commission. 

In this connection, the Council was of the opinion 
that the measures should be directed particularly 
at surplus products; it requested the Commission 
to see whether further savings might be achieved 
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by means of the more efficient use of the market 
organization instruments.' 

2.1.53. On 18 February the Council (Minis
ters of Agriculture) examined the Commis
sion proposals for the coming marketing year 
'also taking into account its previous propos
als on changes in the common agricultural 
policy to help balance markets and streamline 
expenditure', hence the special attention 
which it paid to sugar and milk products. 

2.'1.54. The proposed changes in the com
mon agricultural policy were the subject of 
an opinion of the Economic and Social Com
mittee, which met in plenary session2 on 27 
and 28 February. 

Agri-monetary measures 

2.1.55. On 13 February the Commission 
introduced transitional measures in the seeds 
sector with the object of maintaining the aid 
expressed in national currency unchanged 
following the restatement of the aid, origi
nally expressed in u.a., in terms of the ECU.3 

2.1.56. On 28 February the Commission 
adopted a Regulation on the non-application 
of monetary compensatory amounts to pro
ducts undergoing certain forms of handling in 
a Member State and being returned thereafter 
to the Member State of dispatch.4 

1 OJ C 60 of 10.3.1980; Bull. EC 11-1979, points 1.2.1 
to 1.2.10. 
2 Points 2.3.30 to 2.3.36. 
' OJ L 37 of 14.2.1980. 
' Oj L 56 of 29.2.1980. 
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Prices and markets 

Report on the Situation 
on the Agricultural Markets 

2.1.57. On 13 February the Commission 
transmitted to the Council its 1979 Report 
on the Situation on the Agricultural Markets. 
This document supplements, particularly in 
respect of statistical data, the Report on the 
Agricultural Situation in the Community 
published in January. 1 It also updates Com
munity production prospects for the 1979/80 
marketing year, laying down the following 
general lines: 

(i) arable crops: the levels will be lower 
than in 1978, while exceptionally high values 
will be obtained; 

(ii) feedingstuffs: availabilities seem good; 

(iii) livestock products: fresh increases in 
the production of milk and milk products, 
pigmeat and beef and veal; 

(iv) specialized crops: wine production 
higher than the average, no major change in 
the other products. 

Market organizations 

Adjustment of the basic regulations 

Wine. 

2.1.58. On 18 February the Council for
mally adopted2 the nine Regulations to which 
it had agreed in principle on 10 and 11 
December 1979.3 

The Council also examined the proposal for a 
Regulation laying down general rules relating 
to the distillation of table wine.4 It set the 

50 

Agriculture 

limits to the quantities to be distilled and the 
minimum purchase price and the aid to be 
granted according to the product obtained. 

Olive oil 

2.1.59. On 26 February the Commission 
sent to the Council a proposals for a Regula
tion amending the Regulation of 22 Sep
tember 1966' with regard mainly to the man
agement of the consumption and production 
aid systems. For consumption aid, the trade 
organizations representing the beneficiaries 
should be entrusted with the task of prepar
ing the applications for aid and presenting 
them to the administrative authorities con
cerned. As regards production aid, certain 
tasks should be entrusted to the producer 
groups and associations. 

On the occasion of this amendment of the 
1966 Regulation it is proposed that the scope 
of the Regulation of 19 June 19787 (producer 
groups and associations thereof) be extended 
to include the olive oil sector in France. 

Market situation: sectoral measures 

Beef and veal 

2.1.60. With regard to beef and veal the 
Commission adopted on 8 February a Regu-

1 The Agricultural Situation in the Community, 1979 
Report (published in conjunction with the Thirteenth 
General Report on the Activities of the European Com
munities); Bull. EC 12-1979, points 1.4.1 to 1.4.7. 
' OJ L 57 of 29.6.1980. 
' Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.1.105. 
• Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.38. 
' OJ C 58 of 8.3.1980. 
' OJ 172 of 30.9.1966. 
7 OJ L 166 of 23.6.1978. 
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lation• amending, in respect of the issue of 
export licences with advance fixing of 
refunds, the Regulation of 21 March 1978 on 
the system of import and export licences for 
beef and veaJ.Z The purpose of this Regula
tion is to obtain better information on the 
export pattern in the beef and veal sector and 
to introduce rules to ensure better adminis
trative supervision of these exports. 

Fruit and vegetables 

2.1.61. There was no significant change in 
the total area planted with apple, pear, peach 
and orange trees during the 1977/78 market
ing year. This'emerges from the annual report 
on the estimated clearings and new planta
tions of certain types of fruit trees which the 
Commission sent to Parliament and the 
Council on 28 February. 

On 18 February the Commission transmitted 
to the Council a report on experience 
acquired during the first survey carried out 
by the Member States of the enlarged Com
munity in order to determine the production 
potential of plantations of certain species of 
fruit trees. 

Oilseeds 

2.1.62. On 13 February the Commission 
sent to the Council a proposal for a Regula
tion adopting general rules concerning special 
measures for soya beans introduced by the 
Regulation of 24 July 1979.3 These general 
rules, which apply for the first time to beans 
harvested in 1980, concern the determination 
of the world market price, the conditions 
which producers and purchasers must satisfy 
in order to benefit from the aid system and 
the measures which the Member States must 
apply in order to monitor the right to the aid. 
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· 2.1.63. On 26 February the Commission 
transmitted to the Council a report on the 
situation in the Community colza market. 
During the Council meeting of 18-22 June 
1979,4 at which the agricultural prices for 
1979/80 were agreed, the Commission 
undertook to examine certain problems in the 
colza sector and to propose any necessary 
action. In its report the Commission con
cluded that the common organization of the 
market operates efficiently in the interests of 
the producer, the crushing industry and the 
consumer. It therefore considers that only 
minor amendments should be made in the 
system of aid for colza. 

2.1.64. On 14 February Parliament adopted 
a Resolution on the Community policy on 
oilseeds, fats and proteins.5 

2.1.65. On 28 February the Economic and 
Social Committee adopted a study on the 
balance in feedingstuffs between cereals and 
imported agricultural products which are 
substituted for them.' 

Structural policy 

Implementation of the 
socio-structural directives 

Approval of national programmes 

2.1.66. On 6 February the Commission 
approved an Italian programme concerning 

' OJ L 32 of 9.2.1980. 
2 OJ L 78 of 22.3.1978. 
' OJ L 190 of 28.7.1979. 
• Bull. EC 6-1979, point 2.1.76. 
' Point 2.3.16; OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
' Point 2.3.37. 
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treatment, processing and marketing · 
activities in the livestock sector and the pro
duction of feedingstuffs. 1 The Commission 
considers that this programme is in line with 
the objectives of the Regulation of 15 Febru
ary 1977 on common measures to improve 
the conditions under which agricultural pro
ducts are processed and marketed.2 

Conditions of competition 

2.1.67. Under Articles 92 to 94 of the EEC 
Treaty the Commission decided on 1 Febru
ary to terminate the procedure provided for 
by Article 93(2) of the EEC Treaty which it 
had initiated in respect of a certain number of 
Italian measures.3 In its decision the Commis
sion took account of the fact that the Italian 
authorities had repealed some of the laws in 
question and have undertaken not to <::on
tinue granting aid per head of livestock for 
the years subsequent to 1975. 

The provisions referred to concerned national 
measures to assist stock-farming and a five
year plan to increase sheepmeat and pigmeat 
production, plus-with regard to Piedmont
-measures for the development of agricul
ture and forests in 1975, 1976 and 1977 and 
a proposal relating to certain adjustments of 
aid for 1979. 

2.1.68. It made no comment at the present 
stage on the following measures communi
cated by Italy: 

• Friu/i-Venezia-Giu/ia. Bill providing for 
several types of aid, in particular the 
implementation and/or the continuance of a 
certain number of investment plans in the 
stock-farming sector such as: an artificial 
insemination centre; facilities needed for the 
treatment and marketing of agricultural pro
ducts; installations for protection against cer-
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tain natural disasters; land development 
works; irrigation works; making good the 
damage to land and crops devastated by the 
1976 earthquake. 

• Abruzzi. Proposal relating to a contribu
tion to the cost of implementing projects 
receiving aid under Regulation No 17 of 
1964. The Communication will take a posi
tion on this type of aid in due course. 

• Sicily. Bill relating to measures for hot
house crops. This is an aid for research and 
experiments in the sector and the taking-over 
by the region of the costs resulting from the 
introduction of a compulsory programme to 
protect the health of hothouse workers in 
accordance with Community provisions. 

• Sicily. Proposal concerning measures for 
durum wheat producers for the 1979 market
ing year (including the granting of a lump 
sum towards the reconstitution of the capital 
of the Amandes company). With regard to 
aid for the voluntary storage of durum 
wheat, the Commission will take a position 
in due course in the light of the Community's 
secondary legislation. It reserves the right to 
do the same, having regard to Article 93(3), 
in connection with the granting of operating 
loans at reduced rates to certain cooperatives. 

2.1.69. The Commission made no comment 
in respect of the measures communicated: 

• by the Federal Republic of Germany con
cerning a subsidy granted by Rhineland
Palatinate for research projects with a view to 
the utilization of alternative energy sources in 
agriculture; 

1 OJ L 54 of 28.2.1980. 
' 0 J L 51 of 23.1.1977; Bull. EC 2-1977, point 2.1.34. 
' Bull. EC 7/8-1974, point 2.2.54; Bull. EC 12-1974, 
point 2.2.50; Bull. EC 11-1975, point 2.2.34; Bull. EC 
6-1977, point 2.1.102; Bull. EC 7/8-1977, point 2.1.84. 
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• by the Netherlands concerning the taking
over by the State of part of the losses sus
tained by apple and pear producers following 
hail; 

• by the United Kingdom (Isle of Man) with 
regard to a subsidy for beef and veal produc
ers; this aid, granted on a headage basis, is 
incompatible with the Treaty but, since Arti
cle 93(2) is not applicable to the Isle of Man, 
the matter was not pursued; 

• by Belgium concerning an amendment to 
the Royal Decree which provides inter alia 
for an increase in the State's contribution to 
costs incurred by non-commercial beekeep
ers' associations and by breeders of rabbits 
with a view to the conservation of breeds 
which are dying out. 

Seeds and young plants 

2.1. 70. On 7 February 19801 the Commis
sion authorized the Member States to allow 
the temporary marketing of forestry repro
ductive materials not satisfying the require
ments of the Council Directive of 14 June 
1966.2 The purpose of its decision is to deal 
with certain supply difficulties. 

Fisheries 

Resources 

Internal aspects 

2.1. 71. On 7 February the Commission 
approved two German measures, one amend
ing the regulation giving effect to the 1971 
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Fishery Agreements Act and the other listing 
the species of fish subject to a quota on 
catches in the territorial waters of Member 
States in 1980. 

2.1. 72. The Commission also took the 
necessary steps to implement the system of 
recording and notification of catches by ves
sels of Member States, the principle of which 
had been approved by the Council on 29 Ja
nuary.3 

External aspects 

2.1. 73. Consultations between the Com
munity and Spain on the reciprocal fishing 
rights arrangements to apply in 1980 were 
resumed on 4 February; the two parties 
signed an agreement providing for the issue 
of 168 standard licences to vessels flying the 
Spanish flag, authorizing them to catch up to 
11 870 tonnes of hake in the Community 
zone. Certain conditions for coastal fishing 
by Spanish vessels in this zone have also been 
improved; fishing by Community vessels in 
the Spanish zone and other points covered by 
the arrangements will remain governed by the 
rules applying in 1979. 

2.1.74. Consultations with the Faroe 
Islands on reciprocal arrangements for 1980 
were resumed on 12-13 February; no agree
ment was reached, and the consultations will 
continue in March. 

2.1. 75. Following authorization4 by the 
Council on 29 January, framework agree
ments on fisheries were signed with Norway 
and Guinea-Bissau on 27 February. 

1 Oj L 65 of 11.3.1980. 
' OJ 125 of 11.7.1966. 
1 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.54. 

Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.58. 
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• The agreement with Guinea-Bissau lays 
down the principles and rules that are to gov
ern all aspects of fishing by vessels of 
Member States in the Guinea-Bissau fishing 
zone from now on. The terms of the agree
ment are that Member States' vessels may 
have access to the Guinea-Bissau zone against 
payment of fees scaled according to the size 
of vessel. Shipowners must notify the Guinea
Bissau authorities of their catches and, in 
some cases, land part of their haul at Bissau 
or include a number of Guinea-Bissau fisher
men in their crews. In return for the fishing 
rights, the Community is to pay financial 
compensation which will be used for funding 
projects and services connected with fisheries. 
In addition, the Community is to encourage 
the development of sea fishing in Guinea
Bissau by offering grants to Guinea-Bissau 
nationals wishing to study or train in fields 
relating to fisheries. 

The agreement is for two years in the first \ 
instance, renewable annually unless expressly 
terminated. It is to apply immediately, on a 
provisional basis pending completion of the 
requisite procedures, to ensure that licences 
are issued without delay as the season for cer
tain trawlers in Guinea-Bissau waters has 
already begun.1 

• The agreement with Norway specifies the 
conditions under which Norwegian and 
Member States' vessels may fish in each 
other's 200-mile fishing zones. The agree
ment is for six years in the first instance, 
renewable every six years thereafter unless 
notice of termination is given. 

2.1. 76. Consultations on a long-term 
fisheries agreement between the Community 
and Canada were resumed in Brussels on 31 
January and 1 February; they are due to go 
on in March. Meanwhile, Community vessels 
are continuing to fish Canadian waters under 
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an interim agreement covering the whole of 
1980. 

2.1.77. On 25-29 February the Community 
took part in the proceedings of a multilateral 
working party which met in Lisbon to look 
into the possibility of framing a new conven
tion on fisheries in the North-East Atlantic to 
replace the 1959 NEAFC. A diplomatic con
ference had already been held on the subject 
in 1978, but no agreement was reached 
because certain countries had reservations 
about the Community's participation in the 
proposed convention. The Lisbon working 
party reached a consensus on a draft for a 
new convention, which should be open for 
signature from November. 

Markets and structures 

Structural policy 

2.1. 78. Under its policy on state aids in the 
fisheries sector the Commission decided to 
raise no objections to: 

• aid being granted by the United Kingdom 
for the organization of exploratory expedi
tions in the South-western Approaches to 
assess the possibilities of fishing for species 
not commonly exploited at present; 

• the aid scheme operated by the Nether
lands in 1978 for the permanent withdrawal 
of vessels from fishing being resumed in 
1980; 

• the Danish trout fund continuing its 
activities in 1980. 

• OJ L 58 of 1.3.1980. 
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Transport 

Inland transport 

Infrastructures 

Infrastructure investment 

Support for projects of Community interest 

2.1.79. On 15 February the Commission 
decided to amend its July 1976 proposaP to 
the Council on support for projects of Com
munity interest in transport infrastru~ture. 
This extends the scope of the system of fman
cial support proposed f?r Member Stat~s' 
infrastructures to those m non-Commumty 
countries of particular interest to the Com
munity, especially for traffic ?etween 
Member States in view of suggestiOns by 
Parliament2 and the Economic and Social 
Committee.3 

Transport Infrastructure Committee 

2.1.80. The Transport Infrastructure Com
mittee met on 5 Feb'ruary to review plans and 
programmes communi~ated by national ~ele
gations and to examme nauonal co?tnbu
tions to the report on bottlenecks whtch the 
Commission had been called upon to prepare 
as part of the examination of the propo~al for 
a Regulation on financial support for mfras
tructure projects. As a result of the exchange 
of views between the Commission and the 
Committee members, the national contribu
tions to the report were sharpened and 
amplified. The Commission also took the 
opportunity to state its views on how the 
work should proceed in future. 
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Formulating and Implementing 
a Community energy policy 

Energy Committee 

Energy 

2.1.81. The Energy Committee met on 29 
February with a Commission represe~tative 
in the chair to discuss matters relatmg to 
energy conservation. 

The first subject discussed was Me~ber 
States' programmes for oil and energy savmg. 

There was a full exchange of views on the 
Saint-Geours report on low-energy growth. 
The Committee also discussed what action 
the Community could take to save energy in 
the motor vehicle sector. 

Specific probl,ms 

Oil and gas 

Transparency of the oil market 

2.1.82. On 25 February the Commission 
sent the Council a Communication on the 
transparency of the oil market, the Council 
having called upon it o!l 27 ~arch _1~79 to 
institute procedures for tmprovmg thts. 

1 OJ C 207 of 2.9.1976; Bull. EC 6-1976, points 1401 
to 1404. 
2 OJ C 183 of 1.8.1977. 

Oj C 56 of 7.3.1977. 
• Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.1.108. 
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The same request was made at the Tokyo 
Summit in June 1979.' 

In its Communication the Commission lists 
the measures adopted or being prepared by 
the Community, in conjunction with other 
industrialized countries, to improve its proce
dure for obtaining information on the oil 
market. Since the Tokyo Summit the Com
mission has improved these procedures and 
will now be receiving information on the 
prices of imported oil products and consumer 
prices (Council Directiv~ of 4 May 1976~) 
and on the prices of Imported crude 01l 
(Council Regulation of 22 November 1979 
on the registration of crude oil imports3

). 

Analysis of the data received has shown con
siderable disparities in consumer prices bet
ween Member States, which are caused by 
differences between pricing policies-or by 
the lack of them-and the differing supply 
positions of the oil companies. 

June 1980 will see the end of an experiment 
now under way which, through the voluntary 
cooperation of most dealers, will provide a 
better understanding of how spot markets in 
oil products work. In addition, a working 
party made up of represent~ti~es ~f indus.try 
and chaired by the Commtsston ts lookmg 
into the possibility of setting up an oil 
'exchange'. 

The Commission is also considering whether 
the Community, in conjunction with the 
other industrialized countries, could intro
duce a quick-acting system to provide infor
mation on crude oil purchases not made 
under forward contracts or on commercial 
terms normal for international deals, and a 
certification procedure for the fob prices of 
crude oil at the point of shipment. Certifica
tion would be carried out by the original sel
lers, generally the producer countries' 
nationalized oil companies. 
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Nuclear energy 

Uranium prospecting 

2.1.83. In a Communication sent to the 
Council on 29 February the Commission 
gave the conclusions of its examination of the 
annual reports for 1973 to 1975 (received by 
it pursuant to Article 70 of the Euratom Tre
aty) on uranium prospecting and production, 
and investment in mining it, performed or 
planned in the Member States. 

The Commission pointed out that a full 
assessment of the Community's uranium 
potential would not only increase the <;om
munity's uranium reserves but also provtde a 
firm foundation for the formulation of a 
long-term uranium supply policy. It also 
reached the conclusion that there is uranium 
potential outside the areas of interest c~r
rently being considered by the Commumty 
and that this potential should be assessed. It 
is also pleased to note that in general pros
pecting was given a major boost between 
1973 and 1975. It considers that this effort 
should nevetheless be continued, particularly 
in countries where there has been no pros
pecting as yet. 

Euratom loans 

2.1.84. The Commission has decided to 
grant a loan of UKL 100 million (approxi
marely 158 million EUA) to the South of 
Scotland Electricity Board, Glasgow. 

• Bull. EC 6-1979, point 1.2.2. 
' OJ L 140 of 28.5.1976. 

OJ L 297 of 24.11.1979. 
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The loan has been made under the Commis
sion's policy to reduce Community depend
ence on imported oil by developing alterna
tive energy sources and will help to finance 
the construction of a nuclear power station at 
T orness Point, East Lothian. 

2.1.85. On 14 February Parliament adopted 
two energy resolutions-one on lasting, ade
quate and cheap energy supplies, the other on 
the safety of pressurized-water reactors. 1 

On the same day it also gave its opinion1 on 
the Commission Communication sent to the 
Council on 15 June 1979 on energy ob~ec
tives of the Community for 1990.2 

Research and development, 
science and education 

Nuclear energy: Community 
strategy and plan of action 

2.1.86. On 18 February the Council 
adopted four resolutions and one decision3 

relating to the communications4 laid before it 
by the Commission on 20 July and 2 August 
1977. The communications, which defined 
the basic constituents of a Community nuc
lear strategy and of action to be taken by the 
Community in the radioactive waste, spent 
fuel reprocessing and fast-breeder reactor sec
tors, were based on the Commission's view 
that the Community will have to call on nuc
lear power in order to meet its energy needs 
in the years ahead. They had been endorsed 
by Parliament on 17 March 19785 and by the 
Economic and Social Committee at its 26-27 
April 1978 session.' 
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Radioactive waste 

2.1.87. One of the Council resolutions 
approved a twelve-year (1980-92) Commun
ity plan of action, subject to review every 
three years, hinging on the following five 
points: continuous analysis of the situation 
with a view to the adoption of appropriate 
measures; examination by the Community of 
measures to ensure the long-term or perma
nent storage of radioactive waste under 
optimum conditions; consultation on waste
management practices; the quality and prop
erties of conditioned waste, and waste dis
posal; continuity of Community research and 
development work during the plan; and, 
lastly, regular information for the public. 

2.1.88. The Council also adopted a resolu
tion broadening the terms of reference of the 
Advisory Committee on Programme Manage
ment (ACPM) responsible for the indirect
action programme on the management and 
storage of radioactive waste to include the 
task of advising the Commission on the plan 
of action referred to above. 

2.1.89. On 11 February Parliament deli
vered its opinion7 on the proposal for a 1980-
84 programme (to follow on from the current 
1975-79 programme) which the Commission 
had sent to the Council in February 19791 

and on which the latter reached a consensus 
on 22 October.' 

1 Point 2.3.14; Oj C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
2 Bull. EC 6-1979, point 2.1.109. 
' Oj C 51 of 29.2.1980. 
• Bull. EC 7/8-1977, points 1.3.1 to 1.3.4. 
' Oj C 85 of 10.4.1978; Bull. EC 3-1978, point 2.3.13. 
• Bull. EC 4-1978, points 2.3.53 and 2.3.54. 
7 Oj C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
1 OJ C 80 of 27.3.1979; Bull. EC 2-1979, point 2.1.93. 
' Bull. EC 10-1979, point 2.1.136. The Council for
mally adopted the Decision approving the programme on 
18 March 1980. 
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· Reprocessing of irradiated fuels 

2.1.90. In this field, the Council decided to 
set up an ad hoc Advisory Committee whose 
tasks would be to analyse the reprocessing 
situation in the Community (needs and 
capacities), gather information on interim 
storage capacities, examine ways and means 
of promoting the development of industrial 
capacities and coordination between the par
ties concerned, and, as regards the industrial 
capacities, consider how all the relevant pro
visions of the Euratom Treaty might be used 
to align the interests of promoters and users. 

2.1.91. In the same field, the Council 
adopted a resolution in which-without pre
judice to the decision-making procedures of 
the Member States-it signified its agreement 
on the importance of keeping open the option 
of recovering and reusing spent fuels; there 
must be continuity in the execution of prog
rammes and studies and coordination bet
ween interested parties. The Council also 
thought it necessary that the Community, the 
Member States and the undertakings con
cerned should persevere in their efforts to 
ensure that reprocessing activities remain 
compatible, throughout their industrial 
development, with the objectives of public 
safety, environmental protection and non
diversion of nuclear materials from the 
intended uses declared by the users. 

Fast-breeder reactors 

2.1.92. The Council adopted a resolution in 
which-without prejudice to the decision
making procedures of the Member States-it 
signified its agreement on the importance of 
keeping open the option of making fast
breeder reactors available to energy produc
ers on a commercial basis within a period 
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that takes due account of the Community's 
energy requirements. Member States and 
firms which have undertaken development 
programmes in this field are to ensure con
tinuity in the execution of programmes and 
studies and continue their efforts with respect 
to safety, radiation protection and protection 
of the environment. The Community is to 
lend its support to the achievement of these 
objectives; any new form that such support 
might take, and the arrangements for imple
menting it, will be decided by the Council on 
proposals from the Commission. 

Science, research and development 

European cooperation in scientific 
and technical research (COST) 

2.1.93. On 14 February representatives of 
Finland, France, Ireland, the Netherlands, 
Sweden and the United Kingdom signed a 
joint declaration of intent on the mariculture 
programme to be carried out in the COST 
framework. 

This provides for cooperation between 
research institutes in the signatory States in 
these four areas - nursery rearing of bivalve 
molluscs; evaluation of the nutritive value of 
various unicellular algal species for molluscs; 
identification of the ecological and genetic . 
characteristics of commercially important 
mollusc species; and sea ranching of the 
Atlantic salmon to improve the productive 
yield of the species. 

Three other countries (Belgium, Denmark 
and Portugal) have announced their forth
coming participation in the project. 
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Scientific and Technical 
Research Committee 

2.1.94. Meeting on 21 February, the Scien
tific and Technical Research Committee 
made a preliminary examinaton of the Com
mission's proposaJt on a four-year (1981-85) 
indirect-action programme in the field of 
biomolecular engineering. 

Most of the delegations were in favour, but 
the Committee thought it worth while setting 
up an ad hoc working party to assist in defin
ing the scientific and technical content of the 
programme and the priorities of the various 
topics proposed. 

European Research 
and Development Committee 

2.1.95. The European Research and 
Development Committee dev"oted its 12 Feb
ruary meeting to a discussion on the research 
carried out under the FAST programme (fore
. casting and assessment in the field of science 
and technology)2 and on the programme of 
work for the next few years.3 It delivered on 
the whole a very favourable opinion and put 
forward a few suggestions. 

The Committee also held a discussion on the 
scientific and technical needs of the develop
ing countries and stressed the importance of 
cooperation with the Community if those 
needs were to be met. A number of sugges
tions were made for specific action by the 
Community in this field. 

Multiannual programmes 

Hydrogen as an energy vector 

2.1.96. On 12-14 February the Commission 
organized a conference in Brussels to examine 
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the results of the research carried out on the 
production, transport and use of hydrogen 
within the context of the 1975-79 indirect
action programme of energy research.4 The 
conference, which was attended by over two 
hundred, was a follow-up of the one 
arranged by the Commission in October 
1978 ;5 it revealed the technical progress 
achieved over the last few years and estab
lished in particular that the quantity of 
energy required for electrolytic hydrogen pro
duction could be substantially reduced in 
relation to the processes now being used; the 
laboratory work indicated that a reduction of 
about 30% was conceivable. 

Education and Training 

Education Committee 

2.1.97. At its 11-12 February meeting the 
Education Committee discussed in detail the 
programme of work presented by the Com
mission for the implementation in 1980 of 
the action programme in the field of educa
tion,' including measures to be taken in con
nection with the preparation of young people 
for working life.7 

1 OJ C 28 of 5.2.1980; Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.73. 
2 OJ L 225 of 16.8.1978. 
1 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.1.76. 
• OJ L 231 of 2.9.1975. 
1 Bull. EC 10-1978, point 2.1.129. 
' OJ C 38 of 19.2.1976. 
7 OJ C 308 of 30.12.1976; OJ C 23 of 30.1.1980; Bull. 
EC 1-1980, point 2.1.78. 
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Scientific and technical 
information and 
information management 

Euronet 

Inauguration 
of the Euronet-DIANE network 

2.1.98. On 13 February Euronet-DIANE, 
the Community direct-access information 
network, was officially inaugurated at the 
European Parliament in Strasbourg by Mrs 
Veil, President of Parliament, Mr Jenkins, 
President of the Commission, Mr Colombo, 
Italian Minister for Posts and Telecommuni
cations and President of the Council, Mr 
Brunner, the Member of the Commission 
responsible for the project, and Mr Natali. \ 

Euronet-DIANE brings together: 

• twenty-three independent European com
puterized information and documentation 
services (host centres), which provide on-line 
access to some 150 data bases in the field of 
scientific, technical, social and economic 
information; these are collectively called 
DIANE (Direct Information Access Network 
for Europe); and 

• a data transmission network (Euronet), 
managed by the posts and telecommunica
tions administrations, which provides cheap 
and reliable access to the DIANE host centres 
through entry points in every Member State. 

The Euronet-DIANE network, which is being 
given financial support by the Community, 
has already had a direct impact on the infor
mation market and is the culmination of a 
number of Community projects and innova
tions, including: 
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• the creation of the first-ever consortium of 
the nine posts and telecommunications 
administrations acting together to build 
Euronet in cooperation with the Commis
sion; 
• the adoption of standard international 
tariffs for Euronet, irrespective of distance; 
and 
• the adoption by all the host centres of 
standardized interfaces for their connection 
to Euronet and to future national networks. 

Euronet will be extended to Switzerland at 
the end of 1980, and further connections are 
being considered. 

The central project is supplemented by vari
ous aids to users, including: 
• the use of a standard command language 
in DIANE host centres; 
• the development of an automated inquiry 
and referral service; 
• the creation of a central Launch Team; 
• the development of computerized mul
tilingual tools, such as terminology data 
banks and thesauri. 

These activities are laying solid foundations 
for a genuine European market for informa
tion that is accessible in the conversational 
mode. 

Following the successful introduction of 
Euronet-DIANE, the Commission is now 
promoting the development of new informa
tion systems in areas of Community interest. 
Plans to set up a Community-wide informa
tion industry are directed towards dismantl
ing commercial, technical and legal barriers 
to trade and boosting public and private 
investment in this growth sector. The impact 
of new technologies such as videotex, inte
grated services networks and automated 
office equipment is also being followed at 
Community level. 

Bull. EC 2-1980 



2. Enlargement 
and external 
relations 

Enlargement and 
bilateral relations 
with applicant countries 

Greece 

2.2.1. When the EEC-Greece Association 
Committee met on 8 February, discussion 
focused mainly on the current Greek anti
inflation measures. 

2.2.2. On 11 February the Council and the 
Representatives of the Governments of the 
Member States took decisions on the opening 
of negotiations with the Community's prefe
rential trading partners so that the agree
ments between these countries and the Com
munity could be adjusted to take account of 
Greece's accession. After an initial round of 
negotiations with Austria, Finland, Iceland, 
Norway, Sweden and Switzerland, held from 
25 to 29 February, talks are to resume at the 
end of March. 

2.2.3. In February the Commission 
approved grants totalling over 7 million EUA 
under the EEC-Greece Financial Protocol as 
technical assistance for four projects. 

Portugal 

Accession negotiations 

2.2.4. The second session of the ministerial 
negotiations on accession took place in Brus
sels on 5 February.' The Portuguese Delega
tion was led by Mr Diego Freitas do Amaral, 
Portugal's new Deputy Prime Minister and 
Foreign Minister. At this session the Corn-
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munity and Portuguese Delegations ex
changed views on the progress made so far in 
the negotiations. 

After reviewing the various items on which 
negotiation had opened and considering the 
work to be done in the months ahead, Mr 
Ruffini, President of the Council and Foreign 
Minister of Italy, expressed the hope that the 
process of establishing an 'overall view' of 
the main substantive issues would soon be 
completed so that attention could be turned 
to negotiating the practical solutions required 
in each field in turn. 

The Head of the Portuguese Delegation con
firmed that the Portuguese Government was 
fully committed politically to bringing about 
Portugal's accession to the Communities: this 
aim was indeed the 'number one priority' of 
its foreign policy. He also announced that 
Portugal proposed very shortly to make a 
start on the remaining topics of negotiation, 
namely agriculture, right of establishment 
and budgetary, economic and financial ques
tions. 

Mr Natali then gave the conference a prog
ress report on secondary legislation. 

During his visit to Brussels, Mr Freitas do 
Amaral had talks with Mr Jenkins, Mr Natali 
and several other Members of the Commis
sion. 

2.2.5. At the seventh session of the acces
sion negotiations at deputy level, held in 
Brussels on 20 February/ the Community 
made statements on the ECSC, Euratom, 
right of establishment, capital movements 
and secondary legislation. The Portuguese 
Delegation made statements on agriculture, 

1 Bull. EC 10-1978, points 1.1.1 to 1.1.5. 
2 Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.2.2. 
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right of establishment and budgetary, econ
omic and financial questions. 

2.2.6. The Commission and Portugal con
tinued their examination of Community sec
ondary legislation in February, concentrating 
mainly on Euratom, energy, research and cer
tain aspects of agriculture. 

Spain 

Accession negotiations 

2.2. 7. The fourth deputy-level meeting of 
the negotiations on Spain's accession to the 
Communities took place in Brussels on 1 Feb
ruary.1 Discussion focused on the Spanish 
Delegation's statements on processing traffic 
and capital movements and the Community · 
Delegation's statement on the right of establ
ishment and the examination of Community 
secondary legislation. 

Commercial policy 

Implementing the common 
commercial policy . 

Import arrangements 

Easing of restrictive measures 

2.2.8. Under the Council Decision of 27 
March 1975 on unilateral import arrange
ments in respect of state-trading countries, 2 

the Commission took the following measures 
to relax import restrictions: 
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Italy-Czechoslovakia: exceptional opening of 
an import quota for synthetic rubber;3 

ltaly-China: exceptional opening of import 
quotas for various products;4 

United Kingdom-Czechoslovakia: opening of 
a quota for a textile category (No 31);4 

Federal Republic of Germany-China, Czecho
slovakia and Poland: exceptional opening 
and adjustment of import quotas for several 
categories of textile products.4 

2.2.9. On 19 February the Commission 
adopted a Regulation opening an additional 
quota for the importation into the Commun
ity in 1980 of woven pneumatic mattresses 
originating in Poland. s 

Protective action 

Anti-dumping measures 

2.2.1 0. On 18 February the Council 
imposed a definitive anti-dumping duty on 
certain sodium carbonate originating in the 
USSR.6 The duty applies only.to light sodium 
carbonate, since imports of dense sodium car
bonate have not caused any damage to the 
Community industry. 

In connection with the anti-dumping/anti
subsidy procedure concerning imports of 
standardized electric multi-phase motors hav-

' Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.2.6. 
' OJ L 99 of 21.4.1975. 
' OJ C 44 of 21.2.1980. 
• OJ C 77 of 27.3.1980. 
' OJ L 45 of 20.2.1980. 
• OJ L 48 of 22.2.1980. 
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ing an output of more than 0.75 kW but not 
more than 75 kW, the Commission decided 
on 22 February to accept the undertakings 
given by exporters in Bulgaria, Czecho
slovakia, the German Democratic Republic, 
Hungary, Poland and Romania and to termi
nate the procedure against them.1 On the 
same day the Commission adopted a Regula
tion imposing a provisional anti-dumping 
duty on imports of such products from the 
USSR. 1 

The Commission also initiated an anti
dumping/anti-subsidy procedure concerning 
certain chemical fertilizers originating in the 
United States.2 

Treaties and trade agreements: 
extension or tacit renewal 

2.2.11. On 5 February the Council 
authorized the extension or tacit renewal of a 
number of trade agreements concluded by 
Member States with non-member countries· 
(first batch for 1980) which are due to expire 
between 1 February and 30 April.3 

Export credits 

2.2.12. In an exchange of views held on 5 
February concerning Community action 
against the USSR following the events in 
Afghanistan, the Council again considered 
the question of export credits, which had 
been raised in January. The press release 
issued after the meeting stated: 

'As regards export credits, the Member States 
intend, as part of a joint position vis-a-vis the 
USSR, to apply the existing OECD consensus 
without any derogations.' 
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Sectoral measures 
of commercial policy 

Steel 

Arrangements with non-member countries 

2.2.13. Under the 'anti-crisis' plan4 for 
1980 (external measures), the Commission 
continued negotiations, based on the Council 
decisions of 18 December 1978, for the 
renewal in. 1980 of the arrangements on 
ECSC iron and steel products. Agreement 
was reached with the following countries: 
Austria and Sweden (5 February), Hungary 
(13 February), Norway (15 February), 
Poland (19 February), Bulgaria (20 February) 
and Spain (25 February). By a note verbale 
dated 26 February the Japanese Mission gave 
notification of the exchange of letters of 25 
January on special cooperation between the 
Community and Japan concerning trade in 
ECSC iron and steel products. 

The 1980 arrangements5 follow the same 
lines as those concluded for 1978 and 1979, 
though some of the restrictions have been 
eased in accordance with Commission prop
osals. Sixteen Nimexe lines concerning spe
cial steels are withdrawn from the scope of 
the arrangements and covered by the consul
tation clause alone. Henceforth, consultation 
will no longer be compulsory for products of 
first processing, except in the case of Spain, 
in ~espect of which it has been agreed in a 
letter subsequent to the arrangement to hold 
regular consultations on such prodl!cts. The 

1 OJ L 53 of 27.2.1980. 
' OJ C 47 of 26.2.1980. 
1 OJ L 35 of 12.2.1980. 
' Bull. EC 12-1979, points 1.1.1 to 1.1.6. 

Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.9. 
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arrangements do not apply to temporary 
imports where there is no change of owner
ship. (Previously it was laid down that such 
imports must be re-exported to the country 
of origin.) 
Negotiations are continuing with Romania 
and Czechoslovakia. 

Autonomous measures 

2.2.14. On 26 February the Commission 
decided1 to terminate the anti-dumping pro
cedure initiated in June 19792 concerning 
imports into the Community of certain ang
les, shapes and sections of iron or steel 
originating in Romania. An undertaking by 
the Romanian body concerned that it would 
raise its export prices was considered satisfac
tory by the Commission and accepted. 

2.2.15. Representatives of the Governments 
of the Member States of the ECSC, meeting 
within the Council, decided on 5 February to 
maintain in force until the end of 1980 the 
tariff preferences applicable to ECSC pro
ducts originating in the overseas countries 
and territories associated with the Commun-

' ity.3 The measures thus extended were 
adopted in May 19764 in order to allow the 
implementation of tariff suspensions granted 
under the Lame Agreement on ECSC pro
ducts concluded at the time of the first ACP
EEC Convention of Lame. 

Textiles 

Agreements and arrangements 
with non-member countries 

New agreements and arrangements 

2.2.16. On 1 February the Community 
signed a textiles arrangement with Greece 

64 

Commercial policy 

covering the year 1980. The provisions of the 
arrangement, which conform to the directives 
adopted by the Council on 14 December 
1979, are very similar to those covering 
19795 and provide for a system of close 
administrative cooperation. This arrangement 
is intended to pave the way for the smooth 
integration of the Greek textile industry into 
the Community. 

2.2.17. On 18 February the Council 
adopted two Regulations concluding agree
ments on trade in textile products signed by 
the Community with Brazil.and Uruguay.' 

2.2.18. Textile agreements between the 
Community and South Korea/ Pakistan• and 
Thailand' entered into force on 1 February 
on completion of the necessary procedures. 

Application of existing agreements 
and arrangements 

2.2.19. Following talks between the Com
munity and Pakistan on various problems 
arising from the implementation of the EEC
Pakistan textile agreement, it was agreed to 
explore ways of simplifying certain details so 
as to facilitate the work of recording Pakis
tan's exports of products subject to quantita
tive limitation. The Pakistan authorities also 
asked the Community to consider as favour
ably as possible any requests they might 

' OJ L 56 of 29.2.1980. 
' Oj C 146 of 12.6.1979; Bull. EC 6-1979, point 
2.2.19. 
' Oj L 35 of 12.2.1980. 
' Oj L 130 of 19.5.1976; Bull. EC 5-1976, point 2314. 

Bull. EC 1-1979, point 1.1.10. 
' Oj L 70 of 17.3.1980. 
7 Oj L 23 of 30.1.1980. 
1 OJ L 11 of 16.1.1980. 
' Oj L 26 of 1.2.1980. 
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make concerning the allocation among 
Member States of the Community ceilings 
established. 

2.2.20. In the course of consultations with 
Uruguay, agreement was reached on new 
quantitative limits for certain wool worsted 
products destined for the UK and Benelux 
markets. 

2.2.21. On 27 February the Commission 
introduced Community surveillance for cer
tain polyester yarns, 1 low-cost imports of 
which have increased considerably in recent 
years. 

2.2.22. Because of the impact of these 
imports on the United Kingdom market in 
particular, the Commission acted to intro
duce protective measures as from 15 Febru
ary against imports into the United Kingdom 
of continuous polyester filament and textured 
polyamide carpet yarn originating in certain 
non-member countries, including the United 
States. 2 On the basis of a Commission report 
on the problems created by these imports, the 
Council invited the Commission to press 
ahead with consultations with the United 
States and if necessary consider what other 
appropriate measures should be taken. 

Development 

North-South relations 

2.2.23. North-South relations were at the 
centre of discussions at meetings and confer
ences held during February by the Preparat
ory Committee for the New International 
Development Strategy/ UNIDO (Third Gen-
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eral Conference),4 the UNCTAD Intergovern
mental Group on the Least Developed Coun
tries5 and the OECD's Executive Committee.' 

UNCT AD Intergovernmental Group 
on the Least Developed Countries 

2.2.24. The Intergovernmental Group 
responsible for the ·least developed coun
tries-also acting as the Preparatory Commit
tee for the United Nations Conference on the 
Least Developed· Countries-held its first ses
sion in Geneva from 4 to 15 February. 

The two basic issues on its agenda were: 

(a) the immediate action programme (1979-
81) and new global action programme for the 
least developed countries, based on an idea 
put forward at UNCTAD V in Manila;' and 

(b) preparations for the United Nations 
Conference on the Least Developed Countries 
to be called in 1981 as decided by the Gen
eral Assembly last December. 

At the end of the session the Intergovernmen
tal Group adopted four resolutions on the 
following subjects: 

(i) an examination of progress to date and 
of the steps taken to implement the immedi
ate action programme (1979-81) and the 
studies and preparations for a substantial 
new action programme for the eighties; 

(ii) recommendations concerning the least 
developed countries, to be included in the 

1 OJ L 58 of 1.3.1980. 
' OJ L 45 of 20.2.1980. 
1 Point 2.2.35. 
• Point 2.2.38. 
' Point 2.2.24. 
' Point 2.2.44. 
7 Bull. EC 5-1979, point 1.3.10. 
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International Development Strategy for the 
United Nations Third Development Decade; 

(iii) preparations for the United Nations 
Conference on the Least Developed Coun
tries; 

(iv) the possible inclusion of certain 
developing countries in the United Nations 
list of least developed countries. 

The hard-fought discussions which preceded 
the adoption of these resolutions pointed up 
the differences of opinion between the Group 
of 77 and their partners on the actual volume 
of financial support and on the target dates 
for doubling official development assistance 
and the national income of the least 
developed countries. They also revealed the 
sensitivity of the developing countries to the 
repercussions which an increase in aid to the 
least developed countries might have on the 
level of aid to the developing countries in 
general and their concern that national 
sovereignty should be left intact. Moreo\rer, 
throughout the session intensive coordination 
took place within the Community, which 
played a leading role in establishing the posi
tion of the group of Western industrialized 
countries on the International Development 
Strategy. 

Commodities and world agreements 

Cocoa 

2.2.25. On 26 February the Commission 
sent the Council a Communication on the 
maintenance of the 1975 International Cocoa 
Agreement and the continuation of the 
negotiations for its renewal. 

This Agreem~nt, which has already been 
extended by six months, expires on 31 March 
1980 and the International Cocoa Council 

66 
I 

I 

Development 

must decide on a further extension before 
that date. It will also have to hold consulta
tions on the problems still outstanding, par
ticularly the level at which prices are to be 
fixed in a new agreement, this having been 
the main cause of the failure of the negotia
tions in 1979. 

Copper 

2.2.26. The Community participated in 
UNCTAD's Seventh Preparatory Meeting on 
Copper, which resumed its work1 in Geneva 
from 18 to 22 February. 

The Commission representatives played an 
active part in this meeting and in the efforts 
to reach a compromise on a formula for an 
agreement adapted to the market situation 
which would allow for economic measures to 
be deferred until a consensus had been 
obtained on the need for them. 

Since such a compromise proved impossible 
to achieve because some countries were 
opposed to any prior commitment while 
others demanded the application of economic 
measures immediately upon the entry into 
force of an agreement and neither group was 
prepared to move, the session ended with the 
problem of further work on copper being 
referred to the Ad Hoc Intergovernmental 
Committee on the Integrated Programme for 
Commodities, leaving open the possibility of 
reconvening the Seventh Preparatory 
Meeting. 

Tin 

2.2.27. The sixteenth session of the Interna
tional Tin Council, which held its first meet-

' Bull. EC 9-1979, point 2.2.19. 
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ings from 14 to 18 January,1 was resumed on 
26 February, preceded on 25 February by a 
meeting of the Working Party on Stockpile 
Releases. The Community attended these 
meetings, which were devoted to further con
sultation with the USA on the proposed plan 
to release 35 000 long tons of surplus tin 
from its GSA stockpile. 

Hard fibres 

2.2.28. A further meeting of the Ad hoc 
Working Group on the Establishment of Coir 
International was held in Rome under the 
auspices of FAO from 14 to 16 February in 
order to examine problems in connection 
with the setting-up of this organization. Prog
ress was made on participation and financ
ing, for which the principle of voluntary 
direct contributions was accepted. Other 
aspects have been left open, notably those 
relating to the institutional structure of the 
arrangement, and the framework in which 
the discussions could be continued and con
cluded (FAO or the UNCT AD Integrated 
Programme for Commodities - Hard 
Fibres). 

2.2.29. The FAO Intergovernmental Work
ing Group on Hard Fibres (sisal, coir and 
abaca) met in Rome from 20 to 22 February.2 

With regard to coir, the session noted the 
conclusions of the Ad hoc Working Group on 
the Establishment of Coir lnternational;3 for 
sisal, a new price bracket (USD 650-700)4 

was agreed on, despite the fact that current 
prices are higher. No price was set for abaca, 
however; the Philippines, the main exporting 
country, would have liked a higher price level 
than would have been acceptable to the main 
importing countries, including the Commun-
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ity. The FAO Secretariat will be conducting a 
study on possible ways of enabling the Philip
pine authorities to monitor actual prices in 
relation to the indicative price more effec
tively. 

Tungsten 

2.2.30. The UNCTAD Working Group on 
Tungsten met from 25 to 29 February. Its 
terms of reference were to find ways of reach
ing an agreement on measures for stabilizing 
the tungsten market, and· to reach a decision 
on convening a negotiating conference. 

Despite many years' preparatory work, once 
again the Committee could do no more than 
note the differing views· of the participants, 
with some encouraging the establishment of a 
world agreement, and others still opposed to 
any binding economic measure. A comprom
ise proposal put forward by France in 1978 
failed to draw the two viewpoints any closer 
together. The only sign that a breakthrough 
may be possible-albeit tentative as yet-is 
that the participants have accepted discus
sions on the formulation of a reliable price 
indicator, an essential prerequisite for any 
attempt to stabilize prices. 

The Working Group asked the UNCTAD 
Committee on Commodities for permission 
to resume examining the items on its agenda 
at the end of 1980 or in the course of 1981. 

1 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.21. 
' Bull. EC 4-1979, point 2.2.25. 
1 Point 2.2.28. 
' Per tonne of East African UG fibre cif Europe. 
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Food aid and emergency 
and exceptional aid 

Aid for Afghan refugees 

2.2.31. On 5 February, acting in accord
ance with its guidelines of 15 January,1 the 
Council approved emergency aid of 10 mil
lion EUA to cover the refugees' basic needs, 
together with food aid in the form of 12 000 
tonnes of cereals, 300 tonnes of skimmed 
milk powder and 1 000 tonnes of sugar. The 
aid will be allocated via the Office of the 
United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees. 

Food aid 

Annual programmes 

2.2.32. On 22 February the Commission 
transmitted to the Council its proposals con
cerning the 1980 programmes for food aid in 
the form of cereals, skimmed milk powder 
and butteroil. 

In their present form the proposals involve 
the same quantities as in 1979.2 During the 
budgetary procedure, the Commission prop
osed a significant increase in the aid, and Par
liament made amendments along the same 
lines. However, in order to begin implement
ing the 1980 programme without waiting for 
the 1980 budget to be adopted, the Commis
sion proposes an initial programme confined 
to the quantities set out by the Council in the 
draft budget. If a bigger appropriation is 
entered in the 1980 budget, the Commission 
will propose a supplementary programme. If 
not, there will be a ceiling on Community aid 
for the fifth consecutive year despite the 
increase in needs and requests. 
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The present allocation therefore covers a 
total of 720 500 tonnes of cereals, 150 000 
tonnes of milk powder and 45 000 tonnes of 
butteroil. As usual, priority has had to be 
given to the poorest countries (almost 90% 
of direct aid). The cost of the programmes is 
at present estimated at 139 million EUA for 
cereals, 196 million EUA for skimmed milk 
powder and 176 million EUA for butteroil. 

Exceptional aid 

Emergency aid 

2.2.33. On 27 February the Commission 
decided to grant aid totalling 300 000 EUA 
to help the people in the Azores (Portugal) 
who were hit by the earthquake that devas
tated several islands in the archipelago on 1 
January. 

The aid will be allocated via Secours catholi
que franc;ais. 

An initial instalment of 100 000 EUA had 
been granted on 8 January for the supply of 
some 600 tents.3 

Relations with non-governmental 
organizations 

2.2.34. As regards the cofinancing of pro
jects in the developing countries, at 29 Febru
ary the Commission's departments had com
mitted 766 035 EUA for nine projects pre
sented by six NGOs. 

' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.23. 
' Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.2.30. 
' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.26. 
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International organizations 
and conferences 

United Nations 

General Assembly 

New International Development Strategy 

2.2.35. The fourth meeting of the Preparat
ory Committee for the new International 
Development Strategy was held in New York 
from 11 to 29 February. The Community set 
out its position on the objectives of the future 
Strategy, which formed the subject of the 
meeting. Forthcoming meetings of the Pre
paratory Committee will endeavour to deter
mine ways of achieving the Strategy's objec
tives. The Strategy is due to be adopted at the 
special session of the General Assembly 
scheduled for August/September. 

Economic and Social Council 

Economic Commission of Europe 

2.2.36. The eighth annual session of the 
Senior Advisers to ECE Governments on 
Environmental Problems was held in Geneva 
from 18 to 22 February. Discussions centred 
primarily on implementation of the decisions 
taken at the High-level Meeting within the 
Framework of the ECE on the Protection of 
the Environment held in November 1979, in 
which the Community took part. 1 

In accordance with the resolution adopted at 
the High-level Meeting, the participants at 
the eighth session of Senior Advisers set up 

Bull. EC 2-1980 

International organizations 

an interim executive body, made up of the 
signatories to the Convention on Long-range 
Transboundery Air Pollution, to be respons
ible for applying the resolution and imple
menting the Convention on a provisional 
basis pending its entry into force. 

United Nations Conference 
on Trade and Development 

Intergovernmental Group 
on the Least Developed Countries 

2.2.37. The UNCTAD Intergovernmental 
Group on the Least Developed Countries, 
meeting in Geneva from 4 to 16 February/ 
achieved positive results in its work on 
implementation of the resolution passed by 
UNCT AD V at Manila. 

United Nations Industrial 
Development Organization 

Closure of the Third General Conference 

2.2.38. UNIDO's Third General Confer
ence, which opened in New Delhi on 21 
January with representatives of some 120 
countries and international organizations tak
ing part/ failed to reach a consensus (consen
sus being the result aimed at in a number of 
international conferences in recent years). 

Despite intensive negotiations and major 
efforts right up to the last minute, the Group 

' Bull. EC 11-1979, point 2.2.28. 
2 Point 2.2.24. 
' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.30. 
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of 77 finally opted for a vote on the text of 
its initial proposals. India, in the chair, had 
endeavoured to produce a compromise docu
ment, which still included many of the points 
contained in the Group of 77 paper, notably 
those concerning the establishment of a 
global industrialization fund and political 
issues (e.g. the PLO, apartheid, Zionism, neo
colonialism). However, at the last minute 
India had to withdraw its text in the face of 
reservations voiced or hinted at by certain 
parties. 

Voting on the Group of 77 paper (which set 
out in final form the conclusions of the 
Group's Havana Ministerial Meeting held 
from 17 to 21 December 1979) therefore fol
lowed the expected pattern: 83 votes in 
favour (the Group of 77 minus numerous 
absent members, and the East European 
Group plus China), and 22 votes against (the 
Group of Western industrialized countries, 
minus Turkey). A significant fact is that, fol
lowing the vote, the Soviet Union, as spokes
man for the Group of state-trading countries 
(not including China), stated the Group's 
position and its reservations, notably regard
ing the financial aspects of the Group of 77 
text. Saudi Arabia and Kuwait, themselves 
members of the Group of 77, also expressed 
reservations on this point. 

Since the key provisions were aimed at the 
industrialized countries-which voted against 
or expressed reservations on the substance 
-the New Delhi Declaration and Plan of 
Action seem to have little chance of being 
implemented. Moreover, the positions 
adopted at New Delhi were inevitably influ
enced by the prospect of North-South global 
negotiations within the United Nations sys
tem. However, all the Groups declared them
selves willing to pursue the North-South 
Dialogue within that framework in the hope 
of achieving better results. 
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The Community played an active part at the 
Conference in both plenary sessions and 
meetings of the commissions, having pre
pared the ground thoroughly first in Brussels 
and then on the spot. The Commission was 
represented by Mr Davignon, who addressed 
the Conference, 1 and by a delegation which 
during the final days acted as spokesman on 
certain matters in the informal negotiations. 

Food and Agriculture Organization 

Intergovernmental Working Group 
on Hard Fibres 

2.2.39. The FAO Intergovernmental Work
ing Group on Hard Fibres met in Rome from 
20 to 22 February. This meeting, following 
on from the meeting of the Ad hoc Working 
Group on the Establishment of Coir Interna
tional held from 14 to 16 February, discussed 
the problems arising from the formation of 
this body, which will also be required to deal 
with hard fibres2 within an institutional 
framework yet to be determined. 

General Agreement 
on Tariffs and Trade 

Implementation of the results 
of the Multilateral Trade Negotiations 

2.2.40. The month saw the launch of sev
eral committees set up following the entry 
into force on 1 January of the codes on non
tariff barriers pursuant to the agreements 
concluded under the MTNs. 

' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.30. 
2 Point 2.2.29. 
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The following five committees held their first 
meetings in Geneva: 

(i) Committee on Anti-Dumping Practices 
(concerned with the implementation of Arti
cle VI of the General Agreement); 

(ii) Committee on Subsidies and Counter
vailing Measures (set up under Article 16 of 
the Agreement on Interpretation and Applica
tion of Articles VI, XVI and XXIII of the 
General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade); 

(iii) Committee on Import Licensing; 

(iv) Committee on Technical Barriers to 
Trade; 

(v) Committee on Trade in Civil Aircraft. 

These meetings were principally concerned 
with organizational matters, notably electing 
the chairmen and vice-chairmen, discussing 
the procedure for the participation of non
signatories as observers, and fixing program
mes and timetables for the different commit
tees. 

2.2.41. The Councils set up in the agricul
tural sphere also held their first meetings. The 
International Dairy Products Council and the 
International Meat Council, established by 
the Contracting Parties under the GATT pur
suant to the agreements on agriculture con
cluded under the MTNs, held their inaugural 
meetings on 4-5 February and 7 February 
respectively. Both meetings were devoted to 
internal organizational matters. The two 
Councils-which will henceforth be the 
forums for discussions of all matters relating 
to trade in the products in question-will 
meet twice a year. 

Textiles Committee 

2.2.42. Measures to restructure the textile 
industry-with account being taken of the 
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objectives of the Multifibre Arrangement 
-were examined in detail by an ad hoc 
working group whose terms of reference had 
been defined by the GATT Textiles Commit
tee on 11 December 1979.1 The group met 
for the first time in Geneva on 12 February 
and finalized its work programme. A report 
is to be submitted to the Textiles Committee 
before the end of 1980. 

Consultations 

2.2.43. The consultations initiated by the 
Community with the United States at the end 
of 1979-pursuant to Article XXIII{1) of the 
GATT -on the double oil price and its effects 
on exports of man-made fibres have con
tinued this year. On 5 February the Council 
asked the Commission to pursue these con
sultations actively in the hope of reaching a 
satisfactory solution. However, as already 
reported/ the Commission was obliged to 
take protective measures against imports into 
the United Kingdom of certain synthetic tex
tiles from the United States. 

Organization for Economic 
Cooperation and Development 

Executive Committee 

2.2.44. On 26 February the Commission 
took part in a special session in Paris of the 
OECD Executive Committee convened to 
examine the probable shape of commercial 
policies in the 1980s and to take stock of pre
parations for the forthcoming North-South 
global negotiations within the United Nations 
system. 

1 Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.2.49. 
' Point 2.2.22. 
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Voicing a common sentiment, the Commis
sion representative said that the months 
immediately following the Multilateral Trade 
Negotiations should be used to give teeth to 
the instruments resulting from those negotia
tions. 

The Committee took note of the discussions 
held the previous day by the Group on 
North-South Economic Issues on the subject 
of the global negotiations, where the prevail
ing feeling had been that the negotiations 
should concentrate selectively on the major 
issues such as the world economy and 
development. 

Symposium on the Steel Industry 

2.i.4S. On 27 and 28 February a Commis
sion delegation took part in an OECD
organized Symposium on the Steel Industry in 
the 1980s. The object of the symposium was 
to discuss developments in the world steel 
industry up to 1985, the problems of trade in 
steel products at world level and other prob
lems relating to the steel industry such as 
capacity, consumption, production, employ
ment and so forth. One of the sessions was 
chaired by Mr Davignon. 

Industrialized countries 

EFT A countries 

2.2.46. In February the Commission opened 
negotiations with the EFT A countries, with 
the exception of Portugal, on adjustments to 
the free trade agreements between the Com
munity and those countries in order to take 
account of Greece's accession to the Euro
pean Communities.1 In particular, provision 
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has to be made for measures to ensure the 
attainment of free trade by the end of the 
transition period. 

United States 

2.2.47. During his visit to Brussels on 18 
and 19 February, Governor R. Askew, United 
States Trade Representative, had meetings 
with Mr Haferkamp, Mr Gundelach, Mr 
Davignon and Mr Cheysson. Governor 
Askew was accompanied by Mr Hormats, 
Ambassador Smith, Ambassador Enders, Mr 
Ray and others. 

Considerable attention was given during 
these discussions to the steel industry and to 
the Commission's recent measures on synthe
tic fibre yarns/ while footwear and certain 
other industrial and agricultural products 
were also considered. Both sides agreed to 
remain in close contact and to have regular 
consultations during the coming months so as 
to avoid the emergence of trade conflicts as 
far as possible. 

Japan 

2.2.48. A delegation from the Japanese Diet 
attended Parliament's part-session in Febru
ary. It discussed a number of international 
and bilateral matters with Members of Parlia
ment and also talked to Mr Jenkins and Mr 
Haferkamp. 

New Zealand 

2.2.49. Mr Talboys, the New Zealand 
Deputy Prime Minister, Minister of Foreign 

' Point 2.2.2. 
' Point 2.2.22; 0 J L 45 of 20.2.1980. 
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Affairs and Minister of Overseas Trade, vis
ited the Commission on 20 February, when 
he had discussions with Mr Jenkins, Mr Gun
detach and Mr Haferkamp. 

The iss~es raised by Mr Talboys concerned 
post-1980 butter exports to the Community 
and the proposal for a Regulation on sheep
meat. The Commission emphasized that it 
was very conscious of how important the 
Community market was for New Zealand 
butter and lamb exports and expressed its 
willingness to propose to the Member States 
how best these problems could be dealt with. 

Mediterranean countries 

Turkey 

Reactivation of the Association 
with Turkey 

2.2.50. The 5 February meeting1 in Brussels 
of the EEC-Turkey Association Council 
which had last met at ministerial level i~ 
December 1976, was particularly important 
on t~o counts. Firstly, Mr Erkmen, Foreign 
Minister of Turkey, confirmed the desire to 
'reactivate' the Association, which was 
clearly stated in ·the 'joint conclusion' 
adopted at the end of the meeting; secondly, 
he made known Turkey's hopes of joining the 
Community as soon as possible. 

2.2.5 1. The EEC-Turkey Association Com
mittee also met, on 27 February. The Turkish 
Delegation explained the measures Turkey 
proposed to take in order to reactivate the 
Association in various fields. The Community 
representatives took note of these explana-
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tions, which will be of considerable help in 
preparing the Community position. 

2.2.52. The meeting held by the EEC
T urkey Joint Parliamentary Committee in 
Str~sbo~r~ on 12 and 13 February was 
chaued JOmtly by Mr Fellermaier, Member of 
the European Parliament, and Mr Vural, 
Member of Turkey's National Assembly, and 
attended by Mr Haferkamp. Discussion 
focused mainly on the Association Council's 
exchanges of views and 'joint conclusions' of 
5 February, and in particular on the aim of 
consolidating the Association so as to pave 
the way for Turkey's accession to the Com
munity. Mr Haferkamp announced that the 
Commission intended to take practical mea
sures to assist the Ankara Government's 
economic recovery programme. He also 
urged that discusssions on the fourth Finan
cial Protocol should start without delay so as 
to ensure smooth transition from the third. 

Cyprus 

Signature of the Transitional Protocol 

2.2.53. Under the Transitional Protocol ne
gotiated between the Community and 
Cyprus/ which was signed on 7 February, the 
hrst stage of the EEC-Cyprus AssoCiation 
Agreement was extended until 31 December. 
This first stage had previously been extended 
until 31 December 1979, and a Communica
tion on negotiations for the new Protocol had 
been presented by the Commission to the 
Council?~ 25 January. The exploratory talks 
on transitiOn to the second stage (establish-

1 Points 1.3.1 to 1.3.5. 
1 OJ C 45 of 22.2.1980. 
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ment of a customs union) started on 29 
January.• 

Yugoslavia 

Initialling of Cooperation Agreement 

2.2.54. Negotiations between Yugoslavia 
and the Community for an economic and 
trade Cooperation Agreement were com
pleted on 25 February with its initialling/ in 
accordance with the spirit of the Belgrade 
Declaration of 2 December 1976. 

Commission President visits Belgrade 

2.2.55. At the invitation of the Yugoslav 
Government, Mr Jenkins made an official 
visit to Yugoslavia, where he had talks with 
the President of the Federal Executive Coun
cil, Mr Veselin Djuranovic, the Federal Sec
retary for Foreign Affairs, Mr Josip Vrhovec, 
and others. These exchanges of views primar
ily concerned relations with the Community 
in general and, more specifically, the new 
Cooperation Agreement and how best to 
make full use of its potential. 

* 

2.2.56. On 15 February Parliament adopted 
a Resolution on relations between the EEC 
and Yugoslavia.3 

Tunisia 

2.2.57. Mr Cheysson, Member of the Com
missiOn with special responsibility for 
development, paid an official visit to Tunisia 
from 13 to 15 February. His talks with the 
Tunisian Government ranged over matters 
relating to enlargement of the Community, 
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fisheries, textiles and implementation of 
activities programmed under the Cooperation 
Agreement. The two parties expressed satis
faction with their exchange of views and with 
the prospects for consolidating relations bet
ween the Community and Tunisia, despite 
the unsettled international and Mediterra
nean scene. 

Developing countries 

ACP States and OCTs 

ACP-EEC Convention 

Implementation of the new Convention 

Transitional measures 

2.2.58. For the purpose of implementing 
the transitional measures required from 1 
March 1980 until the Convention signed in 
Lame on 31 October 19794 enters into force, 
the Council adopted, on 18 February, a Reg
ulation concerning the application of Deci
sion 1/80 of the ACP-EEC Council of Minis
ters of 18 January 1980 relating to such mea
sures. 

The same day the Council also approved a set 
of measures presented by the Commission in 
order to allow advance application of certain 

. Lame II provisions on cooperation in the 
agricultural sector.5 

1 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.2.42. 
1 Points 1.2.1 to 1.2.3. 
' OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
• Bull. EC 10-1979, points 1.3.1 to 1.3.5. 
' OJ L 55 of 28.2.1980. 
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Lastly, the Council adopted a number of 
measures aimed at taking account of relations 
with the African, Caribbean and Pacific 
States and with the overseas countries and 
territories associated with the Community: 
the arrangements applicable to agricultural 
products and certain goods resulting from the 
processing of agricultural products originat
ing in the ACP States or the OCTs;1 import 
arrangements for tomatoes, carrots and 
onions originating in the ACP States (1980);1 

and decisions on import arrangements for 
rum, arrack and tafia from ACP States and 
OCTs.1 

Aid programming 

2.2.59. In conjunction with the individual 
ACP States, the Commission has started to 
programme Community aid for the period 
covered by the new Convention. In all, 59 
ACP States are to benefit, and the Commis
sion will do its best to speed up the program
ming process during the transitional period 
up to the entry into force of Lame 11. 

Accessions 

2.2.60. On 27 February St Vincent and the 
Grenadines formally acceded to the ACP
EEC Convention and thus became an ACP 
State.2 

Institutions 

ACP-EEC Consultative Assembly 

2.2.61. The Joint Committee of the ACP
EEC Consultative Assembly met in Arusha, 
Tanzania, from 25 to 28 February, under the 
eo-chairmanship of Mr Kango Ouedraogo 
(Upper Volta) and Mr Bersani (Italy). It 
examined a preliminary draft report to the 
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Consultative Assembly taking stock of the 
results of Lame I in preparation for the forth
coming entry into force of Lame 11. Other 
items on the agenda included the respect and 
protection of the rights of students, trainees 
and migrant workers frm the ACP States, cul
tural cooperation and preparation of the 
meeting to be held with representatives of 
business and labour on the role played by 
small and medium-sized enterprises in 
development strategy. 

Lastly, it adopted three declarations, on the 
results of Lame I and the forthcoming entry 
into force of Lame 11, sugar and southern 
Africa. 

Association of OCTs 

2.2.62. On 5 February the Council adopted 
a Decision3 adjusting its Decision of 29 June 
1976 on the overseas countries and ter
ritories4 so as to take account of the accession 
of St Lucia and Kiribati, two former OCTs, 
to the Lame Convention. 

Export earnings 

Stabex 

2.2.63. On 6 February the Commission 
approved the following transfers, for 1978, 
~nder the system for stabilizing export earn
mgs: 

Sudan - groundnuts, in shell: 9 325 911 
EUA; 

Swaziland- iron ore: 

1 OJ L 55 of 28.2.1980. 
2 OJ L 65 of 11.3.1980. 
1 OJ L 35 of 12.2.1980. 
' OJ L 176 of 1.7.1976. 

5 490 459 EUA. 
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2.2.64. On 4 February the Commission also 
decided to make the following advance pay
ments for 1979: 

Gambia-groundnut oil: 3 100 000 EUA; 

Gambia-groundnut oil-cake: 592 000 EUA. 

European Development Fund 

New financing decisions 

2.2.65. In February the Commission 
decided to finance projects at a total cost of 
13 505 000 EUA, the sectoral breakdown 
being as follows: 

Economic infrastructure 

Education and training 

Exceptional aid 

Asia 

ASEAN countries 

12 000 000 EUA 

320 000 EUA 

1 185 000 EUA 

13 505 000 EUA 

2.2.66. As part of the Community prog
ramme to assist regional integration of the 
developing countries, an advanced training 
course lasting several weeks opened on 2 Feb
ruary at the ILO International Centre for 
Advanced Technical and Vocational Training 
in Turin for technical staff, most of them 
from the member countries of the Association 
of South East Asian Nations. The purpose of 
this course, which covers the design, equip
ment, operation and maintenance of plant 
using non-traditional sources of energy, such 
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as geothermal and heliothermal power, is to 
give the participants the grounding they need 
to assist regional and national authorities 
later on in implementing projects utilizing 
these types of energy. 

South Asia 

India 

2.2.67. On 29 February Mr Haferkamp 
inaugurated in Brussels the India Trade 
Centre of the Economic Mission of India, in 
the presence of Mr A.S. Gill, Commerce Sec
retary of the Indian Government, and Mr 
Dave, the Indian Ambassador. 

In his address, Mr Haferkamp pointed out 
that the Community financial contribution 
( 1.1 million EUA spread over three years -
the largest to be allocated to date for a trade 
promotion project) was commensurate with 
the hopes placed in the success of this ven
ture. In this connection, he recalled that 75% 
of EEC imports from India now consisted of 
manufactures but that this substantial trade 
flow could only be increased, or indeed main
tained, if constant efforts were made in the 
coming years to explore new markets and 
adapt products. Here the new Centre would 
have a major role to play. 

Mr Gill made the point that the Centre's 
inauguration came at just the right time to 
sustain the 'second wind' which Indian 
exports so needed on order to put an end to 
the recent lack of growth. This venture also 
anticipated the closer ties between India and 
the Community in all areas of economic 
cooperation which his Government continued 
to work for in the current negotiations on an 
agreement to replace that of 1973. 
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Latin America 

Andean Group 

2.2.68. On 28 February the Commission 
recommended to the Council that negotia
tions be opened with the Andean Group 
(Bolivia, Colombia, Ecuador, Peru and Ven
ezuela) with a view to concluding a 
framework non-preferential cooperation 
agreement. This agreement would be of an 
evolutive nature, and no ~phere falling within 
the Community's responsibility would be 
excluded from the outset. It will take account 
of the level of development of the Andean 
Group countries and seek to consolidate, 
intensify and diversify trade between the two 
regions as well as laying the foundations for 
economic cooperation in all fields where the 
parties' consider there is a need. 

This recommendation is a follow-up to the 
talks held in July 19791 between the President 
of Colombia, Mr Turbay Ayala, and Mem
bers of the Commission. 

Coming so soon after the conclusion of the 
cooperation agreement with the ASEAN 
countries/ the opening of negotiations for a 
similar agreement with the Andean Pact 
would thus bear out the Community's desire 
for balanced external relations. 

Brazil 

2.2.69. On 5 February, acting on the Com
mission's request of 26 September 1979,1 the 
Council authorized the Commission to open 
negotiations for a trade and economic coop
eration agreement with Brazil. 
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State-trading countries 

Romania 

2.2. 70. The fourth . round of the negotia
tions4 between the Community and Romania 
for agreements on industrial products (other 
than textiles and iron and steel products) and 
the establishment of a Joint Committee took 
place in Brussels on 7 and 8 February. This 
round produced the first major results in the 
talks - the initialling of the Agreement set
ting up a Joint Committee. 

The Committee will meet each year at the 
highest possible level, alternating between 
Brussels and Bucharest. It will examine 
developments in trade between the parties 
and will make recommendations on any mat
ters of mutual concern in that connection. 

Substantial progress was also made on the 
industrial agreement, and the delegations 
agreed to meet again soon. 

Diplomatic relations 

2.2. 71. The President of the Council and 
the President of the Commission received 
Their Excellencies Mr N'Faly Sangare and 
Mr Alfredo Ferreira Fortes, who presented 
their letters of credence as Heads of the Mis
sions of the Revolutionary People's Republic 
of Guinea and of the Republic of Cape Verde 

1 Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 2.2.99. 
1 Bull EC 12-1979, points 1.2.1 ro 1.2.8. 
1 Bull. EC 9-1979, point 2.2.52. 
' Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.2.71; Bull. EC 5-1979, point 
2.2.78; Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 2.2.61. 
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respectively to the European Communities 
(EEC, ECSC, EAEC) with effect from 5 Feb
ruary.' 

The two Presidents also received Their Excel
lencies Mr Idriss Jazairy and Mr Pierre 
Cuenoud, who presented their letters of cre
dence as Heads of the Missions of the Peo
ple's Democratic Rep~blic of Al~eria and of 
the Swiss ConfederatiOn respectively to the 
European Communities (EEC, ECSC, EAEC) 
with effect from 7 February.' 

The new Ambassadors of Guinea, Algeria 
and Switzerland succeed Mr Sekou Top, Mr 
Messaoud Ait Chaalal and Mr Claude Cail
lat who have been appointed to other duties. 
M; Fortes is Cape Verde's first Head of Mis
sion to the Communities, bringing the total 
number of diplomatic missions to the Com

_munities up to 115. 

European political cooperation 

Ministerial meeting 

2.2. 72. The Foreign Ministers of the Nine 
met in Rome on 19 February to discuss polit
ical cooperation. The meeting was chaired b_y 
Mr Ruffini Foreign Minister of Italy, Presi
dent of the 'council and of European political 
cooperation, while the Commission was rep
resented by Mr Jenkins and Mr Haferkamp. 

At a press conference given after the meeting 
Mr Ruffini issued the following text: 

I 

Position of the Nine 
on the Soviet intervention in Afghanistan 

I 

'1. The Nine focused their discussion mainly on 
the situation created by the Soviet intervention in 
Afghanistan. 
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2. They noted their agreement on the analysis of 
the situation and its implications. In this connec
tion they took the view that their declaration of 15 
January' is still completely valid. 

3. They stressed in particular that the with
drawal of Soviet troops from Afghanistan remains 
their objective and that they will endeavour to 
establish the conditions for this. 

4. It is also their desire to seek out ways and 
means of restoring a situation in line with the 
Resolution of the General Assembly of the United 
Nations of 14 January, which appeals to all States 
to respect the sovereignty, territorial integrity, 
political independence and non-aligned character 
of Afghanistan and to refrain from any interfer
ence in the internal affairs of that country. 

5. They take the view that, in this spirit, the 
crisis could be overcome contructively through an 
arrangement which allows a neutral Afghanistan 
to be outside competition among the powers. 

6. Accordingly, they have decided to go into this 
point more thoroughly and to concert their_ posi
tion on the subject with all allied and fnendly 
countries and with all countries having an interest 
in the equilibrium and stability of the region.' 

* 

2.2.73. On 15 February Parliament adopted 
five Resolutions on political cooperation 
themes, namely: measures to be taken by the 
European Community following the Sovie~ 
invasion of Afghanistan; the arrest of Andre1 
Sakharov; the Olympic Games in Moscow; 
the tragic situation and threat of famine in 
Cambodia; and events in Guatemala.3 

1 OJ C 57 of 7.3.1980. 
Bull. EC 1-1980, point 1.1.4. 

1 OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
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3. Institutional 
and political matters 

Institutional developments 
and . European policy 

Action on the Report 
of the Three Wise Men 

2.3.1. As agreed by the European Council 
in Dublin• when it discussed the Report on 
the European Institutions2 prepared by the 
Three Wise Men, an informal meeting of 
State Secretaries for Foreign Affairs was held 
at Varese, Italy, on 8 February; Mr Zamber
letti, Italian State Secretary for Foreign 
Affairs, was in the chair, and the Commission 
was represented by Mr Gundelach. 

The meeting considered the main points of 
the Report and reached a number of initial 
conclusions for more detailed study by the 
Permanent Representatives. A further 
ministerial meeting is to be held in March to 
prepare the ground for a brief discussion of 
the Report at the next European Council. 

Convergence and budgetary questions 

2.3.2. Convergence and budgetary ques
tions were again at the centre of Community 
interest in February. 

The Council meeting on economic and finan
cial affairs on 11 February discussed the 
Commission Communication3 (the fourth of 
its kind) adopted at the end of January and 
tran_smitted to the Council on 5 February. 

The new Communication was presented by 
Mr Ortoli, who considered that the Commis
sion had accordingly satisfied the request 
made by the Dublin European Council on 29 
and 30 November.4 Reactions to it varied. 
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Mr Pandolfi, Italian Treasury Minister, asked 
the Governments to consider the paper with a 
view to discussing it later, the procedure to 
be determined by the Presidency. 

2.3.3. Mr Jenkins spoke on the same sub
ject the next day when presenting the Com
mission's Programme for 1980~ to Parlia
ment. He reminded the House that the Com
mission's new Communication had been cal
led for by the European Council. He 
emphasized that the proposals in it were cap
able of providing a pragmatic solution to two 
major problems-the structural difficulties 
met by the least prosperous Member States 
and the question of the UK contribution to 
the Community budget. The Commission, he 
said, had sought to reduce these problems to 
their proper dimension and to make propos
als that would both remove certain dis
equilibria and promote a measure of real 
convergence. 

2.3.4. A few days later, on 18 February, the 
same topic was discussed when Mr Jenkins 
and Mr Cossiga met in Rome on the eve of 
the political cooperation meeting. It was only 
natural that the Presidents of the Commission 
and the Council should meet, for the Euro
pean Council in Dublin had asked the Com
mission to make proposals enabling the 
Council to prepare solutions for adoption at 
the next European Council, which the Presi
dent was to convene as soon as the time was 
ripe.4 

1 Bull. EC 11-1979, point 1.1.11. 
' Bull. EC 11-1979, points 1.5.1 and 1.5.2. 
' Bull. EC 1-1980, points 3.4.1 (full text) and 2.3.5. 
' Bull. EC 11-1979, point 1.1.7. 
' Point 1.1.1 0 . 
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Powers of the Community 
and the Member States 

2.3.5. In the light of the Opinion given by 
the Court of Justice on 4 November 1979 
concerning the question of Community pow
ers1-which had arisen in connection with the 
agreement on natural rubber concluded in 
October 19792 under the UNCTAD Inte
grated Programme for Commodities-the 
Commission defined its position in a recom
mendation sent to the Council on 25 Febru
ary. It proposes that only the Community in 
its own right should sign the agreement and 
should bear the cost of financing it. In its 
Opinion the Court had stressed that in the 
case at issue the Community's powers 
depended on the arrangements for financing 
the buffer stock which it was proposed to set 
up under the agreement. The Community 
would have exclusive powers if the stock 
were financed from the Community budget; 
however, if the costs were borne by the 
Member States, they would have to partici
pate in the agreement. 

In its recommendation the Commission opted 
for the solution of exclusive Community 
powers. 

Institutions and organs 
of the Communities 

Parllament 3 

Part-session in Strasbourg 
from 11 to 15 February 

2.3.6. Again in February the political issues 
constituted the main focus of concern in Par-
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liament; the House passed three resolutions 
on the consequences of the Soviet invasion of 
Afghanistan and the arrest of the scientist 
Andrei Sakharov. One of these resolutions 
urged the governments of the Nine to advise 
their National Olympic Committee to ask 
their teams and individual athletes not to 
take part in the Moscow Olympics: the text 
gave added point to the resolution passed in 
January4 and threw Parliament's support 
behind the declaration made by the President, 
Mrs Veil, in Washington at the end of 
January. 

One of the main items of the agenda for Feb
ruary was energy5 and the problems related 
to it, such as the management and storage of 
radioactive waste.6 But the House also 
devoted much time to the Community's 
immediate problems of 1980 in debates on 
the Commission's programme,? the prog-

1 OJ C 279 of 8.11.1979; Bull. EC 10-1979, point 
2.3.7. 
2 Bull. EC 10-1979, point 2.2.21. 
' This report was prepared from Le point de la session 
published by Parliament's Secretariat. 
The complete texts of the Resolutions adopted by Parlia
ment are reproduced in OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980, and the 
report of proceedings is contained in OJ Annex No 251. 
The political group and nationality of members are indi
cated in brackets by the following abbreviations: Soc = 
Socialists; EPP = European People's Party - Christian 
Democratic Group; ED = European Democratic Group; 
COM = Communists and Allies; Lib = Liberals and 
Democrats; EPD = European Progressive Democrats; Ind 
= Group for the Technical Coordination and Defence of 
Ind~pendant Groups and Members; NA = Non
Affiliated. 
The countries of origin are indicated in brackets by the 
following abbreviations: B = Belgium, DK = Denmark, D 
= Federal Republic.of Germany, F = France, IRL =Ire
land, I= Italy, L =Luxembourg, NL =Netherlands, UK 
= United Kingdom. 
' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.3.12. 
' Point 2.3.11. 
• Point 2.3.16. 
' Point 2.3.7. 
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ramme for the Italian Presidency,• agricul
tural prices for the new marketing year2 and 
the Commission's statement concerning its 
new budget proposals for 1980.3 

Commission programme for 1980 
(12 and 14 February) 

2.3. 7. After presenting the General Report 
on the Activities of the Communities in 1979, 
Mr Jenkins outlined the Commission's prog
ramme for 1980.4 

His statement was greeted with reserve and 
disappointment on the part of some mem
bers: Mr Glinne (Soc/B), on behalf of his 
Group, was sorry that the programme offered 
no prospects for the future; in a similar vein, 
Mr Jonker (EPP/NL) found that Mr Jenkins' 
statement and his tone lacked bite; the Com
mission was not providing leadership (Mr 
Scott-Hopkins (EDIUK)); here was a 'Europe 
of poverty, unemployment and submission' 
(Mr Gremetz (COM/F)); 'no imagination' 
(Mr Berkhouwer (Lib/NL)). The EPD Group 
in the person of Mr Nyborg (EPDIDK) felt 
that the Commission was not active enough 
in tackling the technical barriers in the inter
nal market; Mr Pannella (lnd/1) put his hopes 
in another Europe. Mr Spinelli (COM/1) 
compared the Commission to a 'plane in a 
fog, with no radar, not knowing where it was 
fl~n~. · 

Despite these general criticisms, most of the 
Groups nevertheless gave the Commission 
some support. Mr Glinne (Soc/B) urged it to 
demonstrate more forcefully its independence 
from the Council. Mr Jonker (EPP/NL) 
warned the Commission against losing its 
power of initiative as the European Council 
widened its prerogatives, while Mr Pannella 
(lnd/1) put the blame for the Commission's 
failings fairly and squarely on the Council, 
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when he said that it was the governments 
who would have the Commission as it was, 
in so far as policy decisions were taken by the 
Council. Mr Gendebien (NA/B) wanted to 
see a Commission less dependent on govern
ments. 

At the close of the debate Mr Jenkins hoped 
that Parliament and the Commission would 
lend each other support, rather than give vent 
to their frustrations in the Community's pre
sent difficulties by bandying recriminations. 

Programme of the Italian Presidency 
(13 February) 

2.3.8. There had not been enough time dur
ing the January sittings for a full debate on 
the programme of the Italian Presidency pre
sented by Mr Ruffini,S This postponement 
enabled the House to make an in-depth 
analysis of the programme in February. 

Though the statement was generally 
described as ambitious, some members, such 
as Mr Visentini (Lib/1), felt that it lacked 
overall vision. Expressing doubts that all the 
words could be translated into deeds, Mr de 
la Malene (EPD/F) specified the three prob
lems requiring priority attention: the com
mon agricultural policy, the budget and the 
British contribution. To settle the problem of 
the contribution, Mr Galland (Lib/F) sug
gested three things the Council could do: it 
could put Community preference into prac
tice, develop new common policies and set up 
temporary arrangements for solidarity which 
could be applied to help any Member State in 

1 Point 2.3.8. 
2 Point 2.3.9. 
1 Point 2.3.10. 
• Points 1.1.1 to 1.1.12. 
' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.3.13. 
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difficulty. Mr Galland was thus prompted to 
contest the merits of the Commission's new 
suggestions on this issue.• 

Agricultural prices for 1980/81 
(12 February) 

2.3.9. Mr Gundelach stoutly defended the 
Commission's farm price proposals for 
1980/81 ,Z which were causing concern 
among the farming community. He explained 
that the Commission had had to 'reconcile 
the irreconcilable'. 'If you look at the market 
situation alone,' he said, 'you will be forced 
to refuse price increases; if you look at the 
budget in isolation, you will even ask for a 
reduction in prices; but if you look in isola
tion at the income needs of our 8 million far
mers and their families, then you will be 
forced to ask for substantial price increases.' 

Then, in attempting, as best it could to 
square the circle, the Commission had had to 
face up to the need for 'surgery'. The strategy 
was to balance the markets, to make produc
ers pay the cost of increased production in 
sectors already in surplus and to dovetail the 
price proposals into the Commission's action 
on structure. 

Reaction to Mr Gundelach's statement was 
very mixed. For Parliament's Committee on 
Agriculture, Mr Friih (EPPID) spoke of alarm 
among the farming community over the dif
ference between the proposed average 
increase of 2.6% and the 7.9% which would 
have resulted from strict application of the 
'objective method'. The common agricultural 
policy was not to be judged by the single 
yardstick of what the budget could stand at 
the moment. 

Mrs Castle (Soc/UK) was against any 
increase in surplus products and felt that 
small producers should be helped by a defi-
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ciency payments scheme. Mr Marshall 
(EDIUK) condemned what he called the 'ter
minal cancer' of the common agricultural 
policy and disapproved of the idea of sub
sidies for sales of butter to the Soviet Union. 

Mr Pranchere (CO M/F) was worried about 
the risk of a slump in beef and veal prices. He 
attacked the imports of butter from New 
Zealand and tax-free imports of vegetable 
fats. In conclusion, he protested against the 
liquidation of farmholdings and called for the 
abolition of monetary compensatory 
amounts. 

Mr Delatte (Lib/F) stressed the need for buf
fer stocks; he considered food a strategic pro
duct. He also called for a tax on imported 
oils and fats and criticized the reduction of 
the sugar quotas at a time when demand was 
rising. 

Mr Davern (EPD/IRL) and Mr Blaney 
(/nd!IRL) felt that the eo-responsibility levy 
would be detrimental to the small farmer. 

Mr Sutra (SodF) was astonished at the prop
osals, which offered a rate of increase below 
the rate of inflation. It was false to speak of 
surpluses when Community production and 
imports were being considered together. If 
imports from New Zealand were part and 
parcel of a policy believed to be right for the 
Community, then the whole Community 
ought to foot the bill and not just the far
mers. His concluding comment was that 
monetary compensatory amounts were an aid 
from the poor to the rich. 

In reply to the criticisms Mr Gundelach ack
nowledged that the 'objective method' would 

' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 3.4.1. 
1 Points 1.4.1 to 1.4.7. 

Bull. EC 2-1980 



Parliament 

result in an increase of 7.9%. But this 
method was only one factor in an overall 
context, in which budgetary and economic 
problems had to be considered, as well as 
market conditions. Moreover, the objective 
method ignored increases in production. And 
yet farmers' incomes depended, more than 
any others, on the prices they could get and 
the quantities they produced. True, their real 
incomes were diminishing but not as much as 
was claimed. To those who were astonished 
to see prices increased, albeit slightly, in sec
tors with surpluses, Mr Gundelach replied 
that this was necessary if it was to be possible 
to phase out monetary compensatory 
amounts. 

Commission statement on the 1980 budget 
(13 and 14 February) 

2.3.10. Mr Tugendhat set out the main 
lines of the new preliminary draft budget for 
1980, which the Commission addressed to 
the Council at the end of February .1 His 
statement highlighted the main points on 
which the Commission had focused its 
efforts: agricultural expenditure; entry in the 
budget of lending and borrowing operations 
and the EDF; and non-compulsory expendi
ture. Mr Tugendhat considered the new 
budget better balanced. What was more, it 
reduced the proportion of VAT accruing as 
revenue; the Community was thus not quite 
so close to its revenue ceiling, which had been 
looming near as a threat to structural policies 
and hence to Parliament's budgetary powers. 

In the brief debate which followed Parliament 
did not take a position. Some reservations 
were, however, already heard, particularly 
concerning the cuts made in expenditure on 
energy and transport as compared with the 

Bull. EC 2-1980 

Parliament 

original preliminary draft. Mr Ansquer 
(EPDIF) wondered whether Parliament was 
not in fact being fooled about the improve
ments it thought it was getting. 

Energy 
(13 February) 

2.3.11. The debate on energy centred on a 
paper and three oral questions, namely the 
report by Mr Fuchs (EPPID) on the Commis
sion's Communication on energy objectives 
of the Community for 1990 and convergence 
of policies of Member States/ two questions 
from Mr Miiller-Hermann (D), for the EPP 
Group, and Mr Pintat (UF) on energy supply 
and a third from Mr Schmid (SodD) on the ' 
safety of pressurized-water nuclear reactors. 

Mr Fuchs's report contained scathing critic
ism of the Council. The principles which it 
had adopted in 197 4 and 197 5 in respect of a 
common energy policy had not been more 
than declarations of intent. The Energy 
Ministers were 'constantly incapable' of 
implementing the European Council's deci
sions, that is of putting Community interests 
before national interests. 

The only way for the Community to meet its 
vital energy needs in 1990 would be through 
coal and nuclear energy. This meant going 
ahead with the expansion of nuclear energy 
and defining stricter safety standards at Com
munity level. For its part, the Commission 
must help in making the public aware of the 
energy problem. It must also present a practi
cal programme involving a loan of 2000 mil-

1 Points 1.5.1 to 1.5.5. 
2 Bull. EC 6-1979, point 2.1.109. 
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lion EUA to finance investments in the energy 
industry and promote the conservation and 
'recycling' of energy. 

Mr Miiller-Hermann, Mrs Walz (EPPID) and 
other members put a number of questions to 
the Council, condemning its failure to act. 
They urged it to get a common energy policy 
on the stocks, with the aim of reducing the 
Community's dependence on oil by 1990; the 
dialogue with the public must be stepped up 
and clear information provided. Both Mr 
Fuchs and Mr Miiller-Hermann urged the 
Socialists to drop their 'antinuclear' attitude, 
calling it a 'policy of irresponsible fear' which 
the Community could not afford. 

When putting their question about the safety 
of pressurized-water reactors, Mr Schmid and 
other Socialists asked the Commission to 
make representations to the French Govern
ment about the safety of the population just 
over the border following the discovery of 
cracks in the Gravelines and Tricastin reac
tors. Mr Schmid confirmed that the Socialists 
consider safety the top priority. 

2.3.12. Speaking for the Council, Mr Bisag
lia listed the proposals which the Council had 
adopted and those on which it had still to 
reach a decision and reiterated the major 
options determined at the European Coun
cils. 

For the Commission, Mr Brunner made an 
eloquent appeal for the Community at last to 
act in order to release itself from its depend
ence on imported oil. He did not reject the 
idea of a Community loan, but added that a 
loan cost money and that it was by no means 
certain that governments with a heavy debt 
servicing burden would agree to such a loan. 
The Community, for its part, should play a 
coordinating role. It would use the funds at 
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its command to support projects adopted by 
the governments. 

2.3.13. The second part of the debate 
brought out the dissent between those who 
are convinced of the need to go nuclear and 
those who still have misgivings. Thus Mr Lin
kohr (SodD) had to justify the views of his 
Group, views based on stringent safety 
requirements, which at the moment were not 
being met. Other Socialist members, notably 
Mrs Roudy (F) and Mr Abens (L) also spoke 
in the same vein. 

In the debate the Socialists were supported by 
some of the independent or non-affiliated 
members, including Mr Coppieters (Jnd/B), 
who called for a moratorium on nuclear 
energy, and Mr Gendebien (NUB), wary of 
nuclear power, which to his mind implied 
political options involving the centralization 
of society. 

The spokesmen of the other Groups argued, 
with varying degrees of conviction, for the 
nuclear option, yet denying, like Mr Hoffman 
(EPPID), that it was to be nuclear energy 'at 
any price'. Mr Seligman (ED/UK) said that if 
we banned nuclear power we were choosing 
poverty. For Mr lppolito ( Com/1) nuclear 
energy was indispensable but every safety 
measure had to be taken and a policy of 
energy-source diversification actively 
pursued. 

Winding up the debate, Mrs Lizin (SodB) 
criticized the Commission for being too mod
est about its own role, notably in regard to 
the investigations now being conducted into 
accidents in nuclear power stations. She felt 
that the Commission should not swallow the 
information which the governments condes
cended to send it. Where nuclear safety was 
involved national independence was out of 
the question. 
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Voting 

2.3.14. At the end of the debate three resol
utions were adopted. The first, on the Com
munity's energy objectives for 1990 and con
vergence of policies of the Member States and 
on nuclear energy and energy policy, 1 was 
passed despite the opposition of many Social
ists, Independents and non-affiliated mem
bers and, for different reasons, of the French 
Communists. The resolution passed was a 
slightly amended version of the motion in Mr 
Fuchs' report. 

The second resolution concerned the ·safety of 
pressurized-water reactors; two proposals 
moved by members of the Socialist Group 
were rejected. The text adopted, moved by 
Mr Seligman (EDIUK), welcomed the deci
sion to build a reactor of this type in the 
United Kingdom, while emphasizing the 
demands of safety. 

In conclusion to the question from the EPP 
Group on Community energy supply, the 
House also passed a resolution calling, in 
particular, for a reduction in electricity pro
duction based on hydrocarbons, a Commun
ity programme incorporating coal and nuc
lear energy, a European solution to the prob
lems of safety and waste and better informa
tion for the public from the governments. 

Textiles and shipbuilding 
(12 and 14 February) 

2.3.15. In parallel with its proposal for a 
Regulation on Community aid for industrial 
restructuring and conversion operations2-on 
which Parliament delivered its opinion in 
April 19791 but which has not yet been adop
ted-the Commission consulted the House on 
its proposals4 designating the first two eligible 
industries (s~ipbuilding and textiles), as Parli-
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ament requested in its opinion2 on the prop
osal for the basic Regulation. 

On behalf of the Committee on Economic 
and Monetary Affairs, Sir David Nicholson 
and Miss Forster (EDIUK) called for a gen
eral policy of aid for restructuring and con
verting crisis industries over the next five 
years and urged that the various Community 
Funds be coordinated in order to conduct 
that policy. · 

As regards shipbuilding, Mr Carossino 
( Com/I) questioned the Commission about its 
programme, asking it, in particular, to begin 
negotiations with the Member States in order 
to make shipyards more competitive. 

Rather than a discussion of the measures 
proposed by the Commission, the ensuing 
debate was much more an opportunity for 
the Groups to highlight the shortcomings of 
Community industrial policy and even chal
lenge the policy itself. 

Mr Delors (SodF), for example, appealed for 
an overall design for industrial cooperation in 
the Community. Policy must be given a better 
trim by putting priority on the right to work 
and countering the regional imbalances; there 
was no dynamic conversion policy. Policy 
must also be more consistent. A Fund for 
industry should be set up together with a 
Council of Industry which would provide the 
impetus for Community action. 

Mr Damseaux (Lib/B) felt that the Commun
ity must face the facts. Europe's share of the 
shipping market had declined while that of 

1 Bull. EC 6-1979, point 2.1.109. 
2 OJ C 272 of 16.11.1978; Bull. EC 11-1978, point 
2.1.11. 
1 OJ C 127 of 21.5.1979; Bull. EC 4-1979, point 
2.3.10. 
' Bull. EC 1-1979, point 2.1.27.: 
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the third world was substantially increasing. 
We had to modernize and at the same time 
reduce freight capacity. Mr Damseaux went 
on to deplore the 'free-for-all' in the credit 
terms offered in the different Member States. 
The need for a competitive industry must in 
the long term prevail over regional considera
tions. 

Mr Poncelet (EPD/F) wanted a genuine Euro
pean textile policy. He was horrified to see 
that as a result of the textile agreements con
cluded by the Community in 1979 ceilings 
fixed earlier had been far exceeded. This had 
penalized Community industries which had 
invested in good faith. In conclusion, he 
pointed to the inconsistency between provid
ing aid for restructuring and then financing 
new textile companies, particularly American 
or Japanese ones, in depressed areas. 

The French Communists, in the persons of 
Mrs Demarch and Mrs Hoffmann, accused 
the Community of organizing the 'scuttling of 
crisis industries and subsidizing dismissals to 
the advantage of the multinationals, the aim 
of industrial policy ought first and foremost 
to be the satisfaction of national needs. 

In his reply for the Commission Mr Davig
non pointed out that the first stumbling block 
for industrial policy lay in the fact that no 
one had sensed the need for it when the Tre
aty was signed. He went on to say that one 
and the same strategy should embrace both 
old and new industries, adaptation and 
development. Having deplored the inertia of 
the Council, which should be prodded into 
taking a definite position, he told the French 
Communists that the workers in one country 
could not be considered in isolation from 
workers in the others. If Community coordi
nation did not back up the efforts which had 
to come from the governments, then the rich 
would get richer and the poor get poorer. 
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He ended by emphasizing the slender 
resources available to the Commission com
pared with the overwhelming scale of the 
problems involved. 

At the end of the debate Parliament adopted 
the report presented by the Committee on 
Economic and Monetary Affairs, including 
an amendment by the Committee on Budgets 
to the effect that financial aid for industrial 
restructuring and conversion be initiated on 
the strength of appropriations authorized in 
the budget without waiting for regulations to 
be adopted by the Council or submitting pro
jects to it for prior informal agreement. 

2.3.16. As usual Parliament adopted a 
number or resolutions or opinions. These 
concerned: 

(i) management and storage of radioactive 
waste: the resolution motion amended during 
the January sittings1 approves the programme 
proposed by the Commission;1 

(ii) Community policy on oils, fats and pro
teins: Parliament called on the Commission 
to propose a balanced policy and open 
negotiations with the main supplier countries 
in order to stabilize the markets; 

(iii) the proposal for a Regulation on Com
munity transit: 3 Parliament approved. this 
proposal, finding that it was a major step 
towards simplifying administrative for
malities; it suggested a number of amend
ments to clarify the text; 

(iv) the proposal for a Decision 4 on the 
conclusion of the Convention on long-range 
transboundary air pollution: Parliament 

1 Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.3.14. 
' OJ C 80 of 27.3.1979; Bull. EC 2-1979, point 2.1.93. 
' OJ C 241 of 26.9.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979, point 
2.1.23. 
' OJ C 281 of 10.11.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979, point 
2.1.42. 
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believed that swift and effective application 
of the Convention would be a big step 
forward; 

(v) the proposal for a Directive on the pro
tection of workers from harmful exposure to 
chemical, Physical and biological agents at 
work: 1 this was approved but the Commis
sion was asked to make a few adjustments in 
respect of fixing limit values; 

(vi) relations between the Community and 
Yugoslavia. 

2.3.17. In regard to food aid and aid for 
disasters Parliament passed two resolutions 
on emergency aid to be granted to the island 
of Reunion, devastated by hurricane 
Hyacinth. In another resolution the House 
emphasized the tragic situation and threat of 
starvation in Kampuchea. 

In the sphere of political cooperation, besides 
the resolution on Afghanistan/ Parliament 

Table 4 - Council meetings in February 

Meeting No, 
pl.tee and SubJect President 

date 

623rd Foreign Mr Ruffini, Italian 
Brussels affairs Minister of Foreign 
5.2.1980 Affairs 

' Poonts 2.1.86 to 2.1.92. 
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passed a resolution on events in Guatemala, 
condemning the terrorist violence blighting 
the country and 'inviting the governments of 
the Member States to operate a diplomatic 
boycott of the dictatorial regime'. 

Council 

2.3.18. The Council held three meetings in 
February. Table 4 lists the number, date and 
place of each meeting, the names of the 
Council President and Commission represen
tatives and the main items dealt with. The 
footnotes refer to the points in the Bulletin 
where a more detailed account is given of 
decisions taken, agreements reached, posi
tions adopted and questions discussed. 

' OJ C 89 of 5.4.1979; Bull. EC 3-1979, point 2.1.52. 
' Point 2.2. 72. 

Commission M.un 1tems dealt with 

Mr Jenkins, Nuclear energy. Agreement on 'nuc-
President; !ear trilogy' (radioactive waste, 
Mr Haferkamp, reprocessing of irradiated nuclear 
Mr Gundelach, fuels and fast-breeder option).' 
Mr Natali, New ]RC and fusion programmes. 
Vice-Presidents; Permanent Representatives Corn-
Mr Cheysson, mittee instructed to agree on 
Mr Brunner, appropriate technical solutions so 
Mr Davignon that programmes can be adopted at 
and a forthcoming meeting. 
Mr Tugendhat, 
Members Steel: budgetary aspect. Council 

considered Commission's proposal 
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Table 4 continued) 

Meeting No, 
place and 

date 

623 rd 
Brussels 
5.2.1980 
(contin.) 

Point 2.3.50. 
Points 1.2.1 to 1.2.3. 
Point 2.2.69. 
Point 2.2.22. 
Point 2.2.31. 

Subject President 

Point 2.1.50; Bull. EC 1·1980, point 2.1.36. 
Point 2.2.12. · 
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Main items dealt with 

to allocate additional resources to 
ECSC budget to finance Commun
ity aid for conversion projects.' 

Yugoslavia. Council informed of 
progress in negotiations for EEC
Yugoslavia Agreement.1 

Brazil. Commission authorized to 
open negotiations for Economic and 
Commercial Cooperation Agree
ment.' 

GATT: textile fibres. Discussion of 
Commission report on problems 
arising from considerable increase 
in imports of certain textile fibres 
originating in the USA. Council 
asked Commission to continue con
sultations with USA under GAIT 
Article XXIII(1).• 

Afghanistan 

Aid for refugees. Agreement on 
emergency aid and food aid pro
jects for Afghan refugees in 
Pakistan.' 

Exports of agricultural products. 
Council reaffirmed decisions 
taken on 15 January.• 

Export credits. Council agreed 
common policy on relations with 
the USSR - Member States to 
apply existing OECD consensus 
without any derogations.7 

Gulf countries. Initial discussion on 
possibility of economic cooperation. 
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Commission 

Table 4 (continued) 

Meeting No, 
place and 

date 

624th 
Brussels 
11.2.1980 

625th 
Brussels 
18.2.1980 

Point 2.1.52. 
Point 2.1.2. 

1 Point 2.1.48. 

Subject 

Economic 
and finan
cial 
affairs 

Agriculture 

Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.1.105. 
Point 2.1.58. 

' Point 2.1.49. 

Commission 

Activities 

Commission 

President Commission Main items dealt with 

Mr Pandolfi, Italian · Mr Ortoli, 
Minister of the Vice-President; 
Treasury Mr Tugendhat, 

Financial implications of CAP. 
Council took note of Commission's 
proposals for improving common 
agricultural policy as an aid in 
balancing markets and streamlining 
expenditure; Permanent Represen
tatives Committee asked to review 
financial aspects of improvements.' 

Mr Marcora, 
lian Minister 
Agriculture 
Forestry 

Member 

Ita- Mr Gundelach, 
of Vice-President 

and 

Economic situation in the Com
munity. General discussion.' 

Convergence. Council discussed the 
Commission's new communication 
on convergence and budgetary 
questions. 

Farm prices. Initial discussion on 
proposals for farm prices and cer
tain related measures.' 

Wine. Council laid down certain 
technical rules for implementing a 
series of measures decided in 
December" concerning market man
agement and structural operations.' 

Sheepmeat. Discussion on common 
organization of market.' 

1980/81 farm prices, the new 1980 budget 
proposals, and energy questions. Other topics 
which it considered included relations with 
Turkey, a cooperation agreement with 

2.3.19. As in January, the Commission 
again focused its attention mainly on the 

· Yugoslavia and guidelines for the generalized 
preferences scheme after 1980. 
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Commission 

Decisions, communications and proposals 

2.3.20. The main proposals or communica
tions adopted by the Commission for trans
mission to the Council concerned common 
agricultural prices and related measures for 
the coming marketing year. agricultural mar
kets in 1979, the new 1980 budget proposals 
and food aid programmes for 1980 (cereals, 
skimmed-milk powder and butteroil). It also 
adopted decisions on emergency aid to disas
ter victims (Azores and Reunion) and took a 
number of decisions on infringement proce
dures. A recommendation was sent to the 
Council for negotiations to be opened with 
the Andean Group. 

Discussions, policy debates 
and work in hand 

2.3.21. The main subjects discussed at the 
Commission's four meetings in February 
were: the problems raised by the sale of 
agricultural products to the USSR following 
the events in Afghanistan (continued from 
January); future relations between the Com
munity and Turkey; accession negotiations 
with Spain (guidelines for agriculture); the 
problems posed by imports of man-made 
fibres from the United States; the outcome of 
the ministerial political cooperation meeting 
on 19 February; a proposal for a Directive 
relating to duties on manufactured tobacco. 
The Commission also held general discus
sions on Community action on energy, the 
Community's generalized preferences scheme 
after 1980 and the application of measures 
on new information technology. 
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Commission 

Emergency aid to Member States 

2.3.22. On 12 February the Commission 
decided to grant a further one million EUA 
(about FF 5 858 000) in emergency aid to the 
island of Reunion in addition to the 300 000 
EUA approved on 30 January.' The Commis
sion will consider any future requests submit
ted by the French Government for structural 
aid under the EAGGF or the ERDF. Two 
Resolutions2 adopted by Parliament on 15 
February-on the urgent need for emergency 
aid for the island-were transmitted to the 
Commission and the Council. 

Relations with workers' 
and employers' organizations 

2.3.23. A number of subjects were discus
sed during the preliminary consultations with 
trade unions. Representatives of the Euro
pean Trade Union Confederation discussed 
the rights of public service workers to rep
resentation and the Confederation's con
sumer protection policy. Experts from the 
European Trade Union Committee of Food 
and Allied Workers and from the European 
Federation of Agricultural Workers Unions 
discussed European dairy policy. 

Representatives of the European Metalwor
kers' Federation took part in a briefing ses
sion on the current situation in the field of 
electromechanical and nuclear equipment. 

' Bull. EC 1-1980, point 2.3.24. 
2 0] C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
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Court of Justice 

Court of Justice* 

2.3.24. New cases 

Case 

Free movement of goods 

55/80 - Firma Musik-Vertrieb 
Membran GmbH, Hamburg v 
Gema, Berlin' 
and 
57/80 - Firma K-tel Interna
tional, Frankfurt am Main v 
Gema, Munich' 

53/80 - Officier van Justitie v 
Koninklijke Kaasfabriek Eyssen 
BV' 

Customs Union 

54/80 - Procureur de la Repub
lique v S. Wilner2 

Subject 

The payment of the difference between the 
copyright fees imposed in respect of the mar
keting of sound recordings in a country where 
such fees are higher 

Compatibility with the Treaty of a rule pro
hibiting in the Netherlands the addition of nisin 
to processed cheese: applicability to cheese 
intended for export 

Valuation for customs purposes of inferior
quality textiles and clothing imported from the 
USA; interpretation of Regulation (EEC) No 
803/78 

Court of Justice 

Type of action 

Reference for 
liminary ruling 

Reference for 
liminary ruling 

Reference for 
liminary ruling 

pre-

pre-

pre-

50/80 - J. Horvath, Hamburg v Payment of customs duties on smuggled goods Reference for pre-
Hauptzollamt Hamburg-Jonas (heroin) liminary ruling 

Competition 

58/80 - Dansk Supermarked Exclusive sale of goods in Denmark 
AS, Aarhus v Imerco AS, Glos-
trup' 

OJ C 55 of 5.3.1980. 
OJ C 58 of 8.3.1980. 

J OJ C 69 of 20.3.1980. 

• For more detailed information, see the texts published 
by the Court of Justice in the Official Journal and in the 
European Court Reports and the publications of its 
Information Office (e.g. the annual synopsis of the work 
of the Court or the information quarterly). 
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liminary ruling 
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Court of Justice 

Case 

61/80 - Cooperatieve Stremsel
en Kleurselfabriek, Leeuwarden v 
Commission 

Taxation 

Subject 

Does an exclusive purchasing agreement con
cluded between the members of a cooperative 
and payment of a sum in the event of the resig
nation of one such member constitute an 
infringement of the Treaty? 

Court of Justice 

Type of action 

Application for 
annulment 

46/80 - SpA Vinal v SpA Orbat Compatibility with Article 93 of the EEC Tre- Reference for pre
aty of the taxing of synthetic ethyl alcohol at a liminary ruling 
rate higher than that imposed on ethyl alcohol 

Social security 
for migrant workers 

47/80 - Caisse regionale d'as- Requirement that children affording entitle- Reference for pre
surance maladie Rhone-Aipes v F. ment to the mother's allowance possess French liminary ruling 
lnzirillo nationality 

Agriculture 

56/80 - Firma A. Weigand, 
Bingen am Rhein v Schutzver
band Deutscher Wein e.V., 
Mannheim' 

62/80 - Antwerpse Rijstmolens 
NV v Council and Commission 
and 
63/80 - Remy Products NV v 
Council and Commission' 

Infringements 

Interpretation of Regulation (EEC) No 355/79 Reference for 
laying down general rules for the description liminary ruling 
and presentation of wines 

pre-

Compensation for loss suffered between the 
date of abolition of the refund for quellmehl 
and maize gritz and the judgment of the Court 
reintroducing the refund 

Action under Article 
178 of the Treaty 

41/80 - Commission v Italian Non-application of Directives 76/889/EEC and Action under Article 
Republic' 76/890/EEC (lighting equipment- fluorescent 169 of the EEC 

OJ C 58 of 8.5.1980. 
OJ C 71 of 22.3.1980. 

J OJ C SS of 5.3.1980. 
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Court of Justice Court of Justice 

Case Subject Type of action 

42/80 - Commission v Italian Non-application of Directives 73/361/EEC and Action under Article 
Republic' 76/434/EEC (wireropes, chains and hooks) 169 of the EEC 

Treaty 

43/80 - Commission v Italian Non-application of Directive 76/696/EEC Action under Article 
Republic' (non-automatic weighing machines) 169 of the EEC 

Treaty 

44/80 - Commission v Italian Non-application of Directives 76/116/EEC and Action under Article 
Republic' 77/535/EEC (fertilizers). 169 of the EEC 

Treaty 

45/80 - Commission v Italian Non-application of Directive 76/767/EEC Action under Article 
Republic' (pressure vessels and methods for inspecting 169 of the EEC 

them) Treaty 

48/80 - Commission v Kingdom Non-application of Directive 
of Belgium' (motor vehicles) 

49/80 - Commission v Kingdom Non-application of Directive 
of Belgium' (pressure vessels) 

65/80 - Commission v Federal Non-application of Directive 
Republic of Germany' (dangerous substances) 

Disputes between the Community and its staff 

v Commissions: 51/80, 52/80,' 59/80,1 60/80' 
v Council: 64/80• 

OJ C SS of S.3.1980. 
Oj C 71 of 22.3.1980. 

I Oj C 7S of 2S.3.1980. 
• OJ C 76 of 26.3.1980. 
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70/156/EEC Action under Article 
169 of the EEC 
Treaty 

76/767/EEC Action under Article 
169 of the EEC 
Treaty 

76/907/EEC Action under Article 
169 of the EEC 
Treaty 
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Court of Justice Court of Justice 

Judgments 

Date and case Held 

Customs union 

26.2.1980, 54/79 - Firma Hako-Schuh Dietrich The footwear in question is to be classified under 
Bahner, Augsburg v Hauprzollamt Frankfurt am Main CCT heading No 64.02 B 
Osr' 

14.2.1980, 84/79 - Firma R. Meyer-Uerze, Hanover v 
Hauptzollamt Bad ReichenhalP 

Social security for migrant workers 

14.2.1980, 5 3179 - Office national des pensions pour 
rravailleurs salaries v F. Damiani' 

Agriculture 

The 'uniform free-domicile price' is not necessar
ily uniform for all destinations. The national 
court must decide what evidence is to be pro
duced to establish that the free-frontier price is 
lower than the uniform free-domicile price 

The national court may award the claimant, at 
his request, interest at a rate to be fixed by the 
court on the amount of the benefits payable on a 
provisional basis 

13.2.1980, 74/79 - Office de commercialisation et The question at issue is governed by the contrac
d'exportation, Casablanca v SA Mediterraneenne et tual relationship between the parries and not by 
Atlantique des Vins Samavins, Saint Cloud' Community law 

13.2.1980, 77179 - M.-L. Damas v Fonds d'orienta- The premium in question binds the recipient per
tion et de regularisation des marches agricoles' sonally. In the event of a disposal of the prop

erty, the recipient loses his entitlement to the 
premium 

26.2.1980, 94179 - Criminal proceedings against P. The national rules in question (marketing of veg
Vriend. etative propagating material) are incompatible 

with Articles 30 to 34 of the EEC Treaty 

Infringements 

27.2.1980, 168/78 - Commission v French Republic France has failed, in respect of products 
imported from other Member Stares, to fulfil its 
obligations under Article 95 of the EEC Treaty 
(potable spirits) 

I OJ C 71 of 22.3.1980. 
' OJ C 58 of 8.3.1980. 
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Court of Auditors 

Date and case 

27.2.1980, 169/78- Commission v Italian Republic 

27.2.1980, 170/78- Commission v United Kingdom 

27.2.1980, 171/78 - Commission v Kingdom of 
Denmark 

27.2.1980, 55179 - Commission v Ireland 

Disputes between the Community and its staff 

J 3.1.1980, 256/78 (v Commission)' 

7.2.1980, 43/79 (v Commission)' 

Orders for removal from the register 

27.2.1980, 50179 - Commission v France 

Economic and Social Committee 

Held 

Italy has failed, in respect of products imported 
from other Member States, to fulfil its obliga
tions under Article 95 of the EEC Treaty (pot
able spirits) 

The parties are to reconsider the subject-matter 
of the dispute and report to the Court before 31 
December 1980. The Court will give final judg
ment after that date 

Denmark has failed, in respect of products 
imported from other Member States, to fulfil its 
obligations under Article 95 of the EEC Treaty 
(alcoholic beverages) 

Ireland has failed to fulfil its obligations under 
the first paragraph of Article 95 of the EEC Tre
aty (alcoholic beverages) 

Judgment in favour of applicant 

Judgment in favour of applicant 

13.2.1980, 134/79 - Criminal proceedings against G. Brunetti 

I Oj C 58 of 8.3.1980. 
l 0} C 55 of 5.3.1980. 

Court of auditors 

2.3.25. On 21 February the Court of 
Auditors adopted an opinion on the proposal 
for a Regulation amending the Financial Reg
ulation of 21 December 1977 (and related 
rules) as regards the use of the ECU. 
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Economic and social committee 

176th plenary session 
2.3.26. The Economic and Social Commit
tee held its 176th plenary session in Brussels 
on 27 and 28 February with Mr Vanni, 
Chairman of the Committee, in the Chair. 
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Economic and Social Committee 

Opinions 

Industry 

2.3.27. In its opinion on the Commission 
report on some structural aspects of growth 1 

the Committee looks at the recent downward 
trend in income and productivity growth 
rates and puts formard proposals for a new 
economic growth strategy. 

Financial institutions 

2.3.28. In a unanimous op1mon on the 
Commission proposal for a Directive on 
insurance contracts forwarded to the Council 
on 10 July 19792 the Committee, in a desire 
to protect individuals, asked the Commission 
to include clearcut provisions on questions 
such as the time allowed for cancellation, the 
banning of misleading clauses, specific refer
ences to exclusions and expiry dates, and 
terms and conditions for the termination of 
insurance contracts. 

2.3.29. The Committee also adopted an 
opinion, again unanimously, endorsing the 
proposal for a Directive on the setting-up and 
pursuit of credit insurance.3 

Changes to the common agricultural policy 

2.3.30. The Committee gave an opinion on 
the package of proposed Regulations con
tained in the Commission Communication of 
3 December 19794 introducing changes in the 
common agricultural policy to help balance 
the market and streamline expenditure. 

Sugar 

2.3.31. While the Committee is in favour of 
the proposal, particularly the maintenance of 
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a quota system, it feels that the Member 
States should have some room for manreuvre 
enabling them to adjust A and B quotas 
within the overall quota allocated to take 
account of differences between the regions. 

Milk and milk products 

2.3.32. In the Committee's view the milk 
proposals are unlikely to improve the situa
tion on the market and fail to take sufficient 
account of incomes and employment. 

Beef and veal 

2.3.33. The Committee welcomed most of 
the points in the proposal but expressed 
doubts as to the feasibility of introducing a 
new Community grading system for beef and 
veal carcases promptly or replacing interven
tion by private storage from 1 April to 15 
August. 

Cereals 

2.3.34. In view of the situation in the cereal 
sector and the conditions under which rye is 
grown the Committee does not feel that it is 
necessary to lower the intervention price as 
the Commission proposes. 

Fruit and vegetables 

2.3.35. The Committee feels strongly that 
the aid granted to the producers of certain 

1 Twelfth General Report, point 99. 
' OJ C 190 of 28.7.1979 and Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 
2.1.39. 
' OJ C 245 of 29.9.1979; Bull. EC 9-1979, point 
2.1.32. 
' OJ C 60 of 10.3.1980; Bull. EC 11-1979, points 
1.2.1. to 1.2.10. 
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fruit-and vegetable-based processed products 
should be kept sufficiently high to offset the 
handicap which Community products suffer 
in competition with products from non
member countries, which are heavily sub
sidized. 

Starch 

2.3.36. The Committee was unwilling to 
approve the Commiss.ion's proposal unless it 
could be sure that the starch sector, which 
processes large quantities of agricultural raw 
materials produced in the Community and is 
of great importance to the job market will 
not be jeopardized. 

Study 

2.3.37. In a study adopted on 28 February 
the Committee advocates the initial stabiliza
tion of imports of cereal substitutes intended 
for use in animal feed. It notes that there has 
been a systematic increase in the use of these 
products (particularly manioc) primarily 
because they are available cheaply. Commun
ity cereals are suffering as a result of this 
imbalance which, if it is allowed to continue, 
will in the long term make the Community 
more dependent on external suppliers and 
bring the animal feed market under the influ
ence of the world market. 

European Investment Bank 

Operations in 1979 

Financing operations up by 40% 

2.3.38. During 1979 the financing opera
tions of the EIB-the Community's long-
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term financing institution-amounted to 
3 071.1 million unites of account, 1 an 
increase of 40% compared with the 2 188.3 
million u.a. of 1978 and almost double the 
1 571.5 million of 1977. 

Loans for industrial projects, the develop
ment of energy resources and for other 
infrastructures in the Member States, or of 
direct interest for the Community, amounted 
to 2 558.2 million u.a., or roughly one-third 
more than the 1 966.5 million in 1978; more 
than 90% of this sum went to Italy, the 
United Kingdom, Ireland and France. 

Most of these loans-2 281.2 million 
u.a.-were granted from the Bank's own 
resources (consisting mainly of funds raised 
on the world capital markets). The remain
der, 277 million, was financed from resources 
of the New Community Lending and 
Borrowing Instrumentl (still called the 'Ortoli 
Facility'), which became operational when 
the first loans were granted in September 
1979.3 The facility is maintained by loans flo
ated by the Commission on behalf of the 
Community. The Bank acts on behalf of the 
Community in granting loans for financing 
projects which the Commission has 
approved. 

Another major innovation last year was that 
under the arrangements governing the partici
pation of Ireland and Italy in the European 

1 The EIB' unit of account is made up in the same way 
as the European Unit of Account (EUA) and the ECU. 
The conversion rates at 31 December 1979 used by the 
Bank in Statistics for the first quarter of 1980 were: 1 
u.a. = DM 2.49, UKL 0.65, FF 5.79, LIT 1 157, HFL 
2.74, BFR 40.32, LFR 40.32, DKR 7.72, IRL 0.67, USD 
1.44. 
2 OJ L 298 of 25.10.1978; Bull. EC 10-1978, point 
2.1.10. 
' Bull. EC 9-1978, point 2.1.5 and 2.3.73 to 2.3.76. 
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Monetary System, interest relief grants of 
3% 1 were applied to certain loans in those 
countries. These subsidies were covered by 
funds earmarked for the purpose in the Com
munity's 1979 Budget. 

The expansion of the Bank's operations in 
1979 reflects the emphasis laid by the Euro
pean Council on the importance of projects 
involving a number of key sectors for the 
future development of the Community: the 
need to stimulate investment and combat 
unemployment, to narrow the gaps between 
the economic performances of Member 
States, to adjust to structural change, in par
ticular with a view to the Community's 
enlargement, and, as far as possible, to 
reduce the Community's dependence on 
imported oil, which is a serious threat to 
economic growth in the years ahead. 

Outside the Community the Bank lent 512.9 
million u.a. (as against 221.7 million in 
1978) to assist development in ten Mediterra
nean countries linked to the Community by 
Association or Cooperation Agreements and 
in sixteen African and Caribbean countries 
which signed the first Lome Convention. Of 
that sum, 420.9 million u.a. was granted in 
the form of loans from the Bank's own 
resources (very often carrying interest relief 
financed by the Community) and 92 million 
in the form of financing on special terms 
(specifically, long-term loans, with minimal 
interest rates and various risk capital opera
tions) granted from budgetary funds which 
the Bank manages on behalf of the Com
munity. 

2.3.39. To afford the means of boosting its 
lending operations, the Bank in 1979 raised 
the total of its borrowings to 2 481.2 million 
u.a. (mainly by public bond issues), roughly 
half of which was raised on the international 
market and certain national markets outside 
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the Community, the other half coming from 
markets within the Community. This sum 
represents an increase of 27% compared with 
the 1 949.7 million raised in 1978. The main 
currencies borrowed were the US dollar 
(40.5%), the Mark (22%), the Guilder 
(11 %), the French franc (8.3%), the Yen 
(6%) and the Swiss franc (4.5%). The Bank 
also borrowed in Belgian and Luxembourg 
francs, Austrian schillings and pounds 
sterling. 

Community: priority for regional 
development and energy supplies 

2.3.40. More than two-thirds of the 
amounts lent out in the Community have 
gone to investments in regions that are 
economically underdeveloped or suffering 
from industrial conversion problems. 

The Bank has concentrated its efforts on 
areas where the difficulties are greatest and 
unemployment is highest: 62% of all regional 
development assistance has gone to regions 
-Ireland, the Mezzogiorno, Northern Ire
land and Greenland-that qualify for abso
lute priority under the Community's regional 
policy. The great importance constantly 
attached to loans for regional development is 
in line with the Bank's main task under the 
Treaty of Rome and with one of the main 
objectives in the Council Decision on the 
New Community Instrument. The finance 
has been used to support a wide variety of 
industrial projects, water supply, sewers and 
irrigation schemes, and the improvement of 
telecommunications, transport facilities and 
electricity and gas supplies. 

' 0] L 200 of 8.8.1979; Bull. EC 7/8-1979, point 
2.1.2. 
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The Bank has also expanded the scale of its 
operations pursuant to its second main task 
- financing projects of common interest to 
several Member States or to the Community 
as a whole. This covers industrial coopera
tion between firms in different countries, the 
development of a European capacity in key 
industries, cross-frontier communications, 
environmental protection and, last but not 
least, investment to reduce the dependence of 
the Community on imported oil (for which 
loans have also been given under the NCI). 

Breakdown by industry 

2.3.41. In 1979 nearly 45% of all the loans 
given in the Community concerned energy. 
The total of 1 146.5 million u.a., of which 
149.5 million were given under the NCI, was 
nearly 60% up on the previous year's figure 
of 721.3 million. 

Water supply, irrigation, drainage and sewer
age projects received 567.4 million (90.1 mil
lion under the NCI), and communications 
received 456.6 million. (37.4 million under 
the NCI). In 1978 the corresponding figures 
were 357 million and 625.6 million. 

Although the climate was not conducive to 
heavy investment and there were no requests 
for finance from major public-sector under
takings that had borrowed from the EIB in 
previous years, the Bank nevertheless lent 
more to other sectors, and particularly to 
manufacturing firms, whose share rose by 
40% from 262.6 million EUA in 1978 to 
377.6 million in 1979; moreover, there was a 
much wider spread of investments than 
before. 

One noteworthy point is that 137.3 million 
u.a. was given in the form of 'global loans' to 
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national or regional institutions for onlending 
to finance small and medium-sized industrial 
projects selected with the agreement of the 
EIB (the 1978 figure was 99.9 million). The 
Bank attaches great importance to these 
global loans, for they are commonly used to 
finance labour-intensive projects which are of 
great value in the present situation. For the 
first time, incidentally, the Bank gave a global 
loan (worth 12 million u.a. to France for 
financing small and medium-sized infrastruc
ture projects undertaken by public and local 
authorities to improve the regional develop
ment situation. 

Breakdown by country 

2.3.42. Loans in Italy ran to 990.4 million 
u.a., or Lit 1 129 000 million at the rate of 
exchange applying when the contracts were 
signed; 85 million u.a. (Lit 97 000 million) 
were given uncle the NCI. The total is 24% 
up on the previous year's Lit 909 000 mil
lion and represents more than 38% of all the 
Bank's operations in the Community in 1979. 
Roughly 70% of all the money lent in Italy 
was for investment in the Mezzogiorno. A 3 
point interest relief grant under the EMS was 
given on loans totalling 619.1 million u.a. 
(Lit 705 000 million). 

In the United Kingdom a total of 844.3 mil
lion u.a. (£533.9 million) was lent as against 
286.3 million in 1978 and 320.8 million in 
1977. This gives 33% of all financing opera
tions in the Community. Out of this, 105.3 
million u.a. (£66.3 million) came from NCI 
resources. 

Loans given in Ireland virtually tripled from 
£Irl 78.5 million in 1978 to £Irl 226.1 mil
lion (339.6 million u.a.) in 1979. Out of this, 
86.7 million u.a. (£Irl 158 million) came 
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from NCI resources. The 3 point interest 
relief grant under the EMS was applied to 
loans totalling 259.3 million u.a. (£Irl 172.6 
million). 

Loans totalling 222.7 million u.a. (FF 
1 312.1 million) were given in France, 58.4 
million u.a. (Bfrs 2 350 million) in Belgium 
and 47.8 million u.a. (DM 120 million) in 
Germany. 

Following special authorization from its 
Board of Governors the EIB gave a loan of 
39.4 million u.a. for an energy project in 
Austria that is of direct interest to the Com
munity. 

Outside the Community 

Mediterranean countries: 
expansion of loan operations 

2.3.43. With development loans totalling 
426.5 million u.a. in ten countries, relating 
mainly to industrial, agricultural and energy 
projects, the EIB sharply stepped up its loan 
operations in non-Community Mediterranean 
countries in 1979. These loans were given 
under the agreements between these countries 
and the Community, and 78.8 million u.a. 
came from budget resources managed for the 
Community by the Bank. 

In 1979 EIB assistance in countries that had 
already been assisted in the past was as fol
lows: Greece- 114 million u.a.; Turkey-
82 million; Portugal - 46 million; Lebanon 
- 17 million. The following assistance given 
in countries receiving EIB finance for the 
first time: Egypt - 65 million; Morocco -
40 million; Tunisia- 24 million; Syria- 19 
million; Jordan - 11.3 million; Malta- 8 
million. 
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ACP 

2.3.44. The Bank pursued its operations 
under the first Lame Convention. It gave a 
total of 86.4 million u.a. in sixteen countries 
for manufacturing, mining, energy and tour
ism projects. EDF funds managed by the 
Bank accounted for 13.2 million, allocated 
for various risk-capital operations. 

Loans to the ACP countries in 1979 were 
allocated as follows (in u.a.): Mauritania: 25 
million; Cameroon: 16.7 million; the Ivory 
Coast: 16.3 million; Ghana: 6 million; 
Kenya: 5 million; Niger: 4.5 million; Bar
bados: 2.5 million; Mali: 2.5 million; the 
Gambia: 2.3 million; Madagascar: 2.3 mil
lion; Djibouti: 1 million; Senegal: 1.5 mil
lion; Burundi: 0.5 million. A further 300 000 
u.a. was allocated to Swaziland, Cape Verde 
and Jamaica. 

E/8 financing operations in February 

2.3.45. The European Investment Bank 
advanced a total of 240.9 million u.a. in Feb
ruary, of which 160.9 million went towards 
investment projects in Ireland, Belgium, 
Denmark, France and the United Kingdom, 
75 million to Turkey and 5 million to the 
ACP State of Trinidad and Tobago. These 
operations bring to 257.5 million EUA the 
total volume of financing granted by the 
Bank so far this year. 

Community 

2.3.46. Six loans totalling the equivalent of 
IRL 42.9 million (64 million u.a.) have been 
granted by the European Investment Bank for 
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small and medium-scale industrial ventures 
(global loan of IRL 10 million to the Indust
rial Credit Company Ltd), water supply 
schemes, land drainage and fishing harbour 
development in Ireland. Five of the loans 
(IRL 32.9 million) are being made available 
with interest subsidies of 3% under arrange-· · 
ments agreed when Ireland joined the Euro
pean Monetary System. 

The water supply and sewage schemes are to 
be carried out in the south-west (IRL 10 mil
lion: Counties Cork and Kerry), the west 
(IRL 6. 7 million: mainly counties Clare and 
Limerick) and the north-west (IRL 5 million: 
Counties Galway, Mayo and Sligo). IRL 5.5 
million will be used to help finance land 
drainage schemes covering about 58 000 hec
tares in Counties Meath, Limerick and Mayo 
and IRL 5. 7 million will go towards the 
development of commercial fishing harbour 
facilities at Killybegs and Greencastle 
(County Donegal) and Howth (County 
Dublin). 

In Belgium, BFR 250 million (6.2 million 
u.a.) has been lent for ten years to Societe 
Nationale de Credit a l'Industrie (SNCI) -
Nationale Maatschappij voor Krediet aan de 
Nijverheid (NMKN), which will use the pro
ceeds to finance smaller-scale ventures 
selected in agreement with the EIB. 

In Denmark, DKR 25 million (3.4 million 
u.a.), lent for ten years to the State, will be 
made available to the Regional Development 
Board (Egnsudviklingsraadet) for allocation 
in agreement with the EIB. 

Both global loans will help finance priority 
projects in development or conversion areas. 

In France, a loan of FF 460.9 million (79.6 
million u.a.) has been granted to part-finance 
the second, third and fourth phases of the 
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nuclear power station at Dampierre-en-Burly 
(Centre). 

In the United Kingdom, UKL 5 million (7.7 
million u.a.) has been lent to the Cleveland 
Bridge and Engineering Company Ltd for the 
construction and equipment of heavy 
engineering works at Darlington (County 
Durham). The project should create 85 new 
jobs and safeguard up to 1 400 existing jobs. 

Non-member countries 

2.3.47. In Turkey, the Bank has granted a 
loan of 75 million u.a. for the opening-up of 
lignite deposits and the construction of a 
power station near Elbistan (in south-east 
Turkey); the power station (installed capacity 
1 260 MW) will be supplied with lignite from 
the mine and will be connected to the coun
try's high-voltage supply system by two 380-
KV transmission lines, one to Ankara (450 
km) and the other to Kayseri (150 km). The 
loan is being granted on special terms under 
the third EEC-Turkey financial Protocol. 

It is planned to bring the generating units on 
stream between the end of 1981 and 1983; 
the electricity produced at Elbistan should be 
equivalent to two million tonnes of oil per 
year, or approximately 15% of the country's 
oil imports in 1978. 

2.3.48. Under the· terms of the first Lome 
Convention the European Investment Bank, 
has granted a loan of 5 million units of 
account to help finance small and medium
scale industrial and tourism ventures in 
Trinidad and Tobago. The global loan is 
being made available with 3% interest relief 
financed by the European Development 
Fund. 
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Financing Community activities 

Budgets 

General budget 

2.3.49. On 29 February the Commission 
sent the Council its new budget proposals for 
1980.1 On 14 February Parliament had issued 
a declaration on the main features of these 
proposals, and this was followed by a 
debate.2 

ECSC operating budget 

2.3.50. On 5 February the Council discus
sed the budgetary aspects of the iron and 
steel sector. The budget estimates adopted by 
the Commission in December indicated that 
the appropriations for conversion aids (43 
million EUA) could not be committed until 
extraordinary revenue of this amount had 
been obtained; the attitude which emerged 
from the Council was that these additional 
resources should be covered by an ad hoc 
contribution by the Member States. The 
Council therefore asked its appropriate 
departments to draw up a solution along 
these lines so that a decision could be taken 
in the near future. 

Financial operations 

ECSC 

Loans raised 

2.3.51. In February the Commission con
cluded the following borrowing operations: 
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(i) a bond issue of LFR 500 million under
written by a syndicate of Luxembourg banks. 
The bonds bear interest at the nominal rate 
of 10% payable annually over a ten-year 
period. The loan was opened for public sub
scription at 99% of the nominal value. Offi
cial quotation of the bonds on the Luxem
bourg exchange has been applied for; 

(ii) various private loans in Swiss francs, 
French francs and guilders, totalling 58.37 
million EUA. 

Loans granted• 

Loans paid out 

2.3.52. Pursuant to Articles 54 and 56 of 
the ECSC Treaty, the Commission made 
loans amounting to some 198.1 million EUA 
in January and February. 

Industrial loans 

Industrial loans totalling 143.1 million EUA 
were granted to ten undertakings to finance 
the following programmes: 

Coal industry 

• United Kingdom: National Coal Board, 
London (powered roof supports). 

Steel industry 

• Luxembourg 

Societe Metallurgique et Miniere de . 
Rodange-Athus (Rodange plant; two loans); 

1 Points 1.5.1. to 1.5.5. 
2 Point 2.3.30 and OJ C 59 of 10.3.1980. 
' Bull. EC 12-1979, point 2.3.99. 
• The particulars for ECSC loans relate to January and 
February 1980. 
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Arbed SA, Luxembourg (Schifflange, Esch
Belval and Differdange plants; two loans). 

• Italy 
Italsider SpA (Genoa plant); Dalmine SpA 
(Dalmine-Bolzano plant); Ilssa Viola (plant at 
Pant St Martin, Val d' Aosta); Ace. & Ferr. 
Lombarde Falck SpA (Milan plant); Fer
rotubi SpA (Sestri Levante plant). 

• Federal Republic of Germany 
Thyssen AG (Duisburg plant); Steag und Vew 
Gemeinschaftskraftwerk. 

Low-cost housing 

Loans for the building or improvement of 
low-cost housing amounted to 0.87 million 
EUA. 

Conversion loans 

The conversion loans (Article 56 of the ECSC 
Treaty) paid during the period amounted to 
54.1 million EUA. The loans were granted to 
the following undertakings: 

• France 
Societe Fran~aise de Mecanique, Douvrin 
(Nord/Pas-de-Calais); Banque Populaire de la 
Loire, Saint Etienne (RhOne-Alpes) (for small 
and medium-sized undertakings). 

• Ireland 
The Industrial Credit Co. Ltd, Dublin (for 
Runtalrad Ltd, Thomastown). 

• United Kingdom 
Cameron Breweries, Hartlepool, Cleveland; 
Carreras Rothmans UK, Aylesbury (Spenny-
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moor plant, Durham); Daniel Doncaster Ltd, 
Sheffield (Blaenavon plant, Gwent); Dyno
plast Ltd, Ashington, Northumberland; FHS 
Automotive Parts Manufacturing Ltd, Cardiff 
(Tafarnaubach plant, Gwent); Finance for 
Industry, London (for small and medium
sized undertakings); Girling Midland Ross 
Air Actuation Ltd, Tafarnaubach Industrial 
Estate (Tredegar plant, Gwent); Natural Gas 
Tubes Ltd, London (Tafarnaubach plant, 
Gwent); Sheepbridge Stokes, Chesterfield 
(Sheffield plant, South Yorkshire); Sony UK 
Ltd, Sunbury-on-Thames (Bridgend plant, 
Mid Glamorgan); Wiggings Teape Ltd, 
Basingstoke (plant at Ely, Cardiff, South 
Glamorgan). 

Loans decided on 

2.3.53. The Commission also agreed to the 
grant of loans under Article 54 of the ECSC 
Treaty. The total amount of loans decided 
upon is 115.3 million EUA. The recipients 
are: Mannesmann AG, Diisseldorf; Arbed 
SA, Luxembourg (Esch-Belval, Schifflange et 
Differdange plants). 

2.3.54. The Commission obtained the 
Council's agreement for granting loans under 
Article 56(2). The loans decided upon total 
60.2 million EUA and were granted to the 
following recipients: 

• France 
Societe de developpement regional du Nord 
et du Pas-de-Calais, Lille (for small and 
medium-sized undertakings); Societe Mecani
que Automobile du Nord, Paris (Trith-St 
Leger); Societe de developpement regional de 
Lorraine LORDEX, Nancy (for small and 
medium-sized undertakings). 
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• United Kingdom 
ERF Ltd, Cheshire {Wrexham plant, Clwyd); 
Hokellar Hatt Ltd, Glasgow, Strathclyde. 

EEC 

Loans raised 

2.3.55. In February the Commission con
cluded three private investments in US dol
lars, guilders and German marks, to a total of 
45 million EUA. 
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1. Units of account 

European unit of account 

ECU and European unit of account 

3.1.1. Following the entry into force of the Euro
pean Monetary System on 13 March 1979,' the 
ECUIEUA is now used in all areas of Community 
activity without exception, the decision to apply 
the ECU provisionally in the common agricultural 
policy having been extended until 31 March 1980. 
The Community has thus returned to using a 
single unit of account after a period of several 
years during which units of account of very diffe
rent kinds had existed at the same time. 

Gradual introduction of the EUA 

3.1.2. Since it was devised in 1975, the EUA has 
been phased into use in the various areas of Com
munity activity: 

1975 ACP-EEC Lome Convention (Council Deci
sion of 21 April 1975);2 balance sheet of the 
European Investment Bank (Decisions of the 
Board of Governors dated 18 March 1975 
and 10 November 1977); 

1976 ECSC operational budget (Commission 
Decision of 18 December 1975);1 

Units of account 

1978 General budget of the Communities (Finan
cial Regulation of 21 December 1977);• 

1979 1 January - establishment of the EMS 
(Council Regulation of 18 December 1978) 
(ECU);' customs matters (Council Regula
tion of 23 November 1978);' European 
Monetary Cooperation Fund (Council Reg
ulation of 18 December 1978);5 9 April -
provisional introduction, for three months, 
into the common agricultural policy (ECU) 
(Council Regulation of 29 March 1979 
extended by Council Regulation of 25 June 
1979).7 

The EUA may also be used in the fields of banking 
and commerce, and various banks offer arrange
ments for deposits denominated in EUA. By way 
of example, Table 1 shows the rates obtaining in 
Brussels last month for large deposits. 

I Bull. EC 2·1979, preliminary chapter. 
z Oj L 104 uf 24.4.1975. 
' OJ L 327 of 19.12.1975. 
• OJ L 356 uf 31.12.1977. 
s Oj L 379 of 30.12.1978. 
• OJL333uf30.11.1978. 
' OJ L 84 of 4.4.1979; OJ L 161 of 29.6.1979. 

Table 1 - Annual interest rates on bank deposits denominated in EUA 

1 February 1980 15 February 1980 29 February 1980 

1 month 12.625 12.00 12.50 

2 months 12.625 12.125 12.625 

3 months 12.625 12.25 12.75 

6 months 12.50 12.50 12.875 

Rates obtaining in Brussels. 
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Definition 

3.1.3. The ECU is identical with the EUA, 
though, unlike the EUA, it provides for a revision 
clause enabling changes to be made to its composi
tion. It is a 'basket' unit made up of specific 
amounts of Member States' currencies, determined 
mainly by reference to the size of each Member 
State's economy. 

The ECU, like the EUA, is made up of the follow
ing amounts: BFR 3.66, LFR 0.14, HFL 0.286, 
DKR 0.217, DM 0.828, LIT 109, FF 1.15, UKL 
0.0885, IRL 0.00759. 

Calculation and publication 

3.1.4. The equivalent of the ECU/EUA in any 
currency is equal to the sum of the equivalents of 
the amounts making up the unit. 

Units of account 

It is calculated each day' on the basis of represen
tative rates for each Community currency against 
the dollar, which is used simply as a common 
reference for expressing exchange rates. The 
exchange rates are established on each exchange 
market at 2.30 p.m. by the relevant central bank; 
on the basis of these rates, the Commission estab
lishes an ECUIEUA equivalent in the Community 
currencies and in the other major currencies. 

These equivalents are published each day in the 
Official Journal of the European Communities ('C' 
edition) and may also be obtained from the Com
mission by telex (automatic answering service); 
they are also reported by the main European press 
agencies and are published in many newspapers 
(see Table 2 below). 

I See notice on the calculation of the equivalents of the 
ECU/EUA published by the Commission: OJ C 69 of 13.3.1979. 

Table 2 - Values in national currencies of one ECU!EUA 

National currency 

Belgian franc and Luxembourg franc 
German mark 
Dutch guilder 
Pound sterling 
Danish krone 
French franc 
Italian lira 
Irish pound 
United States dollar 
Swiss franc 
Spanish peseta 
Swedish krona 
Norwegian krone 
Canadian dollar 
Portuguese escudo 
Austrian schilling 
Finnish mark 
Japanese yen 

Oj C 26 of 2.2.1980. 
OJ C 39 nf 16.2.1980. 

' Oj C 52 of 1.3.1980. 
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1 February' 

40.5247 
2.49498 
2.75528 
0.629350 
7.80030 
5.84594 

1 157.39 
0.676057 
1.43020 
2.33766 

94.7936 
5.96421 
6.99009 
1.65259 

71.9819 
17.9204 

5.30461 
343.891 

1 S Fcbruary2 29 February' 

40.5936 40.6207 
2.49989 2.50332 
2.75542 2.75323 
0.623303 0.620621 
7.82035 7.79375 
5.85897 5.86296 

1 158.13 1 159.18 
0.674719 0.678152 
1.43796 1.41191 
2.33237 2.39037 

95.8545 94.9087 
5.97444 5.95290 
6.99568 6.93390 
1.66688 1.61720 

67.9868 68.0259 
17.9314 17.8889 
5.31902 5.30455 

350.431 353.966 
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Each month, the Commission also calculates, for 
its own purposes, the equivalent of the EUA in 
about 100 currencies. 

Use of ECUIEUA rates 

3.1.5. The ECU-related central rates are not at 
present used for any purpose other than their 
reference role in determining the divergence indi
cator within the EMS and in calculating the 
monetary compensatory amounts under the com
mon agricultural policy. 

In contrast to earlier units of account, which were 
linked to parities or central rates, the ECUIEUA is 
established on the basis of daily exchange rates, 
and it is on the basis of these daily equivalents that 
all the transactions of the sectors using this unit of 
account are carried out, including settlements bet
ween central banks within the EMCF. Common 
agricultural policy activities, however, are based 
on the central rates, and the activities of some sec
tors, which apply the EUA simply as a point of 
reference for administrative purposes, use a rate 
which is generally valid for one year. 

'Green' rates 

3.1.6. Agricultural prices will in future be fixed 
in ECU if the provisional decision to use this unit 
of account is made definitive; however, the ECU 
equivalent in national currencies ('green rates') 
will, like the earlier representative rates, continue 
to be fixed by the Council (Table 3). 
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Table 3 - Conversion rates into national 
currencies for the ECU, used in 
connection with the common 
agricultural policy 

National currency 

Belgian franc 
and Luxembourg franc 

Danish krone 

German mark 

French franc 

Irish pound 

Italian lira 

Dutch guilder 

Pound sterling 

For milk products and seeds. 
For other products. 

l For pigmear. 

Amount in 
national currency 

for 1 ECU 
February 

40.8193' 
40.5951 1 

7.72338 

2.81432' 
2.78341 1 

5.56725 1 

5.76891) 

0.659274 

1 117.001 

1 060.73 4 

2.81459 1 

2.79914 1 

0.618655 1 

0.587724S 

• For sugar and isoglucose, cereals, eggs and poultrymeat, oval· 
bumin and lactalbumin, pigmear and wine. 
s For cereals, eggs and poultrymeat, ovalbumin and lactalbu
min, and wine. 
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2. Additional 
references in the 
Official Journal 

3.2.1. This section lists the titles of legal instru
ments and notices of Community institutions or 
organs which have appeared in the Official Jour
nal since the last Bulletin was published but relat
ing to items appearing in earlier issues of the Bulle
tin; the references were not available when the 
Bulletin went to press. 

The number of the Bulletin and the point to which 
this additional information refers is followed by 
the title shown on the cover of the Official Jour
nal, the number of the issue and the date of publi
cation. 

Bull. EC 5-1978 

Point 2.1.50 

Grants from European Regional Development 
Fund for 1978 (first allocation 1978) 
OJ C 327 of 31.12.1979 

Bull. EC 9-1978 

Point 2.1.35 

Grants from European Regional Development 
Fund for 1978 (second allocation 1978) 
OJ C 327 of 31.12.1979 

Bull. EC 12-1978 

Point 2.1.72 

Grants from European Regional Development 
Fund for 1978 (third allocation 1978) 
OJ C 327 of 31.12.1979 

Bull. EC 11-1979 

Point 2.1.7 

Commission Directive of 21 November 1979 
adapting to technical progress Council Directive 
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76/756/EEC on the approximation of'the laws of 
the Member States relating to. the installation of 
the lighting and light-signalling devices on motor 
vehicles and their trailers 
OJ L 51 of 25.2.1980 

Point 2.1.31 

Commission Decision of 28 November 1979 relat
ing to a proceeding under Article 85 of the EEC 
Treaty (IV/29.672-Fioral) 
OJ L 39 of 15.2.1980 

Bull. EC 12-1979 

Points 1.3.1 to 1.3.3 

1980 programme for the attainment of the cus-
toms union 
0] C 44 of 21.2.1980 

Point 2.1.7 

Council Directive of 20 December 1979 on the 
approximation of the laws of the Member States 
relating to units of measurement and on the repeal 
of Directive 71/354/EEC 
OJ L 39 of 15.2.1980 

Point 2.1.8 

Proposal for a Council Directive on the approxi
mation of the laws of the Member States relating 
to rear-view mirrors for two- or three-wheeled 
motor vehicles 
OJ C 30 of 7.2.1980 

Point 2.1.36 

Commission Decision of 7 December 1979 relat
ing to a proceeding under Article 85 of the EEC 
Treaty in Case No IV/29.266 and others (Cane 
Sugar Supply Agreements) 
OJ L 39 of 15.2.1980 
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Point 2.1.37 

Commission Decision of 12 December 1979 relat
ing to a proceeding under Article 85 of the EEC 
Treaty (IV/223-Transocean Marine Paint Associ
ation) 
OJ L 39 of 15.2.1980 

Point 2.1.39 

Commission Decision of 5 December 1979 relat
ing to a proceeding under Article 85 pf the EEC 
Treaty (IV/29.011-Rennet) 
OJ L 51 of 25.2.1980 

Point 2.1.112 

Award of aid from the Guidance Section of the 
European Agricultural Guidance and Guarantee 
Fund (Regulation No 17/64/EEC)-Second 

· tranche 1979 
OJ C 38 of 15.2.1980 

Point 2.1.113 

Award of aid from the Guidance Section of the 
European Agricultural Guidance and Guarantee 
Fund (Regulation (EEC) No 355/77)-Second and 
last instalment for 1979 
OJ C 38 of 15.2.1980 

Point 2.2.12 

Council Decision of 20 December 1979 amending 
for 1980 the import quotas laid down by ;Decision 
75/210/EEC on unilateral import arrangements in 
respect of State-trading countries 
OJ L 42 of 18.2.1980 

Point 2.2.24 

Council Regulation (EEC) No 3071/79 of 18 
December 1979 on the conclusion of the Agree-
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ment between the European Economic Commun
ity and the Republic of Guatemala on trade in tex
tile products 

Council Regulation (EEC) No 3072/79 of 18 
December 1979 on the conclusion of the Agree
ment between the European Economic Commun
ity and Indonesia on trade in textile products 

Council Regulation (EEC) No 3073/79 of 18 
December 1979 on the conclusion of the Agree
ment between the European Economic Commun
ity and the Republic of Peru on trade in textile 
products 

Council Regulation (EEC) No 3074/ 79 of 18 
December 1979 on the conclusion of the Agree
ment between the European Economic Commun
ity and the Republic of Singapore on trade in tex
tile products 
OJ L 350 of 31.12.1979 

Point 2.2.35 

Council Decision of 10 December 1979 on the 
conclusion of the Protocols extending for the first, 
second and third times the Wheat Trade Conven
tion and the Food Aid Convention constituting the 
International Wheat Agreement of 1971 
OJ L 39 of 15.2.1980 

Point 2.3.97 

Final adoption of amending and supplementary 
budget No 3 of the European Communities for the 
financial year 1979 
OJ L 41 of 18.2.1980 
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3. Infringement 
procedures 

Proceedings commenced under article 169 
of the EEC treaty 

3.3.1. In February the Commission addressed let
ters of formal notice concerning three cases of fai
lure to notify measures to implement the following 
Directives: 

• Directive 75/34/EEC concerning the right of 
nationals of a Member State to remain in the ter
ritory of another Member State after having pur
sued therein an activity in a self-employed capac
ity' (Ireland); 

• Directive 77/388/EEC on the harmonization 
of the laws of the Member States relating to 
turnover taxes (Sixth V AT Directive)' (France, 
Ireland). 

Reasoned Opinions 

3.3.2. In February the Commission issued three 
reasoned opinions concerning: 

• the obligation to have a guarantor established 
on German territory for the marketing of medici
nal products (Germany); 

• French taxes on imports of sheepmeat from 
the United Kingdom (France); 

• rules on units of weight for knitting-yarn 
(Germany). 

Proceedings in the Court of Justice 

3.3.3. Eight cases were brought before the Court 
of Justice under Article 169 of the EEC Treaty for 
failure to implement directives:' Cases 41180, 
42/80, 43/80, 44/80 and 45/80 against Italy; 
48/80 and 49/80 against Belgium and 65/80 
against the Federal Republic of Germany. 

On 27 February the Court gave judgment in sev
eral cases' relating to duties on alcohol, spirits or 
alcoholic beverages imported from other Member 
States. In Cases 168/78 (France), 169/78 (Italy), 
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171178 (Denmark) and 55/79 (Ireland) it found 
that the Member States had failed in their obliga
tions. In Case 170/78 (United Kingdom) the Court 
reserved its judgment as to the substance. 

1 OJ L 14 of 20.1.1975. 
1 OJ L 145 of 13.6.1977 and OJ L 149 of 17.6.1977 (Cor
rigendum). 
l Points 2.3.24 and 2.1.26 to 2.1.29. 
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De europreiske Frellesskabers publikationer 
Veroffentlichungen der Europaischen Gemeinschaften 

Publications of the European Communities 
Publications des Communautes europeennes 

Pubblicazioni delle Comunita europee 
Publikaties van de Europese Gemeenschappen 

Fortegnelse - Liste - List - Liste - Elenco - Lijst 2-1980 

Henvisning Hinweis Note Avertissement Awertenza - Voorbericht 

Denne oversigt omfatter sAvel officielle som ikke
officielle publikationer (monografier, serier, tids
skrifter. oplysningspjecer), der er udkommet i den 
omhandlede periode og offentliggjort af Europa
Parlamentet, RAdet, Kommissionen, Domstolen, 
Det 0konomiske og sociale Udvalg, Den euro
pceiske lnvesteringsbank og De europceiske Fcelles
skabers Revisionsret. Disse publikationer kan fAs ved 
henvendelse til de nedenfor ncevnte adresser. 
Anmodningerne skal indeholde nflljagtig angivelse 
af referencenumre forud for titlerne. 

Dieses Verzeichnis enthalt die im Berichtszeitraum 
erschienenen amtlichen und nichtamtlichen Veroffent
lichungen (Monographien, Reihen, Zeitschriften und 
lnformationsdienste) des Europaischen Parlaments, 
des Rates. der Kommission, des Gerichtshofes, des 
Wirtschafts- und Sozialausschusses. der Europaischen 
lnvestitionsbank und des Rechnungshofes der Euro
paischen Gemeinschaften. Diese Veroffentlichungen 
sind bei den nachstehend aufgefuhrten Stellen 
erhaltlich. 
Bei Anfragen sind die den Titeln vorangestellten 
Referenzen vollstiindig anzugeben. 

This list includes both official and unofficial publi
cations (such as monographs, series, periodicals, 
newsletters) which were published in the given period 
by the European Padiament, the Council, the Com
mission, the Court of Justice, the Economic and Social 
Committee, the European Investment Bank and the 
Court of Auditors of the European Communities. 
These publications can be obtained from the addres
ses mentioned hereinafter. 
lt is imperative that orders give the complete 
reference which precedes each title. 

Cette liste comprend les publications, officielles ou 
non (monographies, series, periodiques, notes d"infor
mation). parues durant la periode de reference et 
publiees par le Parlement europeen, le Conseil, la 
Commission, la Cour de justice, le Comite econo
mique et social, la Banque europeenne d"investisse
ment et la Cour des comptes des Communautes euro
peennes. Ces publications peuvent etre obtenues aux 
adresses enumerees ci-apres. 
Les demandes doivent mentionner de fa~ton com
plete les references precedent les titres. 

11 presente elenco comprende le pubblicazioni, uffi
ciali o meno (monografie, serie, periodici, note d"in
formazione), edite nel periodo di riferimento dal Parla
mento europeo, dal Consiglio, dalla Commissione, 
dalla Corte di giustizia, dal Comitato economico e 
sociale, dalla Banca europea per gli investimenti e 
dalla Corte dei conti delle Comunita europee. Tali 
pubblicazioni possono essere ottenute presso gli indi
rizzi qui di seguito elencati. 
Le richieste dovranno comportare i riferimenti 
completi che precedono i titoli. 

Deze lijst omvat de al dan niet officiele publikaties 
(monografieen, series, tijdschriften, nieuwsmededelin
gen) welke in de loop van het vermelde tijdvak ver
schenen zijn en door het Europese Parlement, de 
Raad, de Commissie, het Hof van Justitia, het Eco
nomisch en Sociaal Comite, de Europese lnveste
ringsbank en de Rekenkamer van de Europese Ge
meenschappen werden uitgegeven. Deze publikaties 
zijn bij de hierna vermelde adressen verkrijgbaar. 
De aan de titels voorafgaande gegevens dienen bij 
aanvraag volledig te worden opgegeven. 
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Publikationer til salg - Zum Verkauf bestimmte Veroffentlichungen - Publications for sale - Publications en 
vente - Pubblicazioni in vendita - Tegen betaling verkrijgbare publikaties 

Publikationer med prisangivelse kan fas ved henvendelse til salgskontorerne, som angivet pa den gu/e fortegnelse~ 
sidste side - Veroffentlichungen mit Preisangabe sind bei den auf der letzten Seite der gelben Liste aufgefiihrten 
Vertriebsbiiros erhiiltlich -Publications with mention of price are obtainable from the sales offices listed on the last page. 
of the yellow list- Les publications comport ant un prix de vente peuvent etre obtenues aupres des bureaux de vente figu~ 
rant a la derniere page de la liste jaune - Le pubblicazioni messe in commercia si possono acquistare presso gli uffici di 
vendita indicati all'ultima pagina del presente e/enco - Publikaties met prijsvermelding zijn verkrijgbaar bij de verkoop
kantoren, vermeld op de /aatste bladzijde van de ge/e lijst. 

Gratis publikationer - Kostenlose Veroffentlichungen - Publications free of charge - Publications gratuites -
Pubblicazioni gratuite - Gratis verkrijgbare publikaties 

Publikationer uden salgspris kan fi1s ved henvendelse tit de udgivende institutioner- Veroffentlichungen oh ne Preisangabe 
konnen bei den Herausgebern angefordert werden - For publications with no sales price, requests should be addressed 
to the institutions that published them - Pour les publications qui ne comportent pas de prix de vente, it y a lieu de 
s'adresser aux institutions qui les editent - Le pubblicazioni non disponibili in commercia possono essere richieste_ 
a/le istituzioni che le pubblicano - Voor publikaties zonder prijsaanduiding zich wenden tot de instellingen waardoo~ 
ze uitgegeven warden: 

EUROPA-PARLAMENTET - EUROPAISCHES PARLAMENT -
EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT - PARLEMENT EUROPEEN -
PARLAMENTO EUROPEO - EUROPEES PARLEMENT 

Secretariat general du Parlement europeen 
Direction generale du greffe et des services generaux 
Boite postale 1601, Luxembourg 
Tel.: 43001 

RADET FOR DE EUROPA:ISKE FA:LLESSKABER - RAT 
DER EUROPAISCHEN GEMEINSCHAFTEN - COUNCIL OF 
THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES - CONSEIL DES COM
MUNAUTES EUROPEENNES - CONSIGLIO DELLE COMU
NITA EUROPEE - RAAD VAN DE EUROPESE GEMEEN
SCHAPPEN 

Secretariat general du Conseil 
Direction «Information et documentation» 
Rue de la Loi 170, 1048 Bruxelles 
Tel.: 736 79 oo 

KOMMISSIONEN FOR DE EUROPA:ISKE FA:LLESSKABER -
KOMMISSION DER EUROPAISCHEN GEMEINSCHAF
TEN - COMMISSION OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES -
COMMISSION DES COMMUNAUTES EUROPEENNES -
COMMISSIONE DELLE COMUNITA EUROPEE - COMMIS
SIE VAN DE EUROPESE GEMEENSCHAPPEN 

Division IX-D-1 
Rue de la Loi 200, 1 049 Bruxelles 
Tel.: 7350040 

7358040 
7358030 

DOMSTOLEN FOR DE EUROPA:ISKE FA:LLESSKABER -
GERICHTSHOF DER EUROPAISCHEN GEM EINSCHAFTEN -
COURT OF JUSTICE OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES -
COUR DE JUSTICE DES COMMUNAUTES EUROPEENNES -
CORTE Dl GIUSTIZIA DELLE COMUNITA EUROPEE - HOF 
VAN JUSTITIE VAN DE EUROPESE GEM EENSCHAPPEN 

Service interieur 
Plateau du Kirchberg 
Boite postale 1406, Luxembourg 
Tel.: 4 76 21 

DET 0KONOMISKE OG SOCIALE UDVALG - WIRT
SCHAFTS- UNO SOZIALAUSSCHUSS - ECONOMIC AND 
SOCIAL COMMIITEE - COMITE ECONOMIOUE ET SOCIAL
COMITATO ECONOMICO E SOCIALE - ECONOMISCH 
EN SOCIAAL COMITE 

Division« Presse, information et publications» 
Rue Ravenstein 2, 1000 Bruxelles 
Tel.: 5123920 

DEN EUROPA:ISKE INVESTERINGSBANK - EUROPAISCHE 
INVESTITIONSBANK - EUROPEAN INVESTMENT BANK -
BANOUE EUROPEENNE D'INVESTISSEMENT - BANCA 
EUROPEA PER GLI INVESTIMENTI - EUROPESE INVESTE
RINGSBANK 

Service information 
2, place de Metz, Luxembourg 
Tel.: 43 5011 

DE EUROPA:ISKE FA:LLESSKABERS REVISIONSRET -
RECHNUNGSHOF DER EUROPAISCHEN GEMEINSCHAFTEN
COURT OF AUDITORS OF THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITIES
COUR DES COMPTES DES COMMUNAUTES EUROPEENNES
CORTE DEl CONTI DELLE COMUNITA EUROPEE - DE 
REKENKAMER VAN DE EUROPESE GEMEENSCHAPPEN 

29, rue Aldringen 
Boite postale 43, Luxembourg 
Tel.: 4773-1 



A/mindelig bemrerkning: 
De publikationer, der ikke er maerket med pris, og 
hvis udsendelse betegnes som »begraenset«, er i 
princippet forbeholdt medlemsstaternes myndigheder, 
Faellesskabernes tjenestegrene og i givet fald de 
ber0rte myndigheder. 
For generelle oplysninger om De europaeiske Faelles
skaber henvises venligst til publikationerne naevnt 
under pkt. 18. 

Allgemeine Bemerkung: 
Veroffentlichungen ohne Preisangabe, die den Ver
merk ,.beschriinkt verfugbar"" enthalten, sind grund
siitzlich nur fUr die Verwaltungen der Mitgliedstaaten, 
die Dienststellen der Gemeinschaften und gegebe
nenfalls fur die betreffenden Verwaltungen bestimmt. 
Fur eine allgemeine Dokumentation uber die E'uropii
ischen Gemeinschaften wird auf die unter nachstehender 
Ziffer 18 aufgeflihrten periodischen Veroffentlichungen 
verwiesen. 

General remark: 
Publications not bearing a sales price whose circula
tion is given as "limited' are generally only for the 
attention of administrations of the Member States, 
Community departments and, where relevant, the 
authorities concerned. 
For general documentation on the European Communities 
please refer to the periodicals hereinafter mentioned 
11nciP.r item 18. 
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Remarque gtmerale: 
Les publications ne comportant pas de prix de vente et 
dont la diffusion est indiquee comme etant «restreinte)) 
sont en principe reservees aux administrations des 
Etats membres, aux services communautaires et, le cas 
echeant, aux administrations concernees. 
Pour une information plus generale sur les Communautes 
europeennes, priere de se referer aux periodiques men
tionnes au point 18 ci-apres. 

Osservazione generate: 
Le pubblicazioni prive dell"indicazione del prezzo di ven
dita e la cui diffusione e definita <<iimitata» sono riservate 
in linea di massima alle amministrazioni degli Stati mem
bri, ai servizi comunitari e. eventualmente, alle ammini
strazioni interessate. 
Per informazioni d"indole generale sulle Comunita 
europee vogliate consultare l"elenco dei periodici al 
punto 18. 

Algemene opmerking: 
Publikaties waarop geen verkoopprijs staat vermeld en 
die voorzien zijn van de vermelding .. beperkte versprei
ding", zijn in beginsel alleen bestemd voor de overheids
diensten van de Lid-Staten, de communautaire diensten, 
en, in voorkomend geval, de betrokken instanties. 
Voor informatie van algemene aard betreffende de Euro
pese Gemeenschappen gelieve men het hierna vermelde 
punt 18 van de lijst van tijdschriften te raadplegen. 
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Anvendte forkortelser - Abkurzungen - Conventional symbols 
Signes conventionnels - Segni convenzionali - Gebruikte afkortingen 

DA 
Dansk 

DE 
Deutsch 

EN 
English 

FR 
Fran~ais 

IT 
ltaliano 

NL 
Nederlands 

ES 
Espagnol 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Et bind for hvert sprog 
Ein Band je Sprache 
One volume for each language 
Un volume par langue 
Un volume per lingua 
Een deal per taal 

(DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL) 
Et enkelt bind med den samme tekst 
pc!i to eller flere sprog 
Ein einziger Band mit dem gleichen 
Text in zwei oder mehreren Sprachen 
A single volume with the same text 
in two or more languages 
Un seul volume comportant le 
ml!me texte en deux ou plusieurs 
langues 
Un solo volume con lo stesso testo 
in due o piu lingue 
Een afzonderlijk deel met dezelfde 
tekst in twee of meer talen 

Mult. 
Et enkelt bind med forskellige tek
ster pc!i flere sprog 
Ein einziger Band m it verschiedenen 
Texten in mehreren Sprachen 
A single volume with different texts 
in several languages 
Un seul volume comportant des tex
tes differents en plusieurs langues 
Un solo volume con testi diversi in 
piu lingua 
Een afzonderlijk deel met verschil
lende teksten in meerdere talen 

BFR 
Belgische frank/franc beige 

DKR 
Dansk krone 

DM 
Deutsche Mark 

FF 
Franc fran~ais 

LIT 
Lira italiana 

HFL 
Nederlandse gulden 

UKL 
Pound Sterling 

USD 
US dollar 

p. 

Side 
Seite 
Page 
Page 
Pagina 
Bladzijde 

De med * forsynede publikationer 
kan bestilles I hztbende ordre. 
Die mit einem * gekennzeichneten 
Veroffentlichungen konnen iiber 
Dauerauftrag bezogen werden 
Publications marked with an * may 
be obtained by standing order. 
Les publications marquees d'un * 
peuvent faire l'objet d'un ordre per
manent. 
Le pubblicazioni contrassegnate con 
un * saranno oggetto di un ordine 
permanente. 
De publikaties die met een * ge
merkt zijn kunnen het voorwerp zijn 
van een bestendige opdracht. 
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Publikationer udgivet af Kommissionens presse- og informationskontorer kan fas ved henvendelse ti/ de pagreldende 
kontorer, hvis adresser gengives nedenfor- Veroffentlichungen der Presse- und lnformationsburos der Kommission sind 
bei den jeweiligen Buros erhaltlich, deren Anschriften im folgenden aufgefiihrt sind - For publications issued by the 
Information Offices of the Commission, requests can be made to the competent offices listed hereinafter - Pour /es 
publications des bureaux de presse et d'information de la Commission. if convient de s'adresser aux bureaux competents 
dont la liste est reprise ci-apres - Per le pubblicazioni degli uffici stampa e informazione del/a Commissione e 
necessaria rivo/gersi agli uffici competenti, if cui elenco figura qui di seguito - Voor de publikaties van de voorlichtings
bureaus van de Commissie, wende men zich tot de bureaus waarvan de adressen hierna vermeld zijn: 

BELGIOUE- BELGIE GRAND-DUCHE DE LUXEMBOURG UNITED STATES 

Rue Archimede 73- Centre europeen 21 00 M Street, NW 
Archimedesstraat 73 Blltiment Jean Monnet B/0 Suite 707 
1040 Bruxelles - 1040 Brussel Luxembourg - Kirchberg Washington, DC 20037 
Tel.: 735 00 40/735 80 40 Tel. 43011 Tel. 862 95 00 

1 Dag Hammarskjold Plaza 
245 East 47th Street 

NEDERLAND New York, NY 10017 

DANMARK Tel. 371 3804 
Lange Voorhout 29 

Gammel Torv 6 Den Haag 
Postbox 144 Tel. 469326 
1004 K0benhavn K 
Tlf.: (01) 14 41 40/(01) 14 55 12 

UNITED KINGDOM CANADA 

20, Kensington Palace Gardens Inn of the Provinces-

BR DEUTSCHLAND London W8 4QQ Office Tower 

Tel. 727 8090 Suite 1110 

ZitelmannstraBe 22 Sparks' Street 350 

5300 Bonn 4 Cathedral Road Ottawa. Ont. KIR 7S8 

Tel. 23 80 41 Cardiff CF1 9SG Tel. 238 64 64 
Tel. 37 1631 

Kurfurstendamm 102 
7 Alva Street 1 000 Berlin 31 

Tel. 8924028 Edinburgh EH2 4PH 
Tel. 225 2058 

AMERICA LATINA 

FRANCE GRECE Avda Ricardo Lyon 1177 
Santiago de Chile 9 

51, rue des Belles-Feuilles 2, Vassilissis Sofias Adresse postale: Casilla 10093 

75782 Paris Cedex 16 T.K. 1602 Tel. 25 05 55 

rei. 501 58 85 Athina 134 Tel: 
74398V74398~743984 Quinta Bienvenida 

Valle Arriba 
Calle Colibri 
Distrito S ucre 

RE LAND TORKIYE Caracas 
Tel. 91 47 07 

!9 Merrion Square 13, Bogaz Sokak 

)ublin 2 Kavaklidere 

-el. 76 03 53 Ankara 
Tel. 27 61 45/27 61 46 

NIPPON 
SCHWEIZ- SUISSE- SVIZZERA 

Kowa 25 Building TALl A 
Case postale 195 8-7 Sanbancho 

lia Poli, 29 37-39, rue de Vermont Chiyoda-Ku 
)()187 Roma 1211 Geneve 20 Tokyo 102 
'el. 678 97 22 Tel. 3497 50 Tel. 239 04 41 
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Enkeltudgivelser - Einzelveroffentlichungen 
Non-periodicals - lsolt~s - Non periodici - Eenmalig 

1 
CB-29-79-522-DA-C ISBN 92-B25-1600-8 
Trettende Almindelige Beretning om De europreiske 
Frellesskabers Virksomhed 1979. Bruxelles - Luxem
Jourg - Februar 1980. 
1980. 378 p. 

CB-29-79-522-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1601-6 
Dreizehnter Gesamtbericht uber die Tiitigkeit der Eu
·opiiischen Gemeinschaften 1979. Brussel - Luxem
Jurg - Februar 1980. 
1980. 401 p. 

:B-29-79-522-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1602-4 
rhirteenth General Report on the Activities of the 
:uropean Communities 1979. Brussels- Luxembourg
=ebruary 1980. 
1980. 346 p. 

:B-29-7 9-522-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1603-2 
rreizieme Rapport general sur l'activite des Commu
•autes europeennes 1979. Bruxelles - Luxembourg -
'evrier 1 980. 
'980. 385 p. 

:B-29-79-522-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1604-0 
'redicesima Relazione generale sull'attivita delle Co
nunita europee 1979. Bruxelles - Lussemburgo - feb
'raio 1980. 
980. 386 p. 

:B-29-79-522· NL-C ISBN 92-825-1605-9 
>ertiende Algemeen Verslag over de werkzaamhe
en van de Europese Gemeenschappen 1979. Brussel 
Luxemburg - februari 1980. 
980. 389 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

FR 225 
IT 6 500 
lSD 8 

DKR 43 DM 13.80 FF 32.40 
HFL 15,30 UKL 3.60 IRL 3.80 

B-29-79-530-DA-C ISBN 92-825-1612-1 
.ommissionens program for 1980. 
980. 58 p. 

8-29-79-530-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1613-X 
rag ram m der Kommisslon fUr 1980. 
980. 62 p. 

B-2 9-7 9-530-E N -C ISBN 92-825-1614-8 
rogramme of the Commission for 1980. 
380. 54 p. 

B-29-79-530-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1615-6 
rogramme de la Commission pour l'annee 1980. 

7J p. 

CB-29-79-530-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1616-4 
Programma della Commissione per il 1980. 
1980. 62 p. 

CB-2 9-79-530-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1617-2 
Programma van de Commissie voor 1980. 
1980. 62 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.I.T.NL). 

BFR 40 
LIT 1 200 
USD 1.50 

DKR 7,80 
HFL 2,80 

DM 2,50 
UKL 0.65 

FF 6 
IRL 0.70 

Memorandum i tilslutning til programtalen for 1980. 
1980. 40 p. Gratis 

Ergiinzendes Memorandum zur Programmrede 1980. 
1980. 44 p. Gratis 

Memorandum annexed to the 1980 programme ad
dress. 
1980. 38 p. Gratis 

Memorandum complementaire au discours-pro
gramme 1980. 
1980. 40 p. Gratuit 

Memorandum complementare al discorso program
matico 1 980. 
1980. 42 p. Gratuito 

Aanvullend memorandum bij de beginselverklaring 
1980. 
1980. 38 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

2 
EUROPA-PARLAMENTET- EUROPAISCHES PARLAMENT 
EUROPEAN PARLIAMENT- PARLEMENT EUROPEEN 
PARLAMENTO EUROPEO - EUROPEES PARLEMENT 

CB-28-79-641-DA-C ISBN 92-825-1 550-8 
Europa undervejs. Kronologi am Det europreiske 
Frellesskab. December 1979. 
1980. 67 p. 

CB-2 8-79-641-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1551-6 
Etappen nach Europa. Chronik der Europiiischen Ge
meinschaft. Dezember 1979. 
1980. 67 p. 

CB-28-79-641-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1552-4 
Steps to European unity. Community progress to date: 
a chronology. December 1979. 
1980. 67 p. 
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CB-28-79-641-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1554-0 
Destinazione Europa. Cronologia della Comunita euro
pea. Dicembre 1979. 
1980. 66 p. 

CB-28-79-641-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1555-9 
Europa stap voor stap. Een chronologisch overzicht van 
de Europese Gemeenschap. December 1979. 
1980. 66 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

BFR 60 DKR 10 
LIT 1 800 HFL 4 

CB-28-79-867 -N L-C 

DM 3,50 
UKL 1 

FF 8 
USD 2 

ISBN 92-825-1398-X 
Europa Vandaag. Gids door de Europese Gemeenschap. 
1979. 
1980. 225 p. (NL). 

BFR 200 DKR 36,70 DM 12.40 FF 29 
LIT 5 700 HFL 14.40 UKL 3.30 USD 7 

3 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

*) CB-AK-80-020-FR-C ISSN 0378-4428 
Bibliographie sur les Relations exterieures de la Com
munaute avec les pays a commerce d'~tat. Bulletin de 
renseignements documentaires n° B/20. 
Septembre 1979. 
1980. 98 p. (EN.FR) 

BFR 45 
LIT 1 300 
USD 1.55 

DKR 8,10 DM 2,80 
HFL 3,10 UKL 0.70 

FF 6,60 
IRL 0.75 

*) CB-AK-80-021-FR-C ISSN 0378-4428 
Bibliographie sur les «Entreprises multinationales>1. 
Bulletin de renseignements documentaires n° B/21. 
Octobre 1979. 
1980. 102 p. (EN.FR). 

BFR 45 DKR 8,10 DM 2,80 FF 6,60 
LIT .1 300 HFL 3,10 UKL 0.70 IRL 0.75 
USD 1.55 

4 
ALLE INSTITUTIONER - ALLE INSTITUTIONEN 
ALL INSTITUTIONS - TOUTES INSTITUTIONS 
TUTIE LE ISTITUZIONI - ALLE INSTELLINGEN 

RX-24-78-960-DE-C ISBN 92-824-0027-1 
ISBN 92-825-1502-8 

Sammlung der von den Europaischen Gemeinschaf
ten geschlossenen Obereinkunfte. Band 6: Ergiinzungs
band 1976. 1979. 
1980. 1606 p. 

RX-24-78-960-EN-C ISBN 92-824-0028-X 
ISBN 92-825-1503-6 

Collection of the Agreements concluded by the Euro
pean Communities. Vol. 6: Annual supplement 1976. 
1979. 
1980. 1605 p. 

RX-24-78-960-FR-C ISBN 92-824-0029-8 
ISBN 92-825-1504-4 

Recueil des Accords conclus par les Communautes 
europeennes. Vol. 6: Complement annuel 1976. 1979. 
1980. 1 606 p. 

RX-24-78-960-ITC ISBN 92-824-0030-1 
. ISBN 92-825-1505-2 

Raccolta degli accordi conclusi dalle Comunita euro
pee. Vol. 6. Supplemento annuale 1976. 1979. 
1 980. 1 605 p. 

RX-24-78-960-NL-C ISBN 92-824-0031-X 
ISBN 92-825-1506-0 

Verzameling van de Overeenkomsten gesloten door 
de Europese Gemeenschap. Deel 6: Jaarlijkse aanvul
ling 1976. 1979. 
1980. 1606 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

BFR 2 000 DKR 359 DM 125 
LIT 56 200 HFL 137 UKL 31 

FF 289,50 
USD 68 

KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION- COMMISSIONE- COMMISSIE 

*) CB-AK-80-020-FR-C ISSN 0378-4428 
Bibliographie sur les Relations exterieures de la Com
munaute avec les pays a commerce d'~tat. Bulletin de 
renseignements documentaires n° B/20. Septembre 
1979. 
1980. 98 p. (EN.FR) 

BFR 45 DKR 8,10 DM 2,80 FF 6,60 
LIT 1 300 HFL 3,10 UKL 0.70 IRL 0.75 
USD 1.55 

CC-NA-79-R21-DA-C 
Latinamerika og Det europaeiske Faellesskab. Europa 
information: Forbindelser med tredjelande nr. 21/79. 
September 1979. 
1980. 9 p. Gratis 

CC-NA-79-R21-DE-C 
Lateinamerika und die Europaische Gemeinschaft. 
Europa information: Auswiirtige Beziehungen Nr. 21/79. 
September 1979. 
1980. 9 p. Gratis 

CC-NA-79-R21-EN-C 
Latin America and the European Community. Europe 
Information: External Relations No 21/79. September 
1979. 
1980. 9 p. Gratis 

CC-NA-79-R21-FR-C 
L'Amerique latine et la Communaute europeenne. 
Europe information: Relations exterieures no 21/79. 
Septembre 1979. 
1980. 1 0 p. Gratuit 

CC-NA-79-R21-IT-C 
L'America latina e la Comunita europea. Europa infor
mazione: Relazioni esterne no. 21/79. Settembre 1979. 
1980. 9 p. Gratuito 



CC-NA-79-R21-NL-C 
Latijns-Amerika en de Europese Gemeenschap. 
Europa informatie: Buitenlandse betrekkingen nr. 21/79. 
September 1979. 
1980. 10 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

CC-NA-7 9-R24-DA-C 
Mexico og Det europaeiske Faellesskab. Europa infor
mation: Forbindelser med tredjelande nr. 24/79. Oktober 
1979. 
1 980. 6 p. Gratis 

CC-NA-79-R24-DE-C 
Mexiko und die Europaische Gemeinschaft. Europa 
information: Auswartige Beziehungen Nr. 24/79. Okto
ber 1979. 
1980. 7 p. Gratis 

CC-NA-79-R24-EN-C 
Mexico and the European Community. Europe Infor
mation: External Relations No 24/79. October 1979. 
1980. 6 p. Gratis 

CC-NA-79-R24-FR-C 
Le Mexique et la Communaute europeenne. Europe 
information: Relations exterieures n° 24/79. Octobre 
1979. 
1980. 7 p. Gratuit 

CC-NA-79-R24-IT-C 
11 Messico e la Comunit~ europea. Europa informa
zione: Relazioni esterne n. 24/79. Ottobre 1979. 
1980. 6 p. Gratuito 

CC-NA-79-R24-NL-C 
Mexico en de Europese Gemeenschap. Europa infor
matie: Buitenlandse betrekkingen nr. 24/79. Oktober 
1979. 
1980. 7 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

De multilaterale handelsforhandlinger inden for 
GATT. Europa information: Forbindelser med tredjelande 
1r. 25/79. November 1979. 
1980. 9 p. Gratis 

Die multilateralen Verhandlungen des GATT zum 
Handelsverkehr. Europa information: Auswartige Bezie
lUngen Nr. 25/79. November 1979. 
1980. 12 p. Gratis 

rhe GATT multilateral trade negotiations. Europe ln
ormation: External Relations No 25/79. November 
1979. 
I 980. 11 p. Gratis 

.es negociations commerciales multilaterales du 
:>ATT. Europe information: Relations exterieures n° 25/79. 
~ovembre 1979. 
1980. 12 p. Gratuit 

~egoziati commerciali multilaterali del GATT. Europa 
nformazioni: Relazioni esterne n. 25/79. Novembre 
979. 
980. 11 p. Gratuito 

9 

De multilaterlae handelsbesprekingen van de GATT. 
Europa informatie: Buitenlandse betrekkingen nr. 2 5/79. 
November 1979. 
1980. 11 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

Det europaeiske Faellesskab og landene i !2lsteuropa. 
Europa information: Forbindelser med tredjelande 
nr. 26/79. December 1979. 
1980. 10 p. Gratis 

Die Europaische Gemeinschaft und die Liinder Osteu
ropas. Europa information: Auswiirtige Beziehungen Nr. 
26/79. Dezember 1979. 
1 980. 1 0 p. Gratis 

The European Community and the countries of Eas
tern Europe. Europe information: External Relations No 
26/79. December 1979. 
1980. 1 0 p. Gratis 

La Communaute europeenne et les Pays de I'Europe 
de I'Est. Europe information: Relations exterieures 
n° 26/79. Decembre 1979. 
1980. 12 p. Gratuit 

La Comunit~ europea e i paesi deii'Europa orientale. 
Europa informazione: Relazioni esterne n. 26/79. Dicem
bre 1979. 
1980. 12 p. Gratuito 

De Europese Gemeenschap en de Oosteuropese lan
den. Europa informatie: Buitenlandse betrekkingen 
nr. 26/79. December 1979. 
1980. 11 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

ASEAN og Det europaeiske Faellesskab. Europa infor
mation: Forbindelser med tredjelande nr. 27/79. Decem
ber 1979. 
1980. 13 p. Gratis 

ASEAN und die Europaische Gemeinschaft. Europa 
information: Auswartige Beziehungen Nr. 27/79. Dezem
ber 1979. 
1980. 12 p. Gratis 

ASEAN and the European Community. Europe Infor
mation: External Relations No 27/79. December 1979. 
1980. 1 0 p. Gratis 

ASEAN et la Communaute europeenne. Europe infor
mation: Relations exterieures no 27/79. Decembre 
1979. 
1980. 12 p. Gratuit 

L'ASEAN e la Comunit~ europea. Europa informazione: 
Relazioni esterne n. 27/79. Dicembre 1979. 
1980. 13 p. Gratuito 

De ASEAN en de Europese Gemeenschap. Europa 
informatie: Buitenlandse betrekkingen nr. 27/79. 
December 1979. 
1980. 13 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

Det europaeiske Faellesskabs generelle praeferenceord
ning. Europa information: Forbindelser med tredjelande 
nr. 28/79. December 1979. 
1980. 6 p. Gratis 
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Das Schema der allgemeinen Zollpriiferenzen der 
Europiiischen Gemeinschaft. Europa information : 
Auswiirtige Beziehungen Nr. 28/79. Dezember 1979. 
1980. 9 p. Gratis 

The European Communities Scheme of Generalized 
Preferences. Europe Information: External Relations No 
28/79. December 1979. 
1980. 8 p. Gratis 

Le systeme des preferences generalisees de la Com
munaute europeenne. Europe information: Relations 
exterieures n° 28/79. Decembre 1979. 
1980. 8 p. Gratuit 

11 sistema delle preferenze generalizzate della Comu
nita europea. Europa informazione: Relazioni esterne 
n. 28/79. Dicembre 1979. 
1980. 7 p. Gratuito 

Stelsels van algemene preferenties van de Europese 
Gemeenschap. Europa informatie: Buitenlandse betrek
kingen nr. 28/79. December 1979. 
1980. 6 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) Gratis 

5 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

*) CB-AK-80-021-FR-C ISSN 0378-4428 
Bibliographie sur les «Entreprises multinationalesn. 
Bulletin de renseignements documentaires n° B/21. 
Octobre 1979: 
1980. 102 p. (EN.FR). 

BFR 45 
LIT 1300 
USD 1.55 

DKR 8,10 
HFL 3,10 

OM 2,80 
UKL 0.70 

FF 6,60 
IRL 0.75 

CB-NU-79-033-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1435-8 
Etude sur les prix et les marges dans la distribution de 
produits alimentaires en Belgique. Serie evolution de 
la concentration et de la concurrence n° 33. Juillet 1979. 
1980. 218 p. (FR). 

BFR 275 
LIT 7 700 

DKR 49,50 OM 17,20 
HFL 18,90 UKL 4.20 

FF 40 
USD 9.50 

CB-NU-79-035-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1437-4 
Etudes sur les prix et les marges dans la distribution 
de produits alimentaires dans le Grand-Duche de Lu
xembourg. Serie evolution de la concentration et de la 
concurrence n° 35. Juillet 1979. 
1980. 292 p. (FR). 

BFR 275 DKR 49,50 OM 17,20 FF 40 
LIT 7 700 HFL 18,90 UKL 4.20 USD 9.50 

CB-NU-79-036-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1426-9 
Etude sur les prix et les marges dans la distribution 
des disques de musique classique dans I'UEBL. 
Serie evolution de la concentration et de la concurrence 
n° 36. Juillet 1979. 
1980. 122 p. (FR). 

BFR 180 DKR 32.40 OM 11,30 FF 26,20 
LIT 5 000 HFL 12,40 UKL 2.80 USD 6.20 

6 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CA-28-79-415-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1120-0 
Systeme europeen de comptes economiques integres 
SEC. 2" edition. Novembre 1978. 
1980. 239 p. (EN.FR). 

BFR 1 000 DKR 176 OM 63.40 FF 146 
LIT 28400 HFL 68,60 UKL 16.80• USD 35.60 

CB-28-79-180-EN-C ISBN 92-825-0986-9 
Inventory of Taxes. 1979 Edition. January 1979. 
1980. 690 p. (DE.EN.FR) 

BFR 900 DKR 158 DM 57 FF 131 
LIT 25 400 H FL 62 UKL 15.15 USD 30 

CB-29-79-150-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1459-5 
Die Entwicklung der sektoralen Strukturen der eu
ropiiischen Volkswirtschaften seit der Erdiilkrise 
1973-1978. Europa - Begrenzte Anpassungskapa
zitiiten? Bericht der Sachverstiindigengruppe .. Sektorale 
Analyse". Europaische Wirtschaft: Sonderausgabe 1979. 

CB-29-79-150-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1460-9 
Changes in industrial structure in the European eco
nomies since the oil crisis 1973-1978. Europe - its 
capacity to change in question! Report of the Group of 
Experts on Sectoral Analyses. European Economy: Spe
cial issue 1979. 

CB-29-79-150-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1461-7 
L'evolution des structures sectorielles des economies 
europeennes depuis la crise du petrole 1973-1978. 
L"Europe - Les capacites d'adaptation en question. Rap
port du groupe d'experts d'analyses sectorielles. Econo
mie europeenne: Numero special 1979. 
1980. 109 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 465 DKR 83,70 OM 29 
LIT 13000 HFL 32 UKL 7 

CRONOS B 1/FINA 

FF 67,70 
USD 16 

CRONOS system for the management of time series. 
Manual B 1: Supplement FINA. Contents and classifica
tion plan for the domain 'Annual Financial Data' (FINA). 
October 1979. 
1980. 8 p. Gratis 
Systeme CRONOS pour la gestion des series chrono
logiques. 
Manuel B 1: Supplement Fl NA. Contenu et plan de clas
sement du domaine «Statistiques financieres annuelles)) 
(FINA). Octobre 1979. 
1980. 8 p. (EN.FR) Gratuit 

7 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CA-NE-77-004-6A-C ISBN 92-825-1239-8 
Omkostninger til arbejdskraft i industrien 1975. Bind 
4: Resultater efter regioner. Juni 1979. 



Arbeitskosten in der Industria 1975. Band 4: Ergeb
nisse nach Regionen. Juni 1979. 

Labour costs in industry 1975. Vol. 4: Results by re
gions. June 1979. 

Cout de la main-d'reuvre dansl'industrie 1975. Vol. 4: 
Resultats par region. Juin 1979. 

Costo della manodopera nell'industria 1975. Vol. 4: 
Risultati per regioni. Giugno 1979. 

Arbeidskosten in de industrie 1975. Deel 4: Resultaten 
naar gebieden. Juni 1979. 
1980.137 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL). 

BFR 240 
LIT 6 500 

DKR 42 
HFL 17 

*) CB-NF-79-006-EN-C 

DM 1 5,50 FF 34 
UKL 4 USD 8 

ISBN 92-825-1558-3 
Employee participation in asset formation. Memoran
dum from the Commission on 27 August 1979. Bulletin 
of the EC. suppl. 6/79. 
1980. 80 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 120 
LIT 3 400 

DKR 21,20 DM 7,60 FF 17,60 
USD 4 HFL 8,20 UKL 2 

CB-NN-78-036-DA-C ISBN 92-825-0837-4 
Organisation, finansiering og udgifterne til sundheds
og sygepleje i Frellesskabet. Serie Socialpolitik nr. 36. 
September 1978. 
1980. 153 p. 

CB-NN-78-036-EN-C ISBN 92-825-0839-0 
The organization, financing and cost of health care in 
the European Community. Social Policy series No 36. 
September 1978. 
1980. 161 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 400 DKR 70 DM 25.40 FF 58 
LIT 11 300 HFL 27,50 UKL 6.60 USD 13.50 

CD-NQ-77-013-DE-C ISBN 92-825-0243-0 
Gesundheitsschutz im Bergbau. Synthesebericht iiber 
die Forschungen des 3. Programms 1971-1976. Von 
Dr.-lng. Hans Breuer. Arbeitshygiene und -sicherheit. 1. 
Veroffentlichung 1978, Nachdruck 1980. EUR 5931. 
1980. 202 p. (DE). 

BFR 700 DKR 123,50 DM 45 FF 101,50 
LIT 18 900 HFL 48,20 U KL 11.60 USD 22 

CD-NQ-78-015-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1429-3 
Wasserstoff in der Eisen- und Stahlindustrie und Si
cherheitsfragen. Verwendung von Wasserstoff in der 
Eisen- und Stahlindustrie, von Dr. A. Decker, Generaldi
rektor der CRM, Liittich. Gewinnung, Speicherung und 
Transport des Wasserstoffs und Sicherheitsfragen, von 
lng. Ph. Arragon, St-Cioud. Arbeitshygiene und -sicher
heit. 1979. EU R 6200. 
1980. 172 p. 

CD-N0-78-015-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1430-7 
Hydrogen in steelworks and safety. The use of hydro
gen in the steel industry, by Dr. A. Decker, CRM, Liege. 
Production, storage and distribution of hydrogen Safety 
problems, by lng. Ph. Arragon, St-Cioud. Industrial health 
and safety. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 128 p. 
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CD-NQ-78-015-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1431-5 
Hydrogime en siderurgie et la securite. L'utilisation de 
l'hydrogene en siderurgie, par Dr. A. Decker, CRM, Liege. 
Production, stockage et distribution de l'hydrogene, 
problemes de securite, par lng. Ph. Arragon, St-Cioud. 
Hygiene et securite de travail. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 146 p. 

CD-NQ-78-015-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1432-3 
ldrogeno nella siderurgia e sicurezza. lmpiego 
dell'idrogeno nell'industria siderurgica, Dr. A. Decker, 
CRM, Liege. Produzione, stoccaggio e distribuzione 
dell'idrogeno, problemi di sicurezza. lng. Ph. Arragon, St
Cioud. lgiene e sicurezza del lavoro. 1979. EU R 6200. 
1980. 157 p. 

CD-NQ-78-015-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1433-1 
Waterstof in de ijzer- en staalindustrie en veiligheid. 
Het gebruik van waterstof in de ijzer- en staalindustrie, 
door Dr. A. Decker, CRM, Luik. Produktie, opslag en 
distributie van waterstof. Veiligheidsaspecten, door lng. 
Ph. Arragon, St-Cioud. Arbeidsveiligheid en arbeidshygie
ne. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 144 p. (DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

BFR 400 DKR 70 DM 25 
LIT 11 200 HFL 27,50 UKL 6.10 

8 

FF 58,50 
USD 13.70 

KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CA-28-79-706-4A-C ISBN 92-825-0498-0 
Jahrbuch Eisen und Stahl 1979. Oktober 1979. 

Iron and Steel Yearbook 1979. October 1979. 

Annuaire siderurgie 1979. Octobre 1979. 

Annuario siderurgia 1979. Ottobre 1 979. 
1980. 162 p. (DE/EN/FR/IT). 

BFR 1 000 DKR 176 DM 63,50 FF 145,50 
LIT 28 000 HFL 68,50 UKL 16.90 USD 33.50 

CA-72-78-005-6A-C ISBN 92-825-1193-6 
lndustriens struktur og aktiviteter 1975. Mineraler og 
mineralske produkter, undtagen malme. Bind IV. Juli 
1979. 

Struktur und Tatigkeit der Industria 1975. N ichtener
getische Mineralien, Steine und Erden, Glasindustrie. 
Band IV. Juli 1979. 

Structure and activity of industry 1975. Minerals and 
non-metallic mineral products. Vol. IV. July 1979. 

Structure et activite de l'industrie 1975. Mineraux et 
produits mineraux autres que metalliques. Vol. IV. Juillet 
1979. 

Struttura e attivita dell'industria 1975. Minerali e pro
dotti minerali non metallici. Vol. IV. Luglio 1979. 
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Structuur en bedrijvigheid van de industre 1975. 
Niet-energetische mineralen, steen, cement, betonwa
ren, aardewerk, glas. Deel IV. Juli 1979. 
1980. 75 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL). 

BFR 200 DKR 35 OM 13 FF 28 
LIT 5 300 HFL 14 UKL 3.50 USD 6 

CA-72-78-006-6A-C ISBN 92-825-1194-4 
lndustriens struktur og aktiviteter 1975. Kemisk in
dustri, fremstilling af kemofibre, gummi- og plastindustri. 
Bind V. Juli 1979. 

Struktur und Tiitigkeit der Industria 1975. Chemische 
Industria, Chemiefaserindustrie, Gummi- und Kunst
stoffe. Band V. Juli 1979. 

Structure and activity of industry 1975. Chemical in
dustry, man-made fibres, rubber and plastics. Vol. 5. July 
1979. 

Structure et activite de l'industrie 1975. Industria chi
mique, fibres artificielles et synthetiques, caoutchouc et 
matieres plastiques. Vol. 5. Juillet 1979. 

Struttura e attivita dell'industria 1975. Industria chi
mica, fibre artificiali e sintetiche, gomma e materia plasti
che. Vol. 5. Luglio 1979. 

Structuur en bedrijvigheid van de industria 1975. Che
mische industria, kunstmatige en synthetische continu
garens en vezels, rubber en plasticindustrie. Deel 5. Juli 
1979. 
1980. 75 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL). 

BFR 200 DKR 35 OM 13 FF 28 
LIT 5 300 HFL 14 UKL 3.50 USD 6 

Metoder og definitioner + XV bind/ 
Methoden und Definitionen + XV Bande/ 
Methods and definitions + XV volumes/ 
MtHhodes et definitions + XV volumes/ 
Metodi e definizioni + XV volumi/ 
Methoden en definities + XV delen 

BFR 3 000 DKR 529 
LIT 78 800 HFL 205 

OM 191 
UKL 50 

FF 422 
USD 92 

CD-NC-79-101-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1549-4 
Studio del comportamento degli acciai alia fatica oli
gociclica ad alta temperature. lmpieghi e comporta
mento in servizio. Da A. Origoni, V. Mandorini, lstituto 
ricerche Breda, Milano. Convenzione N. 621 0-KD/4/401. 
(1.6.1974-31.5.1978). Rapporto finale. Ricerca tecnica 
acciaio. 1980. EUR 6497. 
1980. 116 p. (IT). 

BFR 600 DKR 110 OM 37,20 FF 87,20 
LIT 17 200 HFL 41.40 UKL 10 USD 21 

9 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CB-NH-79-004-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1590-7 
In favour of an energy-efficient society. Studies: 
Energy series nr. 4. 1979. 
1980. 124 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

BFR 200 DKR 38,30 OM 12,30 FF 29 
LIT 5 800 HFL 13,60 UKL 3.20 IRL 3.40 
USD 7.20 

CD-N D-79-005-3A-C ISBN 92-825-1424-2 
Protokoll der Sitzung iiber zukiinftige Batterieanwen
dungen und die sich daraus ergebenden F-&-E-Erfor
dernisse. Brussel, 17. Januar 19 79. Sitzung der EWG
Vertragsnehmer auf dem Gebiet der Hochleistungs
batterien. Brussel, 18. Januar 1979. Energie. 1979. 
EUR 6350. 

Proceedings of the meeting on prospects for battery 
applications and subsequent R & D requirements. 
Brussels, 17 January 1979. EC contractors meeting 
on advanced batteries. Brussels, 18 January 1979. 
Energy. 1979. EUR 6350. 

Compte rendu de la reunion concernant les perspecti
ves des batteries et les besoins complementaires en R 
& D. Bruxelles. le 17 janvier 1979. Reunion des en
treprises travaillant sous contrat avec batteries d'un 
type nouveau. Bruxelles, le 18 janvier 1979. Energie. 
1979. EUR 6350. 
1980. 289 p. (DE/EN/FR). 

BFR 720 DKR 129,60 OM 45 
LIT 20 200 HFL 49.40 UKL 11 

10 

FF 104,80 
USD 24.60 

KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

*) CB-NF-79-008-DA-C ISBN 92-825-1574-5 
Et europaeisk transportnet. Skitse til en politik. Novem
ber 1979. EF-Bulletin, Supplement 8/79. 
1980. 41 p. 

*) CB-NF-79-008-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1575-3 
Ein Verkehrsnetz fiir Europe. Ansatz einer Politik. No
vember 1979. Bulletin der EG, Beilage 8/79. 
1980. 41 p. 

*) CB-NF-79-008-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1576-1 
A transport network for Europe. Outline of a policy. 
November 1979. Bulletin of the EC, suppl. 8/79. 
1980. 37 p. 

*) CB-NF-79-008-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1577-X 
Un reseau de transports pour I' Europe. Esquisse d'une 
politique. Novembre 1979. Bulletin des CE, suppl. 8/79. 
1980. 41 p. 

*) CB-NF-79-008-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1578-8 
Una rete di trasporti per I'Europa. Linee fondamentali 
di una politica. Novembre 1979. Bollettino delle CE, 
Suppl. 8/79. 
1980. 39 p. 

*) CB-NF-79-008-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1579-6 
Een verkeersnet voor Europa. Ontwerp voor een beleid. 
November 1979. Bulletin van de EG, suppl. 8/79. 
1980. 41 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 60 DKR 10,60 DM 3,80 
LIT 1 700 HFL 4,10 UKL 1 

FF 8,80 
USD 2 
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KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CA-28-79-463-6A-C ISBN 92-825-1469-2 
Produktion af grfllnsager og frugt 1967-1978. 
Juni 1979. 

Erzeugung von Gemuse und Obst 1967-1978. 
Juni 1979. 

Production of vegetables and fruit 1967-1978. 
June 1979. 

Production de ll!gumes et de fruits 1967-1978. 
Juin 1979. 

Produzione di ortaggi e di frutta 1967-1978. 
Giugno 1979. 

Produktie van groenten en fruit 1967-1978. 
Juni 1979. 
1980. 97 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL) 

BFR 300 DKR 54 OM 18.80 FF 43,80 
LIT 8 400 HFL 20,70 UKL 4.60 USD 10.20 

*) CB-NA-78-047-EN-C ISBN 92-B25-0499-9 
The spreading of animal excrement on utilized agri
cultural areas of the Community. I. Scientific bases for 
the limitation of quantities and criteria for rules thereon. 
Information on Agriculture No 47. January 1978. 
1980. 162 p. (EN.FR.NL). 
BFR 175 DKR 30,20 OM 11,20 FF 24,60 
LIT 4600 HFL 12 UKL 3 USD 5.50 

*) CB-NA-79-066-DE-C ISBN 92-825-0495-6 
Vorausschiitzungen fur den Agrarsektor - Prognose 
der Entwicklung der Agrarstruktur und des Faktorein
satzes in der Landwirtschaft der EG. Ill. Empirische 
Analyse- und Prognoseergebnisse - Darstellung nach 
Liindern. Mitteilungen uber Landwirtschaft Nr. 66. Fe
bruar 1979. 
1980. 370 p. (DE.EN). 

BFR 350 DKR 63 OM 22 FF 51 
LIT 9 800 HFL 24 UKL 5.40 USD 12 

12 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CB-28-79-924-DA-C ISBN 92-B25-1411-0 
Den europaeiske Fond for Regionaludvikling. Fjerde 
i\rsberetning ( 1978). Juli 1979. 
1980. 94 p. 

CB-28-79-924-DE-C ISBN 92-B25-1412-9 
Europiiischer Fonds fur regionale Entwicklung. Vierter 
Jahresbericht (1978). Juli 1979. 
1980. 99 p. 

13 

CB-28-79-924-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1413-7 
European Regional Development Fund. Fourth Annual 
Report (1978). July 1979. 
1980. 91 p. 

CB-28-79-924-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1414-5 
Fonds europl!en de dllveloppement rl!gional. Ouatrie
me rapport annuel (1978). Juillet 1979. 
1980. 97 p. 

CB-28-79-924-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1415-3 
Fondo europeo di sviluppo regionale. Ouarta relazione 
annuale (1978). Luglio 1979. 
1980. 98 p. 

CB-28-79-924-N L-C ISBN 92-825-1416-1 
Europees fonds voor regionale ontwikkeling. Vierde 
jaarverslag (1978). 
Juli 1979. 
1980. 97 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 300 DKR 54 OM 18,80 FF 44 
LIT 8 400 HFL 21 UKL 4.60 USD 10 

13 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CB-NX-78-001-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1096-4 
Integrated rural development projects carried out in 
Black Africa with EDF aid. Evaluation and outlook for 
the future. Studies: Development series No 1. December 
1978. 
1980. 254 p. 

CB-NX-78-001-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1097-2 
Projets de dl!veloppement rural intl!grl! rl!alisl!s avec 
l'aide du FED en Afrique noire. t:valuation et perspec
tives. Etudes: Serie developpement n° 1. 
Decembre 1978. 
1980. 245 p. (EN.FR). 

BFR 330 DKR 59,25 OM 20,50 FF 47,50 
LIT 9 200 HFL 22,50 UKL 5.20 USD 10.75 

14 
KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CD-NA-7 9-007 -EN-C ISBN 92-825-1580-X 
CAMAC. A modular instrumentation system for data 
handling. Specification of amplitude analogue signals 
within a 50 n system. Joint Research Centre, ESONE 
Committee. Physical sciences. 2nd edition 1974. 3rd 
edition 1980. EUR 5100. 1980. 15 p. (EN). 
BFR 40 DKR 7,50 OM 2,50 FF 5,80 
LIT 1 150 HFL 2,80 UKL 0.70 USD 1.40 
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CD-NA-79-008-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1 581-8 
Specification of the CAMAC serial highway and serial 
crate controller type L2. Joint Research Centre, ESONE 
Committee. Physical sciences. First edition 1977, 2nd 
edition 1980. EUR 6100. 
1980. 130 p. (EN). 

BFR 225 
LIT 5250 

DKR 35,15 DM 14,50 
HFL 15,10 UKL 3.50 

FF 30 
USD 6 

CD-NA-79-009-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1582-6 
CAMAC. Organization of multi-crate systems. Speci
fication of the Branch Highway and CAMAC Crate Con
troller Type A. Joint Research Centre, ESONE Commit
tee. Physical sciences. 1st edition 19 72, 2nd edition 
1980. EUR 4600. 
1980. 46 p. 

CD-NA-79-009-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1583-4 
CAMAC. Organisation de systemes multi-chassis. 
Specifications de l'interconnexion de branche et du con
troleur de chassis. CAMAC type A. Centre commun de 
recherche nuchiaire, Comite ESONE. Sciences physiques. 
1 re edition 1972, 2e edition 1980. EUR 4600. 
1980. 47 p. 

CD-NA-79-009-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1584-2 
CAMAC. Organizzazione di sistemi a piu contenitori. 
Specifiche del collegamento del ramo principale e del 
modulo di controllo. CAMAC tipo A. Centra comune di 
Ricerca. Comitate ESON E. Scienze fisiche. 1" ediz. 
1972. 2• edizione 1980. EUR 4600. 
1980. 46 p. (EN.FR.IT) 

BFR 60 
LIT 1 700 
USD 2.10 

DKR 11 
HFL 4,20 

DM 3.75 
UKL 1 

FF 8,75 
IRL 1 

CD-NA-79-01 0-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1585-0 
CAMAC. A modular instrumentation system for data 
handling. Revised description and specification. Joint 
Nuclear Research Centre, ESONE Committee. Physical 
sciences. 2nd edition 1972, 3rd edition 1980. EUR 
4100. 
1980. 64 p. 

CD-NA-79-01 0-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1586-9 
CAMAC. Systeme d'instrumentation modulaire pour 
le traitement des informations. Description et specifi
cation. Centre commun de recherche nucleaire, Comite 
ESONE. Sciences physiques. 2e edition 1969. 3" edition 
1980. EUR 4100. 
1980. 53 p. (EN.FR). 

BFR 85 
LIT 2 500 

DKR 16,30 DM 5,20 
HFL 5,80 UKL 1.40 

FF 12.30 
USD 3 

CD-NC-79-101-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1549-4 
Studio del comportamento degli acciai alia fatica oli
gociclica ad alta temperatura. lmpieghi e comporta
mento in servizio. Da A. Origoni, V. Mandorini, lstituto 
ricerche Breda, Milano. Convenzione n. 621 0-KD/4/401. 
(1.6.1974-31.5.1978). Rapporto finale. Ricerca tecnica 
acciaio. 1980. EUR 6497. 
1980. 116 p. (IT). 

BFR 600 DKR 110 DM 37,20 FF 87,20 
LIT17200 HFL41.40 UKL10 USD21 

CD-ND-79-005-3A-C ISBN 92-825-1424-2 
Protokoll der Sitzung uber zukunftige Batterieanwen
dungen und die sich daraus ergebenden F-&-E-Erfor
dernisse. Brussel, 17. Januar 1979. Sitzung der EWG
Vertragsnehmer auf dem Gebiet der Hochleistungs
batterien. Brussel, 18. Januar 1979. 
Energie. 1979. EUR 6350. 

Proceedings of the meeting on prospects for battery 
applications and subsequent R & D requirements. 
Brussels, 17 January 1979. EC contractors meeting on 
advanced batteries. Brussels, 18 January 1979. 
Energy. 1979. EUR 6350. 

Compte rendu de la reunion concernant les perspecti
ves des batteries et les besoins complementaires en R 
& D. Bruxelles. le 17 janvier 1979. Reunion des entre
prises travaillant sous contrat avec batteries d'un type 
nouveau. Bruxelles, le 18 janvier 1979. Energie. 1979. 
EUR 6350. . 
1980. 289 p. (DE/EN/FR). 

BFR 720 DKR 129,60 DM 45 
LIT 20 200 HFL 49,40 UKL 11 

FF 104,80 
USD 24.60 

CD-N0-79-002-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1363-7 
Programme de recherche dans le domaine de l'envi
ronnement 1976-1980. Rapport sur la premiere phase 
1976-1978. Environnement et qualite de la vie. 1980. 
EUR 6415. 
1980. 35 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 280 
LIT 7 900 
USD 9.50 

DKR 50,30 DM 17,50 FF 40,50 
HFL 19,20 UKL 4.40 IRL 4.60 

CD-N0-79-003-EN-C ISBN 92-825-0496-4 
Second environmental Research programme 1976-
1980. Reports on research sponsored under the first 
phase 1976-1978. Environ!T'ent and quality of life. 
1980. EUR 6388. 
1980. 850 p. (EN). 

BFR 1 350 DKR 247,50 DM 83,70 FF 196 
LIT 38 600 HFL 93,20 UKL 22.30 USD 46.60 

CD-N0-79-004-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1486-2 
L'amenagement integra du littoral dans la Commu
naute europeenne. Conference des regions peripheri
ques maritimes, Rennes, France. Centra studi ed applica
zione in tecnologie avanzate, Bari. ltalia. Environnement 
et qualite de la vie. 1 re edition 1978, 2" edition 1980. 
EUR 6105. 
1980. 131 p. (FR). 

BFR 360 DKR 62 DM 23 
LIT 9 450 HFL 24,60 UKL 6 

FF 50,60 
USD 11 

CD-N0-77-013-DE-C ISBN 92-825-0243-0 
Gesundheitsschutz im Bergbau. Synthesebericht uber 
die Forschungen des 3. Programms 1971-1976. Van 
Dr.-lng. Hans Breuer. Arbeitshygiene und -sicherheit. 1. 
Verbffentlichung 1978, Nachdruck 1980. EUR 5931. 
1980. 202 p. (DE). 

BFR 700 DKR 123.50 DM 45 FF 101,50 
LIT 18 900 H FL 48,20 U KL 11.60 USD 22 



CD-N0-78-015-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1429-3 
Wasserstoff in der Eisen- und Stahlindustrie und Si
cherheitsfragen. Verwendung von Wasserstoff in der 
Eisen- und Stahlindustrie, von Dr. A. Decker, Generaldi
rektor der CRM, Uittich. Gewinnung, Speicherung und 
Transport des Wasserstoffs und Sicherheitsfragen, von 
lng. Ph. Arragon, St-Cioud. Arbeitshygiene und -sicher
heit. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 172 p. 

CD-N0-78-0 15-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1430-7 
Hydrogen in steelworks and safety. The use of hydro
gen in the steel industry, by Dr. A. Decker, CRM, Liege. 
Production, storage and distribution of hydrogen. Safety 
problems, by lng. Ph. Arragon, St-Cloud. Industrial health 
and safety. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 128 p. 

CD-N0-78-015-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1431-5 
Hydrogene en siderurgie et la securite. L'utilisation de 
l"hydrogene en siderurgie, par Dr. A. Decker, CRM, Liege. 
Production, stockage et distribution de l"hydrogene, 
problemes de securite, par lng. Ph. Arragon, St-Cloud. 
Hygiene et securite de travail. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 146 p. 

CD-N0-78-015-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1432-3 
ldrogeno nella siderurgia e sicurezza. lmpiego 
dell"idrogeno nell"industria siderurgica, Dr. A. Decker, 
CRM, Liege. Produzione, stoccaggio e distribuzione 
dell"idrogeno, problemi di sicurezza, lng. Ph. Arragon, St
Cioud. lgiene e sicurezza dellavoro. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 157 p. 

CD-N0-78-015-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1433-1 
Waterstof in de ijzer- en staalindustrie en veiligheid. 
Het gebruik van waterstof in de ijzer- en staalindustrie, 
door Dr. A. Decker, CRM, Luik. Produktie, opslag en 
distributie van waterstof, Veiligheidsaspecten, door lng. 
Ph. Arragon, St-Cloud. Arbeidsveiligheid en arbeidshygie
ne. 1979. EUR 6200. 
1980. 144 p. (DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

BFR 400 DKR 72 
LIT 11 200 HFL 27,50 

OM 25 
UKL 6.10 

FF 58,50 
USD 13.70 

CRONOS. Guide pour !'utilisation du generateur. Jan
vier 1980. 1980. 157 p. (FR). Gratuit 
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KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION- COMMISSIONE- COMMISSIE 

CD-N0-79-002-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1363-7 
Programme de recherche dans le domaine de l'envi
ronnement 1976-1980. Rapport sur la premiere phase 
1976-1 978. Environnement et qualite de la vie. 1980. 
EUR 6415. 
1980. 35 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 280 DKR 50,30 OM 17,50 FF 40,50 
LIT 7 900 HFL 19,20 UKL 4.40 IRL 4.60 
USD 9.50 
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CD-N0-79-003-EN-C ISBN 92-825-0496-4 
Second environmental Research programme 1976-
1980. Reports on research sponsored under the first 
phase 1976-1978. Environment and quality of life. 
1980. EUR 6388. 
1980. 850 p. (EN). 

BFR 1 350 DKR 247,50 OM 83,70 FF 196 
LIT 38 600 HFL 93,20 UKL 22.30 USD 46.60 

CD-N0-79-004-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1486-2 
L'amenagement integra du littoral dans la Commu
naute europeenne. Conference des regions peripheri
ques maritimes, Rennes, France. Centro studi ed applica
zione in tecnologie avanzate, Bari, ltalia. Environnement 
et qualite de la vie. 1 ro edition 1978, 2" edition 1980. 
EUR 6105. 
1980. 131 p. (FR). 

BFR 360 
LIT 9 450 

16 

DKR 62 OM 23 
HFL 24,60 UKL 6 

FF 50,60 
USD 11 

KOMMISSIONEN- KOMMISSION - COMMISSION 
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CB-NN-78-006-DE-C ISBN 92-825-0450-6 
Neue Hochschulmodelle und Chancengleichheit: 
Prospektive Untersuchungen auf internationaler 
Ebene. Studien: Bildungsreihe Nr. 6. 1979. 
1980. 137 p. (DE.FR). 

BFR 125 
LIT 3 350 

DKR 22 
HFL 8,60 

OM 8 
UKL 2.10 

FF 18 
USD 3.90 

CB-N0-78-007-DA-C ISBN 92-825-0882-X 
Faelles studieprogrammer: et middel til europaeisk 
samarbejde inden for hllljere uddannelse. Studier: Un
dervisningsraekke nr. 7. 1979. 
1980. 215 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 200 
LIT 5 650 

DKR 35,20 OM 12,70 
HFL 13,70 UKL 3.40 

FF 29 
USD 6.70 

CB-N0-78-009-DE-C ISBN 92-825-0974-5 
Gleiche Schul- und Berufsausbildung fur Miidchen 
(Aitersgruppe 10 - 18 Jahre). Studien: Bildungsreihe 
Nr. 9. Juli 1978. 
1980. 94 p. 

CB-N0-78-009-NL-C ISBN 92-825-0978-8 
Gelijkheid van onderwijs en opleiding voor meisjes 
(leeftijdsgroep 1 0 - 18 jaar). Studies: Onderwijsseries 
nr. 9. Juli 1978. 
1980. 93 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 125 
LIT 3 550 

DKR 22 
HFL 8,60 

CB-N0-79-01 0-DA-C 

OM 8 
UKL 4.20 

FF 18,25 
USD 2.10 

ISBN 92-825-1105-7 
Akademisk anerkendelse af eksamensbeviser. 
Nuvaerende tilstand og fremtidsudsigter. Studier: Un
dervisningsraekke nr. 10. August 1977. 
1980. 73 p. 
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CB-NQ-79-{)10 DE-C ISBN 92-825-1106-5 
Akademische Anerkennung von Diplomen in der Eu
ropaischen Gemeinschaft. Gegenwartiger Stand und 
Aussichten. Studien: Bildungsreihe Nr. 10. August 
1977. 
1980. 71 p. 

CB-N0-79-01 0-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1107-3 
Academic recognition of diplomas in the European 
Community. Present state and prospects. Studies: 
Education series No 10. August 1977. 
1980. 75 p. 

CB-NQ-79-D 1 0-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1108-1 
Reconnaissance academique des diplOmas dans la 
Communaute europeenne. Situation actuelle et per
spectives. Etudes: Serie education n° 10. AoOt 1977. 
1980. 75 p. 

CB-NQ-79-D 1 0-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1109-X 
Riconoscimento accademico dei diplomi nella Comu
nita europea. Situazione attuale e prospettive. Studi: 
Serie educazione n. 10. Agosto 197 7. 
1980. 76 p. 

CB-NQ-79-{) 1 0-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1110-3 
Academische erkenning van diploma's in de Europese 
Gemeenschap. Tegenwoordige situatie en vooruit
zichten. Studies: Onderwijsseries nr. 1 0. Augustus 
1977. 
1980. 75 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 130 
LIT 3 600 

DKR 23,50 DM 8,10 
HFL 8,90 UKL 2.05 

FF 18,70 
USD 4.25 

CG-28-79-762-DA-C ISBN 92-825-1305-X 
Hl!ljere uddannelse i Det europaeiske Faellesskab. En 
hAndbog for studerende. 1979 udgave. 
1980. 248 p. 

CG-28-79-762-DE-C ISBN 92-825-1306-8 
Das Hochschulwesen in der Europaischen Gemein
schaft. Ein Studentenhandbuch. Ausgabe 1979. 
1980. 250 p. 

CG-28-79-762-EN-C ISBN 92-825-1307-6 
Higher Education in the European Community. A 
Handbook for Students. 1979 Edition, 
1980.251 p. 

CG-28-79-762-FR-C ISBN 92-825-1308-4 
L'enseignement superieur dans la Communaute euro
peenne. Guide de l'etudiant. Edition 1979. 
1980. 264 p. 

CG-28-79-762-IT-C ISBN 92-825-1309-2 
lnsegnamento superiore nella Comunita europea. 
Una guida per studenti. Edizione 1979. 
1980. 257 p. 

CG-28-79-762-NL-C ISBN 92-825-1310-6 
Hoger onderwijs in de Europese Gemeenschap. Een 
Handboek voor Studenten. Uitgave 1979. 
1980. 255 p. (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL). 

BFR 180 
LIT 5 050 
USD 6.15 

DKR 32,50 DM 11,25 FF 26,20 
HFL 12,50 UKL 2.80 IRL 3 
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COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

CA-28-79-415-FRC ISBN 92-825-1120-0 
Systeme europeen de comptes economiques integres 
SEC. 2• edition. Novembre 1978. 
1980. 239 p. (EN.FR). 

BFR 1 000 DKR 176 
LIT 28 400 HFL 68,60 

DM 63,40 FF 146 
UKL 16.80 USD 35.60 

CA-28-79-463-6A-C ISBN 92-825-1469-2 
Produktion af grl!lnsager og frugt 1967-1978. 
Juni 1979. 

Erzeugung von Gemuse und Obst 1967-1978. 
Juni 1979. 

Production of vegetables and fruit 1967-1978. 
June 1979. 

Production de legumes et de fruits 1967-1978. 
Juin 1979. 

Produzione di ortaggi e di frutta 1967-1978. 
Giugno 1979. 

Produktie van groenten en fruit 1967-1 978. 
Juni 1979. 
1980. 97 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL) 

BFR 300 
LIT 8 400 

DKR 54 
HFL 20,70 

DM 18,80 
UKL 4.60 

FF 43,80 
USD 10.20 

CA-28-79-706-4A-C ISBN 92-825-0498-0 
Jahrbuch Eisen und Stahl 1979. Oktober 1979. 

Iron and Steel Yearbook 1979. October 1979. 

Annuaire siderurgie 1979. Octobre 1979. 

Annuario siderurgia 1979. Ottobre 1979. 
1980. 162 p. (DE/EN/FR/IT). 

BFR 1 000 DKR 180 
LIT 28 000 HFL 68,60 

CA-72-78-005-6A-C 

DM 62,50 FF 145,60 
UKL 15.20 USD 35 

ISBN 92-825-1193-6 
lndustriens struktur og aktiviteter 1976. Mineraler og 
mineralske produkter, undtagen malme. Bind IV. Juli 
1979. 

Struktur und Tatigkeit der Industria 1975. Nichtener
getische Mineralien, Steine und Erden, Glasindustrie. 
Band IV. Juli 1979. 

Structure and activity of industry 1975. Minerals and 
non-metallic mineral products. Vol. IV. July 1979. 

Structure et activite de l'industrie 1975. Mineraux et 
produits mineraux autres que metalliques. Vol. IV. Juillet 
1979. 



Struttura e attivita dell'industria 1975. Minerali e pro
dotti minerali non metallici. Vol. IV. Luglio 1979. 

Structuur en bedrijvigheid van de industrie 1975. 
Niet-energetische mineralen, steen, cement, betonwa
ren, aardewerk, glas. Deel IV. Juli 1979. 
1980. 75 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL). 

BFR 200 
LIT 5 300 

DKR 35 
HFL 14 

CA-72-7 8-006-6A-C 

DM 13 
UKL 3.50 

FF 28 
USD 6 

ISBN 92-825-1194-4 
lndustriens struktur og aktiviteter 1975. Kemisk in
dustri, fremstilling af kemofibre, gummi- og plastindustri. 
Bind V. Juli 1979. 

Struktur und Tlitigkeit der lndustrie 1975. Chemische 
I ndustrie, Chemiefaserindustrie, Gummi- und Kunst
stoffe. Band V. Juli 1979. 

Structure and activity of industry 1976. Chemical in
dustry, man-made fibres, rubber and plastics, Vol. 5. July 
1979. 

Structure et activit6 de l'industrie 1975. Industria chi
mique, fibres artificielles et synth6tiques, caoutchouc et 
matieres plastiques. Vol. 5. Juillet 1979. 

Struttura e attivita dell'industria 1975. Industria chi
mica, fibre artificiali e sintetiche, go mm a e materia plasti
che. Vol. 5. Luglio 1979. 

Structuur en bedrijvigheid van de industrie 1975. Che
mische industria, kunstmatige en synthetische continu
garens en vezels, rubber en plasticindustrie. Deel 5. Juli 
1979. 
1980. 75 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL). 

BFR 200 
LIT 5 300 

DKR 35 
HFL 14 

DM 13 
UKL 3.50 

FF 28 
USD 6 

Metoder og definitioner + >N bind/ 
Methoden und Definitionen + XV Bi!nde/ 
Methods and definitions + XV volumes/ 
M6thodes et definitions + >N volumes/ 
Metodi e definizioni + XV volumi/ 
Vlethoden en definities + XV delen 

BFR 3 000 DKR 529 
LIT 78 800 HFL 205 

:A-N E-77 -004-6A-C 

DM 191 
UKL 50 

FF 422 
USD 92 

ISBN 92-825-1239-8 
::>mkostninger til arbejdskraft i industrien 1975. 
3ind 4: Resultater efter regioner. Juni 1979. 

!\rbeitskosten in der lndustrie 1975. Band 4: Ergeb-
1isse nach Regionen. Juni 1979. 

_abour costs in industry 1975. Vol. 4: Results by 
egions. June 1979. 

:out de la main-d'reuvre dans l'industrie 1975. Vol. 4: 
l6sultats par region. Juin 1979. 
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Costo della manodopera nell'industria 1975. Vol. 4: 
Risultati per regioni. Giugno 1979. 

Arbeidskosten in de industria 1975. Deel 4: Resultaten 
naar gebieden. Juni 1979. 
1980. 137 p. (DA/DE/EN/FR/IT/NL). 

BFR 240 
LIT 6 500 

DKR 42 
HFL 17 

CRONOS B 1/FINA 

DM 15,50 
UKL 4 

FF 34 
USD 8 

CRONOS system for the management of time series. 
Manual B 1: Supplement FINA. Contents and classifica
tion plan for the domain 'Annual Financial Data' (FINAl. 
October 1979. 
1980. 8 p. Gratis 

Systeme CRONOS pour la gestion des s6ries chrono
logiques. 
Manual B 1: Supplement FIN A. Contenu et plan de clas
sement du domaine «Statistiques financieres annuelles» 
(FINAl. Octobre 1979. 
1980. 8 p. (EN.FR) Gratuit 

CRONOS. Guide pour !'utilisation du g6n6rateur. Jan
vier 1980. 
1980. 157 p. (FR). Gratuit 

18 
Ober Europa. Ein Lese- und Arbeitsheft. Bonn. 
1980. 24 p. (DE). Gratis 

Europese almanak 1980. Den Haag. 
1980. 111 p. (NL). 

19 

Gratis 

RADET- RAT- COUNCIL- CONSEIL - CONSIGLIO - RAAD 

BY-24-78-500-2A-C ISBN 92-824-0025-5 
European Communities Glossary. French-English. 7th 
edition 1979. 

Glossaire des Communaut6s europ6ennes. Francais
Anglais. 7• edition 1979. 
1980. 1 032 p. (EN/FR). 

BFR 500 DKR 90 
LIT 14 000 H FL 34,30 
USD 17 

DM 31,25 
UKL 7.60 

FF 72,80 
IRL 8.30 
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Tidsskrifter - Zeitschriften - Periodicals 
Periodiques - Periodici - Tijdschriften 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.N L) 

1 
De Europaeiske Faellesskabers Tidende 

Serie L- Retsforskrifter 
Serie C- Meddelelser og oplysninger 
Serie S - Supplement 

Amtsblatt der Europiiischen Gemeinschaften 
Reihe L- Rechtsvorschrihen 
Reihe C- Mitteilungen und Bekanntmachungen 
Rei he S- Supplement 

Official Journal of the European Communities 
L Series - Legislation 
C Series- Information and notices 
S Series- Supplement 

Journal official des Communautes europeennes 
Serie L- Legislation 
Serie C- Communications et informations 
Serie S -Supplement 

Gazzetta ufficiale delle Comunita europee 
Serie L- Legislazione 
Serie C- Comunicazioni ed informazioni 
Serie S - Supplemento 

Publikatieblad van de Europese Gemeenschappen 
Serie L- Wetgeving 
Serie C- Mededelingen en bekendmakingen 
Serie S- Supplement 

(daglig I tiiglich I daily I quotidian I quotidiano I dagelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento: 1.1.1980 - 31.12.1980 
BFR 4 000 DKR 700 DM 252 FF 580 
LIT 113 000 HFL 273 UKL 61 IRL 66.40 USD 137 

BFR 1 700 DKR 300 
LIT 48 500 HFL 117 

DM 108 
UKL 26 

FF 250 
IRL 28 USD 58.20 

} L+C 

} s 

Fortegnelse til De Europaeiske Faellesskabers Tidende 
Register zum Amtsblatt der Europiiischen Gemeinschaften 
Index to the Official Journal of the European Communities 
Tables du Journal official des Communautes europeennes 
lndici della Gazzetta ufficiale delle Comunita europee 
Register op het Publikatieblad van de Europese Gemeenschappen 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.N L) 
(mAnedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 960 DKR 172,80 DM 60 FF 139,20 
LIT 26 900 HFL 67,20 UKL 14.40 IRL 16.80 USD 33 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

Forhandlinger i Europa-Parlamentet (med <'lrlige registre) 
Verhandlungen des Europaischen Parlaments (m it jiihrlichem Register) 
Debates of the European Parliament (with annual indexes) 
Debats du Parlement europeen (avec tables annuelles) 
Discussioni del Parlamento europeo (con indici annuali) 
Handelingen van het Europese Parlement (met jaarlijks register) 
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IJdgivelse pll mikrofilmkort: Levering med en tidsforskydning p_A tre mllneder i forhold til den trykte udgivelse. 
l),usgabe auf Planfilm: Lieferung jeweils im Abstand von dre1 Monaten nach Erscheinen der gedruckten Ausgabe. 
Ylicrofiches edition: delivery about three months after the parallel printed paper edition. 
Edition microfiches: livraison avec un decalage de 3 mois sur !"edition imprimee. 
Edizione su microschede: consegne con un ntardo di tre mesi rispetto all edizione stampata. 
IJitgave microkaarten: levering drie maanden na de op papier gedrukte uitgave. 

frykt udgivelse eller udgivelse pll mikrofilmkort I Gedruckte Ausgabe oder Ausgabe auf Planfilm I Printed paper edition or 
nicrofiches edition I Edition sur papier ou edition microfiches I Edizione stampata o edizione su microschede I Op papier 
ledrukte uitgave of uitgave microkaarten 
3FR1200 0KR210 DM76 FF169,50 
JT 32 100 HFL 83 UKL 19,70 USO 39 

OA.OE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

Mr~~dedokumenter fra Europa-Parlamentet 1979-1980 
Sitzungsdokumente des Europiiischen Parlaments 1979-1980 
Working documents of the European Parliament 1979-1980 
Documents de seance du Parlement europeen 1979-1980 
Documenti di seduta del Parlamento europeo 1979-1 980 
Zittingsdocumenten van het Europese Parlement 1979-1980 

uregelmressig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
l),bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
3FR 1 000 OKR 175 OM 63,50 FF 140 
JT 26 800 HFL 69 UKL 16 USO 32.50 

Bulletin for De europreiske Frellesskaber 
Bulletin der Europiiischen Gemeinschaften 
Bulletin of the European Communities 
Bulletin des Communautes europeennes 
Bollettino delle Comunita europee 
Bulletin van de Europese Gemeenschappen 
Boletin de las Comunidades europeas 

OA.OE.EN.FR.IT.N L.ES) 
mllnedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks I mensual) 
~bonnement I SubscriRtion I Abbonamento 
3FR 1 100 OKR 198 OM 69 FF 160 
JT 30700 HFL 75,50 UKL 16.70 IRL 18.25 USD 37.60 

OA.DE.EN.FR.IT.N L) 

2 
lntet offentliggjort I Keine Veroffentlichung I No publications I 
Pas de parution I Nessuna pubblicazione I Niets verschenen 

3 
Samling af Domstolens Afgr~~relser 
Sammlung der Rechtsprechung des Gerichtshofes 
Reports of Cases before the Court 
Recueil de la jurisprudence de la Cour 
Raccolta della giurisprudenza della Carte 
Jurisprudentia van het Hof van Justitia 

:uregelmressig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
i),bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 2 000 DKR 360 OM 125 FF 291 
LIT 55 900 HFL 137 UKL 30.50 IRL 33.25 USO 68.50 

ISSN 0378-3715 
ISSN 0378-3707 
ISSN 0378-3693 
ISSN 0377-9181 
ISSN 0378-3685 
ISSN 0378-374X 
ISSN 0378-3677 

ISSN 0378-7605 
ISSN 0378-7613 
ISSN 0378-7591 
ISSN 0378-7583 
ISSN 0378-7575 
ISSN 0378-7567 

Bulletin bibliographique de jurisprudence communautaire de la Cour de justice 
Mu it.) 
uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
:)rix du numero: ' 
3FR 100 DKR 17,50 OM 6,50 FF 14 
JT 2 700 HFL 7 UKL 1.65 IRL 1.65 USO 3.30 
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Nationale afg111relser vedrl!lrende fmllesskabsretten. Ufuldstmndig 
fortegnelse over offentliggjorte afg111relser 
(Kommission for De europmiske Fmllesskaber- Den juridiske Tjeneste) 

Einzelstaatliche Entscheidungen iiber Gemeinschaftsrecht. Un
vollstiindiges Fundstellenverzeichnis veroffentlichter Entschei
dungen 
(Kommission der Europiiischen Gemeinschaften - Juristischer Dienst) 

National Decisions concerning Community Law. Selective list of 
references to published cases 
(Commission of the European Communities - Legal Service) 

Decisions nationales relatives au Droit communautaire. Liste selec
tive de references aux decisions publiees 
(Commission des Communautes europeennes - Service juridique) 

Decisioni nazionali riguardanti il Diritto comunitario. Elenco indica
tive di riferimenti alia decisioni pubblicate 
(Commissione delle Comunit~ europee - Servizio giuridico) 

Nationals beslissingen ten aanzien van Gemeenschapsrecht. Niet 
volledige lijst van referenties betreffende gepubliceerde beslis
singen 
(Commissie van de Europese Gemeenschappen - Juridische dienst) 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
(halvlirlig I halbjahrlich I half-yearly I semestriel I semestrale I halfjaarlijks) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

( DA/D EIE NIFRIIT IN L) 

4 
MAnedlig bulletin over udenrigshandelen 
Monatsbulletin der AuBenhandelsstatistik 
Monthly external trade bulletin 
Bulletin mensual du commerce exterieur 
Bollettino mensile del commercia estero 
Maandbulletin van de buitenlandse handel 

(mlinedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensual I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 800 DKR 324 DM 112,50 FF 262 
LIT 50 300 HFL 123,50 UKL 27.40 IRL 29.90 USD 61.50 

(ENIFR) 

EC Trade with the: ACP States - South Mediterranean States 
Las &changes de la CE avec: Las ~tats ACP -

Les ~tats de la Mediterranee sud 

(quarterly I trimestriel) 
Subscription I Abonnement 
BFR 150 DKR 27 DM 9.40 FF 22 

IRL 2.50 LIT 4 200 H FL 1 0,50 U KL 2.30 USD 5.20 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

5 
lntet offentliggjort I Keine Veroffentlichung I No publications I 
Pas de parution I Nessuna pubblicazione I Niets verschenen 

6 
Europmisk 0konomi (3 numre lirligt) 
Europliische Wirtschaft (3 Hefte pro Jahr) 
European Economy (3 issues per year) 
~conomie europeenne (3 numeros par an) 
Economia europea (3 numeri l'anno) 
Europese economie (3 nummers per jaar) 

BFR 1 000 DKR 180 DM 62.50 FF 145,50 
LIT 28 000 HFL 68,50 UKL 15.25 IRL 16.60 USD 34.25 

ISSN 0378-3723 

ISSN 0379-3486 

ISSN 0379-1009 
ISSN 0379-1033 
ISSN 0379-0991 
ISSN 0379-0983 
ISSN 0379-1017 
ISSN 0379-1025 



rillreg I Beihefte I Supplements I Supplements I Supplementi I Supplementen 
~rekke A - Den 0konomiske udvikling (11 numre flrligt) 
)erie A - Konjunkturtendenzen (11 Hefte pro Jahr) 
5eries A - Recent economic trends (11 issues per year) 
5erie A - Tendances conjoncturelles (11 numeros par an) 
5erie A - Tendenze congiunturali (11 numeri l'anno) 
5erie A - Economische ontwikkelingen (11 nummers per jaar) 
3FR 400 DKR 72 DM 25 FF 58,50 
.IT 11 200 HFL 27,50 UKL 6.10 IRL 6.70 USD 13.70 

~rekke B - 0konomiske udsigter - Resultaterne af konjunkturunders0gelserne hos virkomheds
edere i Frellesskabet (11 numre flrligt) 
)erie B - Konjunkturaussichten- Ergebnisse der Umfrage bei den Unternehmern (11 Hefte pro Jahr) 
5eries B - Economic prospects - Business survey results (11 issues per year) 
)erie B - Perspectives economiques - resultats des enqulltes aupres des chefs d'entreprise (11 
1umeros par an) 
)erie B - Prospettive congiunturali - Risultati delle inchieste nell'industria (11 numeri l'anno) 
)erie B - Vooruitzichten voor de economische ontwikkeling - resultaten van de enqullte bij het 
1edrijfsleven (11 nummers per jaar) 
3FR 450 DKR 81 DM 28 FF 65,50 

IRL 7.50 .IT 12 600 HFL 31 UKL 6.85 USD 15.50 

lrekke C- 0konomiske udsigter- Resultaterne af konjunkturunders0gelserne blandt de europreiske 
orbrugere (3 nu m re fl rligt) 
ierie C - Konjunkturaussichten - Ergebnisse der Verbraucherumfrage (3 Hefte pro Jahr) 
ieries C - Economic prospects - Consumer survey results (3 issues per year) 
ierie C - Perspectives economiques - resultats des enqulltes aupres des consommateurs (3 
1umeros par an) 
ierie C- Prospettive congiunturali- Risultati delle inchieste presso I consumatori (3 numeri l'anno) 
ierie C - Vooruitzichten voor de economische ontwikkeling - resultaten van de enqullte bij de 
erbruikers (3 nummers per jaar) 
IFR 200 DKR 36 DM 12,50 FF 29,50 
.IT 5 600 HFL 13,70 UKL 3.10 IRL 3.30 USD 6.90 

die tre tillreg I AI le drei Beihefte I All three supplements I Abonnement aux trois supplements I I soli 
·e supplementi I Alle drie supplementen te zamen 
iFR 800 DKR 144 DM 50 FF 116,50 
IT 22400 HFL 54,75 UKL 12.15 IRL 13.30 USD 27.35 

.am let abonnement - »Europaeisk 0konomi« og Tillreg I Kombinierte Bestellung .,Europliische 
1/irtschaft" und Beihefte I Combined subscription - 'European Economy' and Supplements I Abon
ement « Economie europeenne » et aux supplements I Sottoscrizione combinata «Economia euro
ea» e i supplementi I Gecombineerd abonnement .,Europese Economie" en de drie supplementen 
FR 1 500 DKR 270 DM 93,50 FF 218,50 
IT 41 900 HFL 103 UKL 22.80 IRL 25 USD 51.50 

lA/DElE NIF RI IT IN L) 

Resultaterne af konjunkturunderstllgelsen hos virksomhedsledere I 
Faellesskabet 
Ergebnisse der Konjunkturbefragung bel den Unternehmern in der 
Gemeinschaft 
Results of the business survey carried out among managements in 
the Community 
Resultats de l'enquAte de conjoncture aupres des chefs d'entreprise 
de la Communaute 
Risultati dell'inchiesta congiunturale effettuata presso gli imprendi
tori della Comunita 
Resultaten van de conjunctuurenquAte bij het bedrijfsleven in de 
Gemeenschap 

1i!nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
)Onnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
=R 1 650 DKR 297 DM 103 FF 240 
T 46 100 HFL 113 UKL 25 IRL 27.40 USD 56.50 
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ISSN 0378-4479 
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(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

7 
Erhvervsuddannelse 
Berufsbildung 
Vocational training 
Formation professionnelle 
Formazione professionale 
Beroepsopleiding 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljahrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 550 DKR 99 DM 34,50 FF 80 
LIT 15 400 HFL 38 UKL 8.40 IRL 9.20 USD 18.80 

(DE.FR.NL) 

Gewerkschaftsinformationen 
Informations syndicales 
Vakbondsvoorlichting 

(uregelmaessig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit 

(ENIFR) 

Ekspresinformation - Social sikring 
Schnellbericht - Sozialschutz 
Rapid information - Social protection 
Note rapide - Protection sociale 
Nota rapida - Protezione sociale 
Spoedbericht - Sociale bescherming 

(uregelmaessig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(EN.FR) 

Ekspresinformation - Lllln og indtaegter 
Schnellbericht - Lohne und Einkommen 
Rapid information - Wages and incomes 
Note rapide - Salaires et revenus 
Nota rapida - Safari e redditi 
Spoedbericht - Lonen en inkomens 

(uregelmaessig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(EN.FR) 

Ekspresinformation - Undervisning og uddannelse 
Schnellbericht - Bildung und Ausbildung 
Rapid information - Education and training 
Note rapide - Education et formation 
Nota rapida - lstruzione e formazione 
Spoedbericht - Onderwijs en opleiding 

(uregelmaessig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(EN.FR) 

Ekspresinformation - Beskaeftigelse og arbejdsll!lshed. 
Schnellbericht - Beschaftigung und Arbeitslosigkeit. 
Rapid information - Employment and unemployment. 
Note rapide - Emploi et chOmage. 
Nota rapida - Occupazione e disoccupazione. 
Spoedbericht - Werkgelegenheid en werkloosheid. 

(uregelmaessig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

ISSN 0378-508~ 
ISSN 0378-510f 
ISSN 0378-506E 
ISSN 0378-5092 
ISSN 0378-507f 
ISSN 0378-495~ 



8 
R11jern og st111 - Basispriser og jern- og st111producenter 
Roheisen und Stahlerzeugnisse - Grundpreise und Stahlunternehmen 
Pig Iron and Steel- Basic Prices and Iron and Steel Undertakings 
Fontes et aciers - Prix de base et entreprises siderurgiques 
Ghise ed acciai - Prezzi base e imprese siderurgiche 

23 

ISSN 0378-4460 

Ruwijzer en staalprodukten - Basisprijzen en ijzer- en staalondernemingen 

(DNDEIENIFRIITINL) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 6 000 DKR 1 079 DM 374,50 FF 873,50 
LIT 167 600 HFL 411 UKL 91 IRL 99.60 

I DElE NIFRIIT) 

Vierteljahresheft Eisen und Stahl 
Quarterly iron and steel bulletin 
Bulletin trimestriel siderurgie 
Bollettino trimestrale siderurgia 

USD 205 

lkvartalsvis I vierteljahrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 200 DKR 216 DM 75 FF 175 
LIT 33 500 HFL 82,20 UKL 18.20 IRL 19.90 USD 41 

D EIE NIF RI IT) 

M11nedsbulletin jern og st111 
Monatsbericht Eisen und Stahl 
Monthly bulletin iron and steel 
Bulletin mensuel siderurgie 
Bollettino mensile siderurgia 
Maandelijks bulletin ijzer en staal 

mfmedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
\bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
3FR 450 DKR 81 DM 28 FF 65,50 
.IT 12 600 HFL 31 UKL 6.85 IRL 7.50 USD 15.50 

3FR 1 500 
.IT 41 900 

JE.EN.FR) 

DKR 270 
HFL 103 

DM 93,50 
UKL 22.80 

FF 218,50 
IRL 25 USD 51.50 

lndustriens konjunkturindikatorer 
Konjunkturindikatoren fur die Industria 
Industrial short-term trends 
lndicateurs conjoncturels de l'industrie 
lndicatori congiunturali dell'industria 
Conjunctuurindicatoren van de industria 

n11nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
.bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
,FR 500 DKR 90 DM 31,20 FF 73 
IT 14 000 HFL 34,25 UKL 7.60 IRL 8.30 USD 17 

} A+B 

A 

B 

ISSN 0378-7672 

ISSN 0378-7559 

ISSN 0378-8008 
ISSN 0378-7877 
ISSN 0378-7427 
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(DEIENIFR) 

9 
MAnedsbulletin - Kul 
Monatsbulletin - Kohle 
Monthly bulletin- Coal 
Bulletin mensual - Charbon 
Bollettino mensile - Carbone 
Maandelijks bulletin - Kolen 

(m11nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensual I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 300 DKR 54 DM 18,75 FF 43,50 
LIT 8 400 HFL 20,50 UKL 4.55 IRL 5 USD 10.25 

(DEIENIFR) 

MAnedsbulletin - Kulbrinter 
Monatsbulletin - Kohlenwasserstoffe 
Monthly bulletin- Hydrocarbons 
Bulletin mensual - Hydrocarbures 
Bollettino mensile - ldrocarburi 
Maandelijks bulletin - Koolwaterstoffen 

(m11nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensual I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16 800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

(DEIENIFR) 

MAnedsbulletin - Elektricitet 
Monatsbulletin - Elektrizitlit 
Monthly bulletin- Electrical energy 
Bulletin mensual - ~nergie ltlectrique 
Bollettino mensile - Energia elettrica 
Maandelijks bulletin - Elektriciteit 

(manedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensual I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 300 DKR 54 DM 18,75 FF 43,50 
LIT 8 400 HFL 20,50 UKL 4.55 IRL 5 USD 10.25 

A 

B 

c 

8FR 1100 DKR 198 DM 69 FF 160 
LIT 30 700 HFL 75,50 UKL 16.70 IRL 18.25 USD 37.60 } A+ B + C 

10 
lntet offentliggjort I Keine Veroffentlichung I No publications I 
Pas de parution I Nessuna pubblicazione I Niets verschenen 

ISSN 0378-357X 

ISSN 0378-3731 

ISSN 0378-3561 



(DA/DE/ENIFRIITIN L) 

11 
Landbrugsstatistikken: Animalsk produktion 
Agrarstatistik :Tierische Erzeugung 
Agricultural statistics: Animal production 
Statistiques agricoles: Production animale 
Statistiche agricole: Produzione animale 
Landbouwstatistieken: Dierlijke produktie 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljahrig I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelljks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 900 DKR 162 DM 56,20 FF 131 
LIT 25 200 HFL 61,60 UKL 13.70 IRL 14.95 USD 30.80 

(DA/DEIENIFRIITIN L) 

Landbrugsstatistikken: Vegetabilsk produktion 
Agrarstatistik: Pflanzliche Erzeugung 
Agricultural statistics: Crop production 
Statistiques agricoles: Production vegetale 
Statistiche agricole: Produzione vegetale 
Landbouwstatistieken: Plantaardige produktie 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrig I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 900 DKR 162 DM 56,20 FF 131 
LIT 25 200 HFL 61,60 UKL 13.70 IRL 14.95 USD 30.80 

BFR 1 500 
LIT 41 900 

(DEIENIFRIIT) 

DKR 270 
HFL 103 

DM 93,50 
UKL 22.80 

FF 218,50 
IRL 25 USD 51.50 

Salgspriser for animalske produkter 
Verkaufspreise tierischer Produkte 
Selling prices of animal products 
Prix de vente de produits animaux 
Prezzi di vendita dei prodotti animali 
Verkoopprijzen van dierlijke produkten 

} A+B 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrig I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

[DEIENIFRIIT) 

Salgspriser for vegetabilske produkter 
Verkaufspreise pflanzlicher Produkte 
Selling prices of vegetable products 
Prix de vente de produits vegetaux 
Prezzi di vendita dei prodotti vegetali 
Verkoopprijzen van plantaardige produkten 

[kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I <;jriemaandelijks) 
ll.bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
JT 16 BOO HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

3FR 1 000 DKR 180 
JT 28 000 HFL 68,50 

DM 62,50 
UKL 15.25 

FF 145,50 
IRL 16.60 USD 34.25 } A+B 
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A ISSN 0378-3588 

B ISSN 0378-3553 

A ISSN 0378-6722 

B ISSN 0378-6714 



26-------------------------------------------------------

(DEIENIFRIJT) 

lndkf!lbspriser for driftsmidler 
Einkaufspreise der Betriebsmittel 
Purchase prices ofthe means of production 
Prix d'achat des moyens de production 
Prezzi d'acquisto dei mezzi di produzione 
Aankoopprijzen van de produktiemiddelen 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljahrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 900 OKR 162 OM 56,20 FF 131 
LIT 25 200 HFL 61,60 UKL 13.70 IRL 14.95 USO 30.80 

Landbrugsmarkeder - Seriepriser: Animalske produkter 
Agrarmiirkte - Serie Preise: Tierische Produkte 
Agricultural Markets- Series Prices: Livestock Products 
Marches agricoles - Serie Prix: Produits animaux 
Mercati agricoli - Serie Prezzi: Prodotti animali 
Landbouwmarkten - Serie Prijzen : Dierlijke produkten 

(OA/OEIENIFRIITINL) 
(m~nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 500 OKR 270 OM 93,50 FF 218,50 
LIT 41 900 HFL 103 UKL 22.80 IRL 25 USO 51.50 

Landbrugsmarkeder - Seriepriser: Vegetabilske produkter 
Agrarmiirkte - Serie Preise: Pflanzliche Produkte 
Agricultural Markets- Series Prices: Vegetable Products 
Marches agricoles - Serie Prix: Produits vegetaux 
Mercati agricoli - Serie Prezzi: Prodotti vegetali 
Landbouwmarkten - Serie Prijzen: Plantaardige produkten 

(OA/OEIENIFRIITINL) 
(m~nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 500 OKR 270 OM 93,50 FF 218,50 
LIT 41 900 HFL 103 UKL 22.80 IRL 25 USO 51.50 

BFR 2 400 OKR 432 OM 150 FF 349,50 
LIT 67000 HFL 164,50 UKL 36.50 IRL40 USO 82 

( OA/0 EIE NIFRIIT IN L) 

Kvartalsvis fiskeribulletin 
Vierteljiihrliches Fischereibulletin 
Quarterly bulletin of fisheries 
Bulletin trimestriel de la pAche 
Bollettino trimestrale della pesca 
Driemaandelijks visserijbulletin 

} A+B 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 600 OKR 108 OM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USO 20.50 

ISSN 0378-6692 

A ISSN 0378-4444 

B ISSN 0378-4436 

ISSN 0379-0029 



(DEIENIFRIIT) 

E F-indeks over landbrugspriser 
EG-Index der Agrarpreise 
EC-Index of agricultural prices 
lndice CE des prix agricoles 
lndice CE dei prezzi agricoli 
EG-Index der landbouwprijzen 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
BFR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16 800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

Det grenne Europa: Meddelelser om den faelles landbrugspolitik 
Griines Europa: Mitteilung zur gemeinsamen Agrarpolitik 
Green Europe: Newsletter on the common agricultural policy 
Europe verte: Nouvelles de la politique agricole commune 
Europa verde: Notizie sulla politica agricola comune 
Groen Europa : Landbouwbulletin 

(mfmedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
BFR 200 DKR 36 DM 12,50 FF 29,50 
LIT 5600 HFL 13,70 UKL 3.10 IRL 3.30 USD 6.90 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

Det grenne Europa: Kortfattede meddelelser 
Griines Europa : Kurzinformation 
Green Europe: Newsletter - in brief 
Europe verte : Notes rapides 
Europa verde: Note rapide 
Groen Europa: In het kort 

(ml!nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
BFR 200 DKR 36 DM 12,50 FF 29,50 
LIT 5 600 HFL 13,70 UKL 3.10 IRL 3.30 USD 6.90 

(DEIENIFR) 

Ekspresinformation - Vegetabilsk produktion 
Schnellbericht - Pflanzliche Erzeugung 
Rapid information - Crop production 
Note rapide - Production vegetale 
Nota rapida - Produzione vegetale 
Spoedbericht - Plantaardige produktie 

(uregelmaessig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

IDEIENIFRIIT) 

Ekspresinformation - Landbrugspriser 
Schnellbericht - Agrarpreise 
Rapid information - Agricultural prices 
Note rapide - Prix agricoles 
Nota rapida - Prezzi agricoli 
Spoedbericht - Landbouwprijzen 

(uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

27 



?.8 

(ENIFR) 

12 
lntet offentliggjort I Keine Veroffentlichung I No publications I 
Pas de parution I Nessuna pubblicazione I Niets verschenen 

13 
EC Trade with the: ACP States -

South Mediterranean States 
Les echanges de la CE avec: Les Etats ACP -

Les Etats de la Mediterranee sud 

(qu-arterly I trimestriel) 
Subscription I Abonnement 
BFR 150 DKR 27 DM 9.40 

UKL 2.30 
FF 22 
IRL 2.50 LIT 4 200 H FL 1 0,50 USD 5.20 

The Courier- European Community- Africa-Caribbean-Pacific 
Le Courrier- Communaute europeenne- Afrique-Caraibes-Pacifique 

(EN.FR) 
(every two months I taus les deux mois) Gratis I Gratuit 

(EN) 
(monthly) 
Subscription 

14 
Euro abstracts- Section I. Euratom and EEC Research + 
Euronet Diane News 

BFR 1 500 DKR 270 
LIT 41 900 HFL 103 

DM 93,50 FF 218,50 
UKL 22.80 IRL 25 USD 51.50 

Euro abstracts- Section 11. Coal and Steel 

(DEIENIFR) 
(morfatlich I monthly I mensuel) 
Gratis 

15 
lntet offentliggjort I Keine Veroffentlichung I No publications I 
Pas de parution I Nessuna pubblicazione I Niets verschenen 

ISSN 0379-3486 

ISSN 0378-3480 
ISSN 03784401 

ISSN 0014-2352 

ISSN 0378-34 72 



(EN.FR) 

16 
Ekspresinformation - Undervisning og uddannelse 
Schnellbericht - Bildung und Ausbildung 
Rapid Information - Education and training 
Note rapide - Education et formation 
Nota rapida - lstruzione e formazione 
Spoedbericht - Onderwijs en opleiding 

(uregelmcessig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(OA/ENIIT) 

17 
Eurostatistik- Data til konjunkturanalyse 
Eurostatistiken- Oaten zur Konjunkturanalyse 
Eurostatistics- Data for short-term economic analysis 
Eurostatistiques- Donnees pour I' analyse de la conjoncture 
Eurostatistiche- Dati per l'analisi della congiuntura 
Eurostatistieken- Gegevens voor conjunctuuranalyses 

(den f0rste uge i mi!neden I the first week in the month I la prima settimana del mese) 
(OE/FRINL) 
(die dritte Woche im Monat I la troisil~me semaine du mois I de derde week van de maand) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
12 hcefter I Nummern I issues I numeros I fascicoli I nummers: 
BFR BOO OKR 144 OM 50 FF 116,50 
LIT 22400 HFL 54,75 UKL 12.15 IRL 13.30 USO 27.35 

24 hcefter I Nummern I issues I numeros I fascicoli I nummers: 
BFR 1 500 OKR 270 OM 93,50 FF 218,50 
LIT 41 900 HFL 103 UKL 22.80 IRL 25 USO 51.50 

OA/OEIENIFRIITINL) 

Landbrugsstatistikken: Animalsk produktion 
Agrarstatistik: Tierische Erzeugung 
Agricultural statistics: Animal production 
Statistiques agricoles: Production animale 
Statistiche agricole: Produzione ani male 
Landbouwstatistieken : Dierlijke produktie 

kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
!\bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
3FR 900 OKR 162 OM 56,20 FF 131 
JT 25200 HFL 61,60 UKL 13.70 IRL 14.95 USO 30.80 

Landbrugsstatistikken : Vegetabilsk produktion 
Agrarstatistik: Pflanzliche Erzeugung 
Agricultural statistics: Crop production 
Statistiques agricoles: Production vegetale 
Statistiche agricole : Produzione vegetale 
Landbouwstatistieken: Plantaardige produktie 

DA/OEIENIFRIITINL) 
~vartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
•bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
:FR 900 OKR 162 OM 56,20 FF 131 
IT 25 200 HFL 61,60 UKL 13.70 IRL 14.95 USO 30.80 

FR 1 500 
IT 41 900 

OKR 270 
HFL 103 

OM 93,50 
UKL 22.80 

FF 218,50 
IRL 25 USO 51.50 } A+B 

A 

B 
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ISSN 0379-1408 
ISSN 0379-136X 
ISSN 0379-1386 
ISSN 0379-1351 
ISSN 0379-1394 
ISSN 0379-1378 

ISSN 0378-3588 

ISSN 0378-3558 
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(DE/ENIFRIIT) 

Salgspriser for animalske produkter 
Verkaufspreise tierischer Produkte 
Selling prices of animal products 
Prix de vente de produits animaux 
Prezzi di vendita dei prodotti animali 
Verkoopprijzen van dierlijke produkten 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
8FR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

(D EIE NIF RIIT) 

Salgspriser for vegetabilske produkter 
Verkaufspreise pflanzlicher Produkte 
Selling prices of vegetable products 
Prix de vente de produits vegetaux 
Prezzi di vendita dei prodotti vegetali 
Verkoopprijzen van plantaardige produkten 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
8FR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

8FR 1 000 
LIT 28 000 

(DE/ENIFRIIT) 

DKR 180 
HFL 68,50 

DM 62,50 
UKL 15.25 

FF 145,50 
IRL 16.60 

lndk111bspriser for driftsmidler 
Einkaufspreise der 8etriebsmittel 

USD 34.25 

Purchase prices of the means of production 
Prix d'achat des moyens de production 
Prezzi d'acquisto dei mezzi di produzione 
Aankoopprijzen van de produktiemiddelen 

} A+ 8 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
8FR 900 DKR 162 DM 56,20 FF 131 
LIT 25200 HFL 61,60 UKL 13.70 IRL 14.95 USD 30.80 

(DAIDEIENIFRIITINL) 

Kvartalsvis fiskeribulletin 
Vierteljiihrliches Fischereibulletin 
Quarterly bulletin of fisheries 
Bulletin trimestriel de la pl!che 
Bollettino trimestrale della pesca 
Driemaandelijks visserijbulletin 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
8FR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

(DEIEN/FRIIT) 

EF-Indeks over landbrugspriser 
EG-Index der Agrarpreise 
EC-Index of agricultural prices 
lndice CE des prix agricoles 
lndice CE dei prezzi agricoli 
EG-Index der landbouwprijzen 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I driemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
8FR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

A ISSN 0378-6722 

8 ISSN 0378-6714 

ISSN 0378-6692 

ISSN 0379-0029 



Det grenne Europa : Meddelelser om den faelles landbrugspolitik 
Griines Europa : Mitteilung zur gemeinsamen Agrarpolitik 
Green Europe: Newsletter on the common agricultural policy 
Europe verte: Nouvelles de la politique agricole commune 
Europa verde: Notizie sulla politica agricola comune 
Groen Europa: Landbouwbulletin 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
(milnedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
BFR 200 DKR 36 DM 12,50 FF 29,50 
LIT 5600 HFL 13,70 UKL 3.10 IRL 3.30 USD 6.90 

Det grenne Europa : Kortfattede meddelelser 
Griines Europa: Kurzinformation 
Green Europe: Newsletter - in brief 
Europe verte: Notes rapides 
Europa verde: Note rapide 
Groen Europa: In het kort 

(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
(mllnedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandehjks) 
BFR 200 DKR 36 DM 12,50 FF 29,50 
LIT 5 600 HFL 13,70 UKL 3.10 IRL 3.30 USD 6.90 

(D E/ENIFRIIT) 

Vierteljahresheft Eisen und Stahl 
Quarterly iron and steel bulletin 
Bulletin trimestriel siderurgie 
Bollettino trimestrale siderurgia 

(kvartalsvis I vierteljahrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I trimestrale I drlemaandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1200 DKR 216 DM 75 FF 175 
LIT 33 500 HFL 82,20 UKL 18.20 IRL 19.90 USD 41 

IDEIENIFRIIT) 

Mllnedsbulletin jern og still 
Monatsbericht Eisen und Stahl 
Monthly bulletin iron and steel 
Bulletin mensual siderurgie 
Bollettino mensile siderurgia 
Maandelijks bulletin ijzer en staal 

(milnedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
1\bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 450 DKR 81 DM 28 FF 65,50 
LIT 12600 HFL 31 UKL 6.85 IRL 7.50 USD 15,50 

BFR 1 500 
LIT 41 900 

DE.EN.FR) 

DKR 270 
HFL 103 

DM 93,50 
UKL 22.80 

FF 218,50 
IRL 25 USD 51.50 

lndustriens konjunkturindikatorer 
Konjunkturindikatoren fur die Industria 
Industrial short-term trends 
lndicateurs conjoncturels de l'industrie 
lndicatori congiunturali dell'industria 
Conjunctuurindicatoren van de industria 

mllnedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
\bonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
lFR 500 DKR 90 DM 31.20 FF 73 
.IT 14000 HFL 34,25 UKL 7.60 IRL 8.30 USD 17 

} A+B 

A 
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(DEIENIFR) 

Manedsbulletin - Kul 
Monatsbulletin - Kohle 
Monthly bulletin - Coal 
Bulletin mensuel - Charbon 
Bollettino mensile - Carbone 
Maandelijks bulletin - Kolen 

(manedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 300 DKR 54 DM 18.75 FF 43,50 
LIT 8 400 HFL 20,50 UKL 4.55 IRL 5 USD 10.25 

(DEIENIFR) 

Manedsbulletin - Kulbrinter 
Monatsbulletin - Kohlenwasserstoffe 
Monthly bulletin - Hydrocarbons 
Bulletin mensuel - Hydrocarbures 
Bollettino mensile - ldrocarburi 
Maandelijks bulletin - Koolwaterstoffen 

(manedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 600 DKR 108 DM 37,50 FF 87,50 
LIT 16800 HFL 41 UKL 9.10 IRL 10 USD 20.50 

(DEIENIFR) 

Manedsbulletin - Elektricitet 
Monatsbulletin - Elektrizitiit 
Monthly bulletin - Electrical energy 
Bulletin mensuel - Energie electrique 
Bollettino mensile - Energia elettrica 
Maandelijks bulletin - Elektriciteit 

(manedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 300 DKR 54 DM 18,75 FF 43,50 
LIT 8 400 HFL 20,50 UKL 4.55 IRL 5 USD 10.25 

BFR 1 100 DKR 198 
LIT 30 700 HFL 75,50 

DM 69 
UKL 16.70 

FF 160 
IRL 18.25 USD 37.60 

(DA/DEIENIFRIITIN L) 

Manedlig bulletin over udenrigshandelen 
Monatsbulletin der AuBenhandelsstatistik 
Monthly external trade bulletin 
Bulletin mensual du commerce exterieur 
Bollettino mensile del commercia estero 
Maandbulletin van de buitenlandse handel 

(manedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 800 DKR 324 DM 112,50 FF 262 
LIT 50300 HFL 123,50 UKL 27.40 IRL 29.90 USD 61.50 

EC Trade with the: ACP States -
South Mediterranean States 

Les echanges de la CE avec: Les Etats ACP -

} 

Les Etats de la Mediterranee sud 
(ENIFR) 
(quarterly I trimestriel) 
Subscription I Abonnement 
BFR 150 DKR 27 DM 9.40 
LIT 4200 HFL 10,50 UKL 2.30 

FF 22 
IRL 2.50 USD 5 20 

A ISSN 0378-357X 

B ISSN 0378-3731 

c ISSN 0378-3561 

ISSN 0378-3723 

ISSN 0379-3486 



(DE.EN.FR) 

Eurostat-Mitteilungen 
Eurostat news 
Informations de I'Eurostat 

(rnonatlich I monthly I mensuel) 
Gratis I Gratuit 

(DEIENIFR) 

Ekspresinformation - Vegetabilsk produktion 
Schnellbericht - Pflanzliche Erzeugung 
Rapid information - Crop production 
Note rapide - Production vegetale 
Nota rapida - Produzione vegetale 
Spoedbericht - Plantaardige produktie 

(uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(DE/ENIFR) 

Ekspresinformation - Landbrugspriser 
Schnellbericht - Agrarpreise 
Rapid information - Agricultural Prices 
Note rapide - Prix agricoles 
Nota rapida - Prezzi agricoli 
Spoedbericht - Landbouwprijzen 

(uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(ENIFR) 

Ekspresinformation - Social sikring 
Schnellbericht - Sozialschutz 
Rapid information - Social Protection 
Note rapide - Protection sociale 
Nota rapida - Protezione sociale 
Spoedbericht - Sociale bescherming 

(uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(EN.FR) 

Ekspresinformation - L0n og indtregter 
Schnellbericht - Liihne und Einkommen 
Rapid information - Wages and incomes 
Note rapide - Salaires et revenus 
Nota rapida - Salari e redditi 
Spoedbericht - Lonen en inkomens 

(uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(EN.FR) 

Ekspresinformation - Undervisning og uddannelse 
Schnellbericht - Bildung und Ausbildung 
Rapid information - Education and training 
Note rapide - Education et formation 
Nota rapida - lstruzione e formazione 
Spoedbericht - Onderwijs en opleiding 

(uregelmressig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

(EN.FR) 

Ekspresinformation - Beskreftigelse og arbejdsl0shed 
Schnellbericht - Beschiiftigung und Arbeitslosigkeit 
Rapid information - Employment and unemployment 
Note rapide - Emploi et chomage 
Nota rapida - Occupazione e disoccupazione 
Spoedbericht - Werkgelegenheid en werkloosheid 

(uregelmressig I unregelmaBig I irregular I irregulier I irregolare I onregelmatig) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 
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+ 18 

~~ =g~~A~~~~~~:JT--E~fRtl~~~~ E~u~'6~lfE~ E_NT 
PARLAMENTO EUROPEO - EUROPEES PARLEMENT 

Europa-Parlamentet 
Das Europiiische Parlament 
European Parliament 
Le Parlement europeen 
11 Parlamento europeo 
Europees Parlement 
(udgives kun i forbindelse med m0deperioderne I publi
shed only at Session times I periodicite liee aux periodes 
de sessions I periodicita connessa ai periodi delle ses
sioni I periodiciteit afhankelijk van de zittingsperioden) 
(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

KOMMISSIONEN - KOMMISSION - COMMISSION -
COMMISSION - COMMISSIONE - COMMISSIE 

Euroforum 
(hver anden uge I zweimal im Monat I fortnightly I 
bimestriel I bimensile I halfmaandelijks) 
(DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

Europa-noter ISSN 0379-315X 
Stichwort Europa ISSN 0379-3141 
European File ISSN 0379-3133 
Le dossier de I' Europe ISSN 0379-3109 
Schede europee ISSN 0379-3125 
Notities over Europa ISSN 1379-3117 
(to gange om maneden I zweimal im Monat I fortnightly I 
bimensuel I bimensile I halfmaandelijks) 
(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

Europas Kvinder - lnformationsbulletin 
Frauen Europas - lnformationsbulletin 
Women of Europe - Information bulletin 
Femmes d'Europe - Bulletin d'information 
Donne d'Europa - Bollettino di informazione 
Vrouwen van Europa - Voorlichtingsbulletin 
(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
(hver anden maned I alle 2 Monate I every 2 months I 
bimestriel I bimestrale I tweemaandelijks) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

Europa information 
Europa Information 
Europe Information 
Europe Information 
Europa lnformazioni 
Europa informatie 
(uregelma!ssig I unregelmiiBig I irregular I irregulier I 
irregolare I onregelmatig) 
(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

EUR into 
Bruxelles (mensuel) (FR.NL) 

Europa-bericht 
Brussel (maandelijks) (FR.NL) 

Comunidad europea 
Bruxelles (mensual) (ES) 

Documentos de la Comunidad europea 
Bruxelles (irregular) (ES) 

Europa 

Gratuit 

Gratis 

Gratuit 

Gratuit 

K0benhavn (manedlig) (DA) Arsabonnement: DKR 45,-

lnformation-euroforum 
K!llbenhavn (to gange om maneden) (DA) 

Dokumentation 
K0benhavn (to gange om maneden) (DA) 

Dokumente und Publikationen 
Europiiische Gemeinschaften. 
Bonn (zweimal im Monat) (DE) 

EG Magazin 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Bonn (monatlich) (DE) Jahresabonnement: DM 12,-

Berichte und lnformationen 
Bonn (wochentlich) (DE) 

Die Europiiischen Regionen 
Bonn (monatlich) (DE) 

Europa-lnformationen fiir die Jugendpresse 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Bonn (monatlich) (DE) Gratis 

European Community 
London (monthly) (EN) Gratis 

Background Report 
London (irregular) (EN) Gratis 

Press Release 
London (irregular) (EN) Gratis 

The week in Europe 
London (weekly) (EN) Gratis 

Communaute europeenne. Informations 
Paris (mensuel) (FR) Abonnement annuel: FF 70.-

30 jours d'Europe 
Paris (mensuel) (FR) Abonnement annuel: FF 42,-

Community Report 
Dublin (monthly) (EN) Gratis 

Comunita europee 
Roma (mensile) (IT) Gratuito 

lnformazioni e notizie sindacali 
Roma (irregolare) (IT) Gratuito 

lnformazioni 
Roma (irregolare) (IT) Gratuito 



lnformazioni documenti 
Roma (irregolare) (IT) 

lnformazioni rassegna periodica 
Roma (irregolare) (IT) 

Europa van morgen 
Den Haag- (wekelijks) (NL) 

Press release 
Note d'information 
Ottawa (irregular I irregulier) (EN.FR) 

European Community 
Communaute europeenne 
Ottawa (every 2 months/bimestriel) 
(ENIFR) 

Evpwna'iKiJ Kon•bnJs (,uiJvwia ~Kt5oats) 
Athenes (i:.V.IJI'tKb.) 

Comunidades europeias. lnformac;:iio. 
Lisboa (mensal) (portugais) 

Avrupa Toplulugu 
Ankara (bimestriel) (turc) 

Gratuito 

Gratuito 

Gratis 

GratisiGratuit 

GratisiGratuit 

Jwpeb.v 

Gratis 

Gratuit 

Europe-Magazine of the European Community 
Washington Annual subscription 
(bimonthly) (EN) USD 6 

Background Information 
Washington I New York (irregular) (EN) 

News 
Washington I New York (irregular) (EN) 

Press Release 
Washington I New York (irregular) (EN) 

Europa 
Bangkok (quarterly) (EN) 

European News 
Bangkok (irregular) (EN) 

DOMSTOLEN - GERICHTSHOF - COURT OF JUSTICE 
COUR DE JUSTICE - CORTE Dl GIUSTIZIA 
HOF VAN JUSTITIE 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Gratis 

Information om De europreiske Frellesskabers 
Domstol 
(kvartalsvis) Gratis 

Mitteilungen uber den Gerichtshof der Europiiischen 
Gemeinschaften 
(vierteljiihrlich) Gratis 

19 
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Information on the Court of Justice of the European 
Communities 
(quarterly) Gratis 

Informations sur la Cour de justice des Communautes 
europeennes 
(trimestriel) Gratuit 

lnformazioni sulla Corte di giustizia delle Comunita 
europee 
(trimestrale) Gratuito 

lnformatie betreffende het Hof van Justitia van de 
Europese Gemeenschappen 
(driemaandelijks) (DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 

Gratis 

DET 0KONOMISKE OG SOCIALE UDVALG - WIRT
SCHAFTS- UNO SOZIALAUSSCHUSS - ECONOMIC AND 
SOCIAL COMMITIEE - COMITE ECONOMIOUE ET SOCIAL 
COMITATO ECONOMICO E SOCIALE - ECONOMISCH EN 
SOCIAAL COMITE 

Bulletin 
Bulletin 
Bulletin 
Bulletin 
Bollettino 
Bulletin 
(m~nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensual I mensile I 
maandelijks) 
(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

DEN EUROP~ISKE INVESTERINGSBANK - EUROPAISCHE 
INVESTITIONSBANK - EUROPEAN INVESTMENT BANK -
BANOUE EUROPEENNE D'INVESTISSEMENT - BANCA 
EUROPEA PER GLI INVESTIMENTI - EUROPESE IN
VESTERINGSBANK 

EIB - Information 
El B - lnformationen 
EIB - Information 
BEl - Informations 
BEl - lnformazioni 
EIB - Mededelingen 
(kvartalsvis I vierteljiihrlich I quarterly I trimestriel I tri
mestrale I driemaandelijks) 
(DA.DE.EN.FR.IT.NL) 
Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

Bibliotekets fortegnelse over nyerhvervelser 
Verzeichnis der Neuerwerbungen der Bibliothek 
List of additions to the library ISSN 0378-3464 

(Mull.) 

Bulletin des acquisitions de la Bibliothi!que 
Bollettino delle acquisizioni della Biblioteca 
Lijst van aanwinsten van de Bibliotheek 

(m~nedlig I monatlich I monthly I mensuel I mensile I maandelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 200 DKR 198 DM 75 FF 175 
LIT 33 500 HFL 82,20 UKL 18.20 IRL 19.90 USD 41 
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(Mult.) 

Oplysningsblad om dokumentation. 
Dokumentationsbulletin. 
Documentation bulletin. 
Bulletin de renseignement documentaire. 
Bollettino di documentazione. 
Documentatiebulletin. 

(ugentlig I wiichentlich I weekly I hebdomadaire I settimanale I wekelijks) 
Abonnement I Subscription I Abbonamento 
BFR 1 100 DKR 198 DM 69 FF 160 
LIT 30 700 HFL 75,50 UKL 16.70 IRL 18.25 USD 37.60 

(Mult.) 

Udvalgte artikler. Bibliotek Luxembourg. 
Ausgewahlte Zeitschriftenaufsatze. Bibliothek Luxemburg 
Selected articles. Library Luxembourg 
Articles selectionnes. Bibliotheque Luxembourg 
Articoli selezionati. Biblioteca Lussemburgo. 

Gratis I Gratuit I Gratuito 

ISSN 0378-441 X 



SOEBEN ERSCHIENEN 

Veroffentlichung Nr. CT-2 8-7 9-762-D E-C 

DAS HOCHSCHULWESEN IN DER EG 
EIN STUDENTENHANDBUCH 

Ausgabe 1979 

Das Studentenhandbuch wurde als Hilfe fur Studenten und Studienberater 
erarbeitet; es enthalt in alien Amtssprachen der Gemeinschaft eine Zusammenstel
lung der grundlegenden lnformationen fUr alle diejenigen, die eine Hochschulaus
gildung in einem anderen Mitgliedstaat in Betracht ziehen. 

Das Studentenhandbuch enthalt uber jeden Mitgliedstaat der Gemeinschaft einen 
Beitrag. Jeder Beitrag besteht aus zwei Hauptteilen: einem beschreibenden Text und 
cinem Anhang. Der Text gibt allgemeine Auskunft uber den Aufbau des Hochschul
wesens, die Hochschulen und die moglichen Studienabschlusse, uber Zulassungs
bedingungen und Antragsverfahren, uber Gebuhren, sprachliche Anforderungen und 
Stipendien sowie Hinweise uber wichtige soziale Fragen wie Sozialversicherung, 
Beratung, Unterkunft usw. Der Anhang zu jedem Landerbeitrag enthalt eine Liste mit 
Adressen von Organisationen und Einrichtungen, von denen weitere Auskunfte 
und/oder Antragsformulare zu bekommen sind, eine Bibliographie nationalen lnfor
mationsmaterials, in fast alien Fallen eine Obersicht uber Studienmoglichkeiten an 
Hochschulen und ein Glossar zu jedem nationalen Beitrag zur Erklarung derjenigen 
Begriffe, die nicht ubersetzt wurden. 

Zusatzlich zu den Beitragen uber die Mitgliedstaaten umfasst das Handbuch noch 
eigene Beitrage uber das Europakolleg in Briigge und das Europaische Hochschul
institut in Florenz. 

Das Handbuch wird in so grosser Zahl an Hochschulen und Organisationen, die den 
Studentenaustausch fordern, verteilt, dass es Studierenden und Studienberatern zur 
Einsichtnahme zuganglich ist. 
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JUST PUBLISHED 

Publication No CT-28-79-762-EN-C 

HIGHER EDUCATION IN THE EC 
HANDBOOK FOR STUDENTS 

1979 Edition 

This Handbook for Students has been prepared, for the assistance of students and 
their advisers to bring together in all Community languages the basic information 
needed by those considering a period of higher education in another Member State. 

The Handbook contains an entry for each of the Member States of the Community. 
Each entry consists of two main sections, a descriptive text and an appendix. The text 
gives general information on the structure of the higher education system, its insti
tutions and the types of qualifications obtainable, on admission conditions and 
application procedures, and on fees, language requirements and grants, as well as an 
indication of important social elements such as social security counselling, accomo
dation, etc. The appendix to each country entry contains a list of addresses of 
organizations and institutions from which further information and/or application 
forms may be obtained, a bibliography of national information material, in most 
cases a table of subjects taught at each institution, and a glossary per national entry 
for the explanation of terms that have not been translated. 

In addition to the national entries, the Handbook contains separate entries for the 
College of Europe at Bruges and the European University Institute at Florence. 

The Handbook is being distributed widely to institutions of higher education and to 
organizations promoting student exchange in such numbers as should make it readily 
available for consultation by students and by their adivsers. 

246 pages 

Edition: Danish, Dutch, English, French, German, Italian 

Price: BFR 180 DKR 32,50 DM 11.25 
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VIENT DE PARAlTRE 

Publication n° CT-28-79-762-FR-C 

L'ENSEIGNEMENT SUPERIEUR DANS LA CE 
GUIDE POUR LES ETUDIANTS 

Edition 1979 

Le Guide de l'etudiant, a !'usage des etudiants et de leurs conseillers, a ete elabore 
dans le but de rassembler dans toutes les langues communautaires les informations 
de base necessaires a ceux qui envisagent de suivre des cours d'enseignement su
perieur dans un autre Etat membre que le leur. 

Le Guide de l'etudiant contient une contribution au sujet de chacun des Etats mem
bres de la Communaute. Chaque contribution comporte deux parties principales: un 
texte descriptif et une annexe. Le texte fournit des informations generales sur les 
structures de l'enseignement superieur, sur les institutions d'enseignement superieur 
et sur les diplomes que l'or. peut y acquerir, wr les conditions d'admission et la 
procedure de demande, sur les droits. les exigences linguistiques et les bourses 
d'etudes. On y trouve, en outre, des renseignements concernant d'importantes 
questions sociales, telles que !'assurance sociale, !'orientation, le logement, etc. 
L'annexe relative a chaque contribution nationale contient une liste ou figurent les 
adresses des organisations et institutions qui fournissent de plus amples rensei
gnements et/ou des formulaires de demande, une bibliographie de materiel d'infor
mation national, dans presque taus les cas un apen;:u des possibilites d'etudes dans 
les institutions d'enseignement superieur et un glossaire pour chaque contribution 
nationale destine a expliquer les termes qui n'ont pas ete traduits. 

Outre les chapitres concernant l'enseignement dans chaque pays, le Guide contient 
un chapitre distinct concernant le College de I'Europe a Bruges, et un autre concer
nant l'lnstitut universitaire europeen de Florence. 

Le Guide est distribue aux etablissements d'enseignement superieur et aux organi
sations encourageant les echanges d'etudiants en nombre suffisant d'exemplaires 
pour pouvoir etre facilement consulte par les etudiants et leurs conseillers. 

264 pages 

Edition: allemand, anglais, danois, fran~;ais, italien, neerlandais 

Prix de vente: BFR 180 DKR 32,50 OM 11.25 
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